# THE ACTIONS OF NITROVASODILATORS ON SPONTANEOUSLY ACTIVE SMOOTH MUSCLE

A thesis presented for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the Faculty of Medicine, University of Glasgow

by

#### **ANDREW DAVID SMITH**

•

Department of Pharmacology, Faculty of Medicine, University of Glasgow

**June 1994** 

ProQuest Number: 13833792

All rights reserved

INFORMATION TO ALL USERS The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.



ProQuest 13833792

Published by ProQuest LLC (2019). Copyright of the Dissertation is held by the Author.

All rights reserved. This work is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code Microform Edition © ProQuest LLC.

> ProQuest LLC. 789 East Eisenhower Parkway P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106 – 1346

16115 9947 Copp 1 GLASGOW UNIVERSITY LIBRARY

Contents

Acknowledgements	i
Publications	iii
Abbreviations	v
Summary	vii

Chapter 1 : Introduction	1
1.1. The Nitrovasodilators	2
1.1.1. Mechanism of action of nitrovasodilators	3
1.2. Endothelium-derived relaxing factor (EDRF)	8
1.2.1. Nitric oxide (NO) in the vasculature	10
1.2.2. NO synthesis and inhibition	11
1.2.3. NO-induced hyperpolarization?	13
<b>1.3. NO in the peripheral autonomic nervous system</b>	15
1.3.1. Smooth muscle inhibitory factor	16
1.3.2. The lower oesophageal sphincter	19
1.3.3. The gastric fundus (Forestomach)	20
1.3.4. The small intestine	21
1.3.5. The ileocolonic junction (ICJ)	23
1.3.6. The colon	24
1.3.7. The internal anal sphincter	24
1.4. Pathology of NO	25
1.5. Excitatory effects of NO-donors	27
1.6. Aims of the thesis	30
Chapter 2 : Methods	32
2.1. Choice of tissues	33

2.2. Dissection of tissues	. 34
2.2.1. Rabbit distal colon (RDC)	34

•

2.2.2. Rat or rabbit portal vein (rat PV or RPV)	35
2.2.3. Rat anococcygeus	36
2.2.4. Rabbit abdominal aorta	37
2.3. Analysis of NANC nerve responses in RDC (Apparatus)	38
2.4. Analysis of activity in spontaneously active smooth muscle	
(Apparatus)	39
2.5. Radiolabelled rubidium ( <sup>86</sup> Rb) efflux	41
2.6. Radiolabelled <sup>3</sup> H-noradrenaline overflow	42
2.7. Measurement of [Ca <sup>++</sup> ] <sub>i</sub>	44
2.8. Statistics	46
2.9. Physiological solutions	46
2.10. Drugs	46
2.10.1. Preparations of solutions of NO	48
2.10.2. Preparation of oxyhaemoglobin (Hb)	48
Chapter 3 : Results	49
3.1. Evidence that Nitric oxide is a NANC neurotransmitter in	
the rabbit distal colon	50
<b>3.2.</b> Patterns of spontaneous activity in the rabbit distal colon	52
3.3. Actions of nitrovasodilators on the rabbit distal colon	54
3.3.1. Spontaneous electrical and mechanical responses	54 - 1 m ( **
3.3.2. Radiolaballed rubidium effux	62
3.4. Patterns of spontaneous activity in the portal vein	64
3.5. Actions of nitrovasodilators on the portal vein	65
3.5.1. Spontaneous electrical and mechanical activity	65
3.5.2. Radiolabelled rubidium efflux	70
3.5.3. Radiolabelled ( <sup>3</sup> H) noradrenaline overflow	71
3.6. Effects of SNP on non-spontaneously active smooth muscle	72
3.7 Effects of SNP on [Ca++].	72

. ", 5

Chapter 4 : Discussion	74
References	95

# Each figure is located between pages of text as indicated :

.

Fig. 1	pages	2 and 3
Fig. 2	"	4 and 5
Fig. 3	"	5 and 6
Fig. 4	"	6 and 7
Fig. 5	**	11 and 12
Fig. 6	••	13 and 14
Fig. 7	**	38 and 39
Fig. 8	"	39 and 40
Figs. 9-11	"	40 and 41
Fig. 12	**	41 and 42
Fig. 13	**	42 and 43
Fig. 14		45 and 46
Figs. 15-18	"	50 and 51
Figs. 19-21	**	51 and 52
Fig. 22	. 11	52 and 53
Figs. 23-24	"	53 and 54
Figs. 25-26	**	54 and 55
Figs. 27-32	"	55 and 56
Figs. 33-38	"	56 and 57
Figs. 39-42	"	57 and 58
Figs. 43-46	**	58 and 59
Figs. 47-51	"	59 and 60
Figs. 52-53	11	60 and 61
Figs. 54-56	"	61 and 62
Figs. 57-58	**	62 and 63
Figs. 59-60	"	63 and 64
Fig. 61	"	65 and 66
Figs. 62-65	"	66 and 67
Figs. 66-70	"	67 and 68
Figs. 71-75	**	68 and 69
Figs. 76-78	"	69 and 70
Figs. 79-80	11	70 and 71
Fig. 81	**	71 and 72
Figs. 82-83	"	72 and 73
Fig. 84	11	73 and 74

.

Acknowledgements

.

I thank the British Pharmacological Society for funding this project and for the generous award of an A.J. Clark Studentship.

To Professor T.W. Stone, I extend my gratitude, for allowing me to carry out my studies in his department.

I am especially grateful to Dr. T.C. Muir for his constant instruction, support and encouragement and for taking such a keen interest in my research. He was always available when required and his advice was never less than welcome.

My sincere thanks to Dr. Xiaorong Liu who donated and prepared solutions of nitric oxide gas, and to Dr. Eric Thorin who collaborated in the measurement of intracellular calcium levels.

To Dr. D. Pollock, I am grateful, for his invaluable advice on the mechanics of, and the analysis of data from, experiments using radioisotopes.

My thanks go to members of the technical staff who have provided such sterling service during these past three years. In particular to Mr. John Craig (I have yet to see the broken piece of apparatus that John could not fix), to Mr. Jim Sinclair for his help in the repair of electrical equipment and to the staff in the Medical Illustration Department, without whom the completion of this thesis would never have been possible.

I would also like to acknowledge the following colleagues : Mark 'I *am* the greatest footballer in the World' Rae, Dr. Jim M<sup>c</sup>Courtney, Dr. Josie Odber who, on many occasions during my first year, kindly gave me a lift home and Dr. Angus M<sup>ac</sup>Donald.

Finally, I extend my deepest thanks to my parents for their unfailing support and to my wife, Jan, not only for her assistance in the preparation of this thesis, but for her constant encouragement throughout my darkest hours. **Publications** 

Some aspects of the work described in this thesis have been published :

- Smith, A.D. & Muir, T.C. (1991). The involvement of nitric oxide in neuronally mediated relaxation in the rabbit distal colon. Br. J. Pharmacol., 104, 201P.
- Smith, A.D. & Muir, T.C. (1992). The effects of nitric oxide and nitrovasodilators on spontaneous electrical and mechanical activity in the rabbit distal colon. Br. J. Pharmacol., 107, 86P.
- Smith, A.D., Rae, M.G. & Muir, T.C. (1993). Excitation and inhibition by nitric oxide (NO) in smooth muscle. XXXII Congress of the International Union of Physiological Sciences, 96.32/P.

# Abbreviations

ACh	Acetylcholine
ADP	Adenosine diphosphate
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
BRL 34915	Cromakalim
BRL 38227	Levcromakalim, Lemakalim
BRP	Bovine retractor penis
[Ca <sup>++</sup> ] <sub>i</sub>	Intracellular free Ca++ concentration
cAMP	Cyclic adenosine monophosphate
cGMP	Cyclic guanosine monophosphate
CNS	Central nervous system
E	Efflux rate constant
EDHF	Endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor
EDRF	Endothelium-derived relaxing factor
FAD	Flavin adenine dinucleotide
FMN	Flavin mononucleotide
GABA	γ-amino-n-butyric acid
GTN	Glyceryl trinitrate
<sup>3</sup> H	Tritium
Hb	Haemoglobin
IAS	Internal anal sphincter
ICJ	Ileocolonic junction
IDN	Isosorbide dinitrate
IF	Inhibitory factor
i.j.p.	Inhibitory junction potential
K <sub>4</sub> Fe(CN) <sub>6</sub>	Potassium ferrocyanide
<sup>42</sup> K	Radiolabelled potassium
L-NAME	NG-nitro-L-arginine methyl ester

L-NMMA	NG-monomethyl-L-arginine
L-NNA	NG-nitro-L-arginine
LOS	Lower oesophageal sphincter
MeB	Methylene blue
NMDA	N-methyl-D-aspartate
NADPH	Reduced nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate
NANC	Non-adrenergic non-cholinergic
NO	Nitric oxide
NO <sub>2</sub>	Nitrite group
NO <sub>3</sub>	Nitrate group
0	Overflow rate constant
Ρ	Probability
PV	Portal vein
<sup>86</sup> Rb	Radiolabelled rubidium
RDC	Rabbit distal colon
RPV	Rabbit portal vein
SNAC	S-nitroso-N-acetylcysteine
SNP	Sodium nitroprusside
SOD	Superoxide dismutase
TTX	Tetrodotoxin
VIP	Vasoactive intestinal peptide

Summary

1. The aim of this study was to investigate the actions of nitric oxide (NO) donors i.e. nitrovasodilators, on the extracellular electrical and mechanical activity recorded from spontaneously active smooth muscle, in particular the rabbit distal colon (RDC), rabbit portal vein (RPV) and rat portal vein (rat PV), *in vitro*, using the Golenhofen apparatus. First, circular strips of RDC were examined for evidence of a "nitrergic" innervation.

2. Addition of carbachol (3 x 10<sup>-5</sup>M) to circular strips of RDC mounted in a conventional (25ml) organ bath raised the tone to  $7.73 \pm 0.67g$  (n = 44). Electrical stimulation (16 pulses, 1-16Hz, 0.1-0.5ms, supramaximal voltage), in the presence of phentolamine and propranolol (each 3 x 10<sup>-6</sup>M), produced frequency-dependent, non-adrenergic, non-cholinergic (NANC) nerve-mediated relaxations and rebound contractions.

**3.** NANC relaxations induced by nerve stimulation were mimicked by authentic NO ( $\geq 10^{-5}$ M), and partially inhibited by the avid NO binding molecule, haemoglobin (Hb; 3 x 10<sup>-5</sup>M), or by the inhibitor of endogenous NO synthesis, N<sup>G</sup>-nitro-L-arginine methyl ester (L-NAME; 5 x 10<sup>-4</sup>M). On some occasions, L-NAME-induced inhibition was reversed by the precursor to NO synthesis, L-arginine. The response to authentic NO (2 x 10<sup>-5</sup>M) was abolished by Hb (3 x 10<sup>-5</sup>M).

4. Rebound contractions in response to inhibitory NANC nerve stimulation were mimicked by authentic NO ( $\geq 10^{-5}$ M) and partially inhibited by L-NAME (5 x 10<sup>-4</sup>M) or the cyclooxygenase inhibitor, indomethacin (10<sup>-5</sup>M).

5. Unstretched, longitudinal strips of RDC mounted in the Golenhofen apparatus exhibited spontaneous, calcium-dependent spike bursts that were always accompanied by contraction. The frequency and duration of these

electrical events was  $3.77 \pm 0.18$  bursts min<sup>-1</sup> (n = 80) and  $7.91 \pm 0.77$ s (n = 57) respectively, and each contained  $7.84 \pm 0.62$  spikes (n = 61). The amplitude of the largest spike in each was 248.46 ± 28.37 µV (n = 63) while the amplitude of corresponding contraction was  $2.21 \pm 0.13g$  (n = 79). Contractile bursts lasted for  $12.23 \pm 1.42s$  (n = 79) and each contained  $2.78 \pm 0.33$  mechanical peaks (n = 79).

6. Under an applied tension of 1g, intact sections of RPV mounted in the Golenhofen apparatus exhibited spontaneous spike bursts that were always accompanied by contraction. The frequency and duration of electrical events was  $2.95 \pm 0.41$  bursts min<sup>-1</sup> (n = 5) and  $7.40 \pm 1.94$ s (n = 4) respectively, and each contained 16.76 ± 3.14 spikes (n = 4). The amplitude of the largest spike mas in each <sup>A</sup>24.67 ± 2.60  $\mu$ V (n = 3) while the amplitude of corresponding contraction, including the 1g applied, was  $1.59 \pm 0.2g$  (n = 5). Contractile bursts lasted for 12.17 ± 1.57s (n = 5) and each contained 1.50 ± 0.2 mechanical peaks (n = 5).

7. Under an applied tension of 1g, intact sections of rat PV mounted in the Golenhofen apparatus exhibited spontaneous, calcium-dependent spike bursts, that were always accompanied by contraction. The frequency and duration of electrical events was  $2.61 \pm 0.14$  bursts min<sup>-1</sup> (n = 49) and  $6.81 \pm 0.56s$  (n = 24) respectively, and each contained  $15.08 \pm 1.11$  spikes (n = 20). The amplitude of the largest spike in each was  $39.04 \pm 3.69 \mu V$  (n = 24) while the amplitude of corresponding contraction, including the 1g applied, was  $1.48 \pm 0.39g$  (n = 49). Contractile bursts lasted for  $8.31 \pm 0.36s$  (n = 49) and each contained  $1.63 \pm 0.08$  mechanical peaks (n = 49).

8. Nitrovasodilators in the form of sodium nitroprusside (SNP), glyceryl trinitrate (GTN) or isosorbide dinitrate (IDN), each possessed both inhibitory

and excitatory properties in the RDC. SNP was the most effective and, consequently, was used as a model for this group of drugs. Each nitrovasodilator ( $\geq 10^{-5}$ M) induced a short-lived period of quiescence in unstretched, longitudinal strips of RDC. Following this, an altered pattern of spontaneous electrical and mechanical activity returned abruptly. In tissues with a low initial frequency (< 6 bursts min<sup>-1</sup>), SNP or IDN (each  $\geq 10^{-5}$ M) significantly enhanced the frequency of activity. In tissues with a high initial frequency (> 6 bursts min<sup>-1</sup>), SNP ( $10^{-5}$ M) significantly reduced the frequency of activity Spike amplitude was increased significantly by GTN (10<sup>-6</sup>M) and, on occasion, by SNP ( $\geq 10^{-5}$ M), while the number of spikes per burst and the duration of each burst were reduced significantly by SNP ( $\geq 10^{-5}$ M) or IDN  $(\geq 10^{-5}M \text{ and } 10^{-4}M \text{ respectively})$ . Only SNP  $(\geq 10^{-5}M)$  significantly reduced the number of mechanical peaks per burst but both SNP ( $\geq 10^{-6}$ M) and IDN  $(\geq 10^{-5}M)$  significantly decreased the duration of mechanical events. Each of the nitrovasodilators (each  $\geq 10^{-5}$ M) significantly lowered the amplitude of spontaneous contraction.

**9.** In the intact RPV, SNP possessed only inhibitory properties and (10<sup>-5</sup>M) abolished both electrical and mechanical activity. In the intact rat PV, nitrovasodilators exhibited both excitatory and inhibitory properties. The pattern of spontaneous activity was altered without the prior induction of quiescence. As in the RDC, SNP was most effective. The frequency of activity was increased significantly by SNP ( $\geq 10^{-7}$ M). Spike amplitude was reduced significantly by SNP ( $10^{-5}$ M) but increased by IDN ( $10^{-5}$ M), while the number of spikes per burst and the duration of each electrical burst were inhibited by SNP ( $\geq 10^{-6}$ M) or GTN ( $10^{-7}$ M). Only SNP ( $\geq 10^{-6}$ M) and GTN ( $10^{-7}$ M) significantly decreased the duration of mechanical events. The amplitude of spontaneous contraction was lowered significantly by SNP

 $(\geq 10^{-7}M)$  and by GTN (10<sup>-6</sup>M).

10. In both RDC and rat PV, the actions of SNP on spontaneous electrical and mechanical activity were mimicked by the analogue of cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP), 8-bromo cGMP, and inhibited by Hb, indicating that these effects were mediated by nitric oxide. Potassium ferrocyanide  $(K_4Fe(CN)_6)$  which structurally resembles SNP, but which does not release NO, had no effect on the spontaneous electrical or mechanical activity of either tissue.

11. The addition of a subthreshold dose of SNP ( $10^{-6}$ M) to the RDC, together with a subthreshold dose of the potassium channel opener, BRL 38227 ( $10^{-7}$ M), abolished activity i.e. synergism occurred.

**12.** The means adopted to test directly for the ability of vasodilators to stimulate an efflux of potassium from gastrointestinal smooth muscle, was to load the RDC with radiolabelled rubidium (a marker for potassium) before mounting it in the Golenhofen apparatus. The muscarinic agonist, carbachol (10<sup>-5</sup>M), then enhanced the efflux rate constant for rubidium. Neither SNP, BRL 38227 nor isoprenaline (each 10<sup>-7</sup>-10<sup>-4</sup>M) had any effect on the basal efflux rate constant.

13. Similarly, the ability of vasodilators to stimulate the efflux of potassium from vascular smooth muscle was examined by loading the rat PV with radiolabelled rubidium, before mounting it in the Golenhofen apparatus. The contractile agonist, noradrenaline, or BRL 38227 (each  $10^{-5}$ M) then enhanced the efflux rate constant of rubidium. Neither SNP nor isoprenaline (each  $10^{-7}$ - $10^{-4}$ M) affected the basal efflux rate constant.

14. In RDC, the SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M)-induced reduction in contractile amplitude was reversed by the calcium-channel agonist, BAY K 8644 (10<sup>-7</sup>M) indicating that this effect of SNP was probably mediated by a fall in the cytosolic free calcium level. When added in reverse order, SNP ( $\geq 10^{-5}$ M) reversed the desynchronization of activity produced by BAY K 8644 (10<sup>-7</sup>M).

**15.** The ability of SNP to alter the cytosolic free calcium concentration was examined on rat aortic vascular smooth muscle cells grown on glass cover slips. Angiotensin II ( $10^{-7}$ M)elevated this parameter ; SNP ( $10^{-5}$ M) did not.

**16.** The SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M)-induced increase in the frequency of contraction of rat PV was antagonized by the prior addition of phentolamine and propranolol (each 3 x 10<sup>-6</sup>M) together, suggesting that SNP may have stimulated the release of noradrenaline. The means adopted to test for this in rat PV, was to radiolabel the stores of transmitter in the nerves and examine the effects of SNP on the overflow of noradrenaline from the tissue mounted in the Golenhofen apparatus. The indirect sympathomimetic, tyramine (10<sup>-5</sup>M), enhanced the overflow of noradrenaline ; SNP (10<sup>-7</sup>-10<sup>-5</sup>M) did not increase the overflow of noradrenaline from the rat PV.

17. In conclusion, in spontaneously active smooth muscle, nitrovasodilators possessed both excitatory (i.e. increased frequency of activity, increased electrical spike amplitude) and inhibitory properties (i.e. period of quiescence, contraction. of reduced amplitude of reduced number electrical spikes/mechanical peaks per burst and shorter duration of electrical/mechanical bursts). Each of these actions was mediated through the release of NO and probable stimulation of cGMP. Experiments in the presence of SNP and BAY K 8644 suggested that, at least in RDC, the nitrovasodilator-induced fall in contractile amplitude was mediated through a reduction in cytosolic calcium levels. Beyond this, the mechanisms are less clear. However, the enhanced frequency of spontaneous activity, the decrease in spikes/peaks per burst and the reduction in the duration of each spontaneous event were possibly a consequence of a direct effect of NO on the smooth muscle pacemaker. Further, in RDC, the nitrovasodilator-induced period of quiescence may have been mediated via a mechanism that was similar to that of BRL 38227 but which did not involve a significant transmembrane efflux of potassium from the smooth muscle as a whole.

The finding that SNP had significantly greater effects than organic nitrates such as GTN and IDN, supported the proposal that this drug was activated differently. The significant excitation observed with SNP suggested that, in some cases, the relaxant properties of this compound could be compromised due to concomitant excitation. The effects of SNP on the extracellular electrical and mechanical activity recorded from the RDC and the rat PV (+ = increase, o = no change, - = decrease).

Electrical

	Frequency	Spike Amplitude	No. of spikes/burst	Duration
RDC	+	0	-	-
		(sometimes +)		
Rat PV	+	-	-	-
		(sometimes +)		

## Mechanical

	Frequency	Peak Amplitude	No. of peaks/burst	Duration
RDC	+	-	-	-
		(sometimes +)		
Rat PV	+	-	-	-

**Chapter 1: Introduction** 

.

## **1.1. The Nitrovasodilators**

The term 'nitrovasodilator' describes any member of a chemically heterogeneous group of compounds that release nitric oxide (NO) i.e. they are prodrugs of NO. For this reason, they are frequently used, in biological systems, to mimic the effects of the highly unstable, authentic, NO. Nitrovasodilators include organic nitrates, organic and inorganic nitrites, sodium nitroprusside, S-nitrosothiols, sydnonimins and furoxans (Fig. 1). Of particular interest in this study, were the actions of sodium nitroprusside (SNP), glyceryl trinitrate (GTN) and isosorbide dinitrate (IDN).

More than one hundred years have elapsed since amyl nitrite (Brunton, 1867) and GTN (Murrell, 1879) were first advocated for the relief of angina pectoris. Prior to this, therapy for this condition had been largely ineffective; it included brandy, ether, chloroform or ammonia. The use of nitrovasodilators was a major advance in the therapy of anginal pain. Following his trial of amyl nitrite, Brunton recorded, "On pouring from five to ten drops of the nitrite on a cloth and giving it to the patient to inhale, the physiological action took place in from thirty to sixty seconds; and simultaneously with the flushing of the face the pain completely disappeared, and generally did not return till its wonted time next night." However, although nitrovasodilators are potent coronary vasodilators their principal benefit arises, not from an action on the heart, but from an action on the systemic circulation where they act to reduce venous return and consequently left ventricular work. Amyl nitrite is no longer in common use, but GTN, IDN and SNP are still used, routinely, to treat angina pectoris, congestive heart failure, percutaneous coronary angioplasty, pulmonary hypertension and hypertensive emergencies (Abrams, 1987; see Moncada et al, 1991b).

GTN and IDN are organic nitrates, a group of drugs each of which contains one or more functional nitrate groups (NO<sub>3</sub>; Fig. 1). Amyl nitrite, though an

Fig. 1 The different chemical classes (with examples) of nitrovasodilator compounds.

. 1



Inorganic nitrite NO2<sup>-</sup>

Sodium Nitroprusside Na<sub>2</sub>[Fe (CN)<sub>5</sub>(NO)]



Nitroprusside anion

S-nitrosothiols



Sydnonimins



Furoxans



organic nitrite, since it contains the nitrite functional group (NO<sub>2</sub>; Fig. 1), is often also referred to as an organic nitrate due to the similarities in pharmacologic effects to the other nitrates (Fung, 1992). Although SNP causes vasodilatation via the same biochemical pathway as the organic nitrates or nitrites, it is neither, since the nitroprusside anion lacks the requisite functional groups (Fig. 1). Despite the widespread clinical use of the nitrovasodilators, their mechanism of action has become clear only relatively recently (see Ignarro & Kadowitz, 1985; Waldman & Murad, 1987).

#### 1.1.1. Mechanism of Action of Nitrovasodilators

The action of GTN was once attributed to its conversion, in the circulation, to  $NO_2^-$  which, unlike  $NO_3^-$ , had weak vasodilator actions (Hay, 1883). However, an effective vasodilator dose of GTN could not provide sufficient  $NO_2^-$  to account for the relaxation observed (Krantz *et al*, 1940).

Other nitrovasodilators (e.g. sodium azide, hydroxylamine and NaNO<sub>2</sub>), activated soluble guanylate cyclase and raised cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP) levels (Kimura *et al*, 1975 a,b ; Mittal *et al*, 1975), a property now known to be common to all nitrovasodilators, in certain vascular and nonvascular smooth muscles (Schultz *et al*, 1977 ; Katsuki *et al*, 1977 ; Kukovetz *et al*, 1979). Guanylate cyclase activation by nitrovasodilators was augmented by thiols such as cysteine or glutathione (Ignarro *et al*, 1980a ; Ignarro *et al*, 1980b). These compounds reduced nitrovasodilator stability by promoting NO formation. The NO so released, was unstable and reacted with oxygen to form NO<sub>2</sub>. In solution, NO<sub>2</sub> formed NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup> and NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>, each of which was relatively inactive. Alternatively, NO could react with thiols to form S-nitrosothiols which, although unstable, had half-lives greater than NO and were potent activators of guanylate cyclase (Ignarro & Gruetter, 1980 ; Ignarro *et al*, 1980a,b ; see Ignarro, 1989). Indeed, SNP, GTN and isoamyl nitrite reacted with certain thiols to form the corresponding S-nitrosothiols (Ignarro et al, Moreover, the haemodynamic profile of action of a series of S-1981). nitrosothiols was almost identical to that of SNP or GTN (Ignarro et al, 1981). The relaxant action of the nitrovasodilators was thus attributed, at least in part, to the formation of S-nitrosothiols (Ignarro et al, 1981). This, however, is unlikely to be the case. Under physiological conditions, nitrosothiol formation from nitrite and cysteine was negligible (Yeates et al, 1985), although this did not discount the possibility that reaction of the organic nitrate with cysteine resulted in the transient formation of a nitrosothiol intermediate that disintegrated rapidly to release NO and the disulphide, cystine. In addition, the most effective nitrosothiols as activators of soluble guanylate cyclase were the least stable (Feelisch, 1991), suggesting that it was not the intact nitrosothiol, but rather a decomposition product (i.e. NO), that was reponsible for enzyme activation. In fact, soluble guanylate cyclase stimulation by the organic nitrates was dependent on the release of NO (Feelisch & Noack, 1987). This was in keeping with earlier findings that NO, itself, raised soluble guanylate cyclase activity (Katsuki et al, 1977; Arnold et al, 1977; Craven & DeRubertis, 1978). Together, this evidence indicates that NO per se rather than a nitrosothiol is the effector molecule of the nitrovasodilators, though the mechanisms for this release may not always be the same. For example, SNP, once believed to generate NO spontaneously, is now thought to spontaneously liberate NO only in the presence of light (Bates et al, 1991). When kept in the dark, SNP released NO only after the nitroprusside anion had been reduced and cyanide

lost (Bates et al, 1991). Reduction was achieved by the addition of either

vascular tissue or agents such as cysteine, sodium dithionite, haemoglobin (Hb)

or partially purified cytochrome P450 with a reduced nicotinamide adenine

representation of the release of NO from the nitroprusside anion is

shown in Fig 2. The release of NO from SNP differed from the release

schematic

system.

Α

phosphate (NADPH)-regenerating

dinucleotide



# Fig. 2

The release of NO from nitroprusside (adapted from Bates *et al*, 1991). The nitroprusside anion (i) may be reduced directly to (iii) by agents such as haemoproteins or indirectly via (ii) by thiols (R is any organic group). NO is released from product (iv).

of NO from the organic nitrates. In rabbit aorta for instance, inhibitors of NO, such as methylene blue (MeB) and pyocyanin, not only failed to attenuate, but potentiated, SNP-induced relaxations (Gryglewski *et al*, 1992). Relaxations induced by GTN, on the other hand, were attenuated by both MeB and pyocyanin. To explain this, an intracellular site for the biotransformation of SNP was proposed (Gryglewski *et al*, 1992), where MeB and pyocyanin could each activate the transfer of NO from SNP to the active haem centre of the soluble guanylate cyclase. Thus, although SNP is a potent stimulator of soluble guanylate cyclase, it should not be thought of as a donor of NO in the same way as the organic nitrates (Gryglewski *et al*, 1992). Additionally, SNP has properties not mediated via soluble guanylate cyclase ; for example, SNP protected primary cultures of cerebellar granule cells from glutamate- or N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA)-induced death (Kiedrowski *et al*, 1991), a property not due to the release of NO, but determined by the ferrocyanide portion of the SNP molecule (Kiedrowski *et al*, 1991).

Organic nitrates, such as GTN or IDN, required bioactivation and failed to stimulate soluble guanylate cyclase in cell-free vascular smooth muscle preparations (Ignarro & Gruetter, 1980 ; Ignarro *et al*, 1981). In broken-cell preparations, organic nitrates reacted with thiols to induce NO formation (Ignarro & Gruetter, 1980 ; Feelisch & Noack, 1987a). All thiols generated  $NO_2^-$  from organic nitrates, but only a few (e.g. cysteine, N-acetylcysteine) also liberated NO (Feelisch, 1991). Those thiols that induced the release of NO, acted as coactivators of soluble guanylate cyclase. A schematic representation of the thiol-induced release of NO from the organic nitrates is shown in Fig 3. In intact blood vessels, biotransformation of the organic nitrates was believed to be catalyzed by glutathione S-transferase (Keen *et al*, 1976 ; Brien *et al*, 1988) or by the cytochrome P450 enzyme system (M<sup>c</sup>Donald & Bennett, 1990 ; Schröder, 1992), but this has recently been disputed (Salvemini *et al*, 1993).



#### Fig. 3

The thiol-dependent release of NO from organic nitrates (R, R' are any organic groups). The reaction of any thiol with an organic nitrate (i) results in the release of  $NO_2^-$  (ii). Only certain thiols e.g. cysteine, N-acetylcysteine, additionally generate NO (iii and iv).

Unlike organic nitrates, organic nitrites did not require specific thiols as coactivators. The reaction of organic nitrites with thiols caused the formation of S-nitrosothiols, from which NO was liberated. The reactions leading to the release of NO from the organic nitrites is shown in Fig 4.

The receptor for NO was the active haem centre of soluble guanylate cyclase (Gerzer *et al*, 1988). The resultant increase in cGMP, following NO activation of this enzyme, produced relaxation presumably by reducing cytosolic calcium (Ca<sup>++</sup>) levels (Collins *et al*, 1986 ; Schini *et al*, 1987 ; Bukoski *et al*, 1989). One, or several, of the following mechanisms could explain this cGMP-evoked relaxation : intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> sequestration or binding (Lincoln, 1983) ; enhanced dephosphorylation of myosin light chain (Rapoport *et al*, 1983) ; activation of an ATPase involved in the extrusion of Ca<sup>++</sup> (Popescu *et al*, 1985) ; inhibition of receptor-operated Ca<sup>++</sup> channels (Godfraind, 1986) ; membrane hyperpolarization and closure of voltage-dependent Ca<sup>++</sup> channels (Tare *et al*, 1990).

Following prolonged pretreatment, tolerance developed the to cardiovascular effects of nitrovasodilators (Crandall et al, 1931; Schelling & Lasagna, 1967; Needleman, 1970). In aortae from GTN-pretreated rats, both the relaxant response and the increase in cGMP declined markedly in response to a challenging dose of GTN (Axelsson & Anderson, 1983; Waldman et al, 1986). Tolerance was attributed to a reduction in the metabolism of GTN (Brien et al, 1986). Similar effects occurred in human coronary artery (Waldman et al, 1986) possibly due to desensitization of soluble guanylate cyclase to the action of NO. Cardiovascular tolerance to the actions of these drugs could limit their efficacy in the long-term control of conditions such as angina pectoris or congestive heart failure (Abrams, 1986; Horowitz & Henry, 1987; Packer et al, 1987). Interestingly, clinical investigations revealed that in the presence of the sulphydryl donors N-acetylcysteine and methionine, the short-term efficacy of GTN was increased and the GTN-induced tolerance



# Fig. 4

The thiol-dependent release of NO from organic nitrites (R, R' are any organic groups). All thiols can generate NO (ii) from a reaction with an organic nitrite (i). The degree of NO liberation is dependent on the rate of formation and decomposition of the nitrosothiol intermediate.

reversed (Horowitz *et al*, 1983 ; Packer *et al*, 1987 ; Levy *et al*, 1988), probably through the formation of S-nitroso-N-acetylcysteine (SNAC ; Loscalzo, 1985 ; Fung *et al*, 1988). S-nitrosothiols may, therefore, prove to have a therapeutic use in attenuating organic nitrate-induced tolerance. Experiments using SNAC in bovine coronary artery supported this idea (Henry *et al*, 1989), but prolonged exposure to this compound led to a decrease in vascular responsiveness. Thus, there was likely to be a further site of tolerance in the bioconversion of organic nitrates to NO (Henry *et al*, 1989).

During the last decade, it was shown that, in addition to having an exogenous source, NO was synthesized endogenously in the vascular endothelium, the peripheral nervous system, the central nervous system (CNS) and the immune system (see Moncada et al, 1991b). This NO helped mediate a number of biological processes, including relaxation of vascular (see Ignarro, 1989 ; Marín & Sánchez-Ferrer, 1990 ; Feng & Hedner, 1990 ; Moncada, 1990; Moncada et al, 1991b) and non-vascular smooth muscle (see Gillespie, 1990 ; Rand, 1992 ; Sanders & Ward, 1992 ; Stark & Szurszewski, 1992), inhibition of platelet aggregation (see Ignarro, 1989; Moncada et al, 1991b), intercellular communication in the central nervous system (see Garthwaite, 1990; Moncada et al, 1991b), and macrophage cytotoxicity (see Hibbs et al, 1990 ; Moncada et al, 1991b). To discuss the role of NO in each of these processes would be beyond the scope of this thesis. The role of endogenous NO in the vasculature - where it was first discovered - and as a non-adrenergic, non-cholinergic (NANC) neurotransmitter in the gastrointestinal tract, each of which is relevant to the aims of this thesis, will be discussed in detail.

7

# **1.2. Endothelium-derived Relaxing Factor (EDRF)**

The well-documented, apparently paradoxical vascular effects of acetylcholine (ACh), in vitro and in vivo, remained unresolved for many years; both vasodilator (Dale, 1914) and vasoconstrictor (Hunt, 1915) actions of the transmitter were observed. For example, blood vessels of the isolated perfused rabbit ear dilated to ACh, but this gave way to vasoconstriction over a period of hours (Burn & Robinson, 1951). Similarly, helical strips of rabbit descending thoracic aorta constricted to ACh concentrations greater than 0.1  $\mu$ M, an effect mediated via muscarinic receptors (Furchgott & Bhadrakom, 1953), but relaxed to lower concentrations of the substance (Jelliffe, 1962). These apparent discrepancies were resolved when it became clear that ACh-induced vascular relaxation required the presence of endothelial cells (Furchgott & Zawadski, 1980). ACh, it is now known, was acting on endothelial cell muscarinic receptors to release an endothelium-derived relaxing factor (EDRF). Results suggesting that ACh was a vasoconstrictor probably arose from unintentional rubbing of the intimal surface and removal of endothelial cells or from a gradual loss of endothelial cells.

The release of EDRF, now demonstrated in both arterial and venous preparations, underlay the relaxant effects of ACh, bradykinin, substance P, adenosine diphosphate (ADP), adenosine triphosphate (ATP) and the calcium ionophore A23187 (see Moncada *et al*, 1991b). In addition to relaxing vascular smooth muscle, EDRF inhibited platelet aggregation and adhesion to vascular endothelium (Azuma *et al*, 1986; Radomski *et al*, 1987a,b,c,d). In contrast, other vasorelaxants such as the nitrovasodilators,  $\beta$ -adrenergic agonists and prostacyclin acted independently of the endothelium. EDRF was labile (Furchgott & Zawadski, 1980; Griffith *et al*, 1984), with a half-life of only seconds in physiological salt solutions (Griffith *et al*, 1984; Cocks *et al*, 1985), and was released at rest or following stimulation (Griffith *et al*, 1984; Martin

et al, 1985; Rubanyi et al, 1985). The half-life of EDRF was speciesdependent; canine EDRF had a longer half-life than that of rabbit (Förstermann et al, 1984).

The chemical nature of the EDRF was not initially obvious. Early evidence suggested that it was a short-lived hydroperoxide, or free radical, formed following oxidation of arachidonic acid by a lipoxygenase pathway (Singer & Peach, 1983; Förstermann & Neufang, 1984; see Furchgott, 1984), that stimulated vascular smooth muscle soluble guanylate cyclase to elevate cGMP levels and produce relaxation (see Furchgott, 1984). In contrast, endothelium-dependent relaxation was reportedly resistant to lipoxygenase inhibition unless the lipoxygenase inhibitor was also an antioxidant (Griffith *et al*, 1984). It was thus proposed that EDRF, from aortic preparations, was not a lipoxygenase derivative or free radical, but an unstable compound with a carbonyl group at or near its active site (Griffith *et al*, 1984). Neither of these proposals proved to be correct.

Endothelium-dependent relaxation was associated with increased cGMP levels in vascular smooth muscle (Rapoport & Murad, 1983). Both endothelium-dependent vasodilators and nitrovasodilators induced relaxation through identical cGMP-dependent protein phosphorylation and dephosphorylation of myosin light chain (Rapoport et al, 1983). MeB and Hb each inhibited both endothelium-dependent and GTN-induced relaxation of rabbit aorta (Martin et al, 1985). These compounds bound directly to and thus inactivated the EDRF, although MeB may also have oxidized the active haem centre of soluble guanylate cyclase (Martin et al, 1985). The inhibitory actions of MeB and Hb on nitrovasodilator-induced effects were attributed to their NO binding and scavenging effects (Hermann, 1865; Gibson & Roughton, 1957; Martin et al, 1986; Marshall et al, 1988). In addition, superoxide anions destabilized the EDRF; an effect that was inhibited by superoxide dismutase (SOD; Gryglewski et al, 1986; Rubanyi & Vanhoutte, 1986). Dithiothreitol,

hydroquinone and pyrogallol which formed superoxide anions (Moncada *et al*, 1986), inhibited the EDRF. In 1986, based on these pharmacological similarities between EDRF and NO, two groups suggested independently that the EDRF could be NO (see Furchgott, 1988; Ignarro *et al*, 1988). In 1987, proof was obtained that this was indeed the case.

#### 1.2.1. NO in the Vasculature

Measurement of NO as the chemiluminescent product of its reaction with ozone (Palmer *et al*, 1987), provided the first direct evidence that the EDRF was NO. Bradykinin was used to show a concentration-dependent release of NO from cultured endothelial cells in amounts sufficient to account for the biological activity of EDRF (Palmer *et al*, 1987). Bioassay revealed that EDRF-induced relaxations and those induced by NO were indistinguishable ; both were inhibited by Hb and enhanced by SOD to similar degrees (Palmer *et al*, 1987 ; Hutchinson *et al*, 1987). The sensitivity of a number of vascular and non-vascular smooth muscles, including rabbit aorta, rat anococcygeus, guinea pig trachea and guinea pig taenia caeci, to EDRF and NO, were also the same (Gillespie & Sheng, 1988 ; Cocks & Angus, 1990), suggesting that EDRF was NO.

NO has now been identified as the EDRF in a large number of cardiovascular preparations which include porcine aorta (Palmer *et al*, 1987; Hutchinson *et al*, 1987; Radomski *et al*, 1987a), rabbit aorta (Gillespie & Sheng, 1988), guinea pig uterine artery (Tare *et al*, 1990) and rabbit hepatic arterial vascular bed (Mathie *et al*, 1991). In spite of this, there are some blood vessels where NO may not be the EDRF. For instance, in rat small mesenteric artery, ACh-induced relaxation was endothelium-dependent but was not mediated by NO (Garland & M<sup>c</sup>Pherson, 1992). Further, there could be more than one EDRF. Indeed, two EDRF's were allegedly released from porcine
aortic endothelial cells (Boulanger *et al*, 1989); one under basal conditions and following stimulation with ADP, the other, which was most probably NO, following stimulation with bradykinin or the calcium ionophore A23187.

It has also been suggested that the EDRF may not be NO itself, but a NOrelated compound, since NO is a highly labile gas with a half-life of only a few seconds (Griffith et al, 1984; Förstermann et al, 1984; Rubanyi et al, 1985; Cocks et al, 1985), making storage of the preformed molecule difficult. In fact, in cultured bovine aortic endothelial cells, the amount of NO released under basal conditions or in response to either bradykinin or the calcium ionophore A23187 was insufficient to account for the vasorelaxant properties of the EDRF (Myers et al, 1990). Similarly, in rat aortic rings, dinitrosyl iron complexes with cysteine, induced relaxations that were more similar to AChinduced than to NO-induced relaxations (Vedernikov et al, 1992). Findings such as these led to speculation that the EDRF could be a hydroxylamine (Thomas & Ramwell, 1989), S-nitrosocysteine (Myers et al, 1990) or a dinitrosyl iron complex with cysteine (Mülsch et al, 1991; Vedernikov et al, 1992). The EDRF may well be stored and stabilized in one of these forms, but the majority of the evidence to date implies that the biological effects of EDRF, like those of the nitrovasodilators, are mediated ultimately by the release of NO.

#### 1.2.2. NO Synthesis and Inhibition

Endothelium-derived NO was synthesized from the terminal guanidino nitrogen atoms of L-arginine (Palmer *et al*, 1988a), possibly via a hydroxylamine intermediate (DeMaster *et al*, 1989). This reaction was catalyzed by NO synthase and L-citrulline was formed as a by-product (Fig. 5; Palmer & Moncada, 1989). Two similar NO synthases were recognised; one constitutive the other inducible. Both used L-arginine as their substrate to form NO and L-citrulline, required NADPH as an electron donor (Mayer *et al*, 1989; Mülsch *et al*, 1989; Lopez-Jaramillo *et al*, 1990; Busse & Mülsch, 1990b) and contained one molecule each of flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD) and flavin mononucleotide (FMN; Bredt *et al*, 1991; Stuehr *et al*, 1991). The constitutive NO synthase required Ca<sup>++</sup> and calmodulin (Busse & Mülsch, 1990a; Schini & Vanhoutte, 1992) and has been found in, amongst other cell types, the vascular endothelium (Mayer *et al*, 1989; Mülsch *et al*, 1989; Palmer & Moncada, 1989), the blood platelet (Radomski *et al*, 1990a), the peripheral nervous system (Gillespie *et al*, 1989; Li & Rand, 1989) and the CNS (Bredt & Snyder, 1990). In the endothelium, although originally believed to be cytosolic (Palmer & Moncada, 1989), the constitutive enzyme was membrane bound (Boje & Fung, 1990; Förstermann *et al*, 1991). In the CNS, this enzyme was cytosolic (Schmidt *et al*, 1989).

The inducible NO synthase was cytosolic (Marletta *et al*, 1988) and required tetrahydrobiopterin as a cofactor (Busse & Mülsch, 1990b). Cytokines such as interferon- $\gamma$ , tumour necrosis factor, interleukins 1 and 6 or bacterial endotoxin induced its expression (Drapier *et al*, 1988; Beasley *et al*, 1991; Nussler *et al*, 1991; Schini *et al*, 1991) and it synthesized NO for long periods. Other substances such as transforming growth factor  $\beta$ , interleukin-8, platelet-derived growth factor or glucocorticoids (Ding *et al*, 1990; Knowles *et al*, 1990; Radomski *et al*, 1990b; Rees *et al*, 1990; M<sup>c</sup>Call *et al*, 1992; Schini *et al*, 1992) inhibited the expression of the inducible enzyme. This enzyme was found in macrophages (Hibbs *et al*, 1988; Stuehr *et al*, 1989), neutrophils (M<sup>c</sup>Call *et al*, 1991), vascular endothelial cells (Radomski *et al*, 1990; Rees *et al*, 1990) and vascular smooth muscle cells (Busse & Mülsch, 1990b; Fleming *et al*, 1991; Mollace *et al*, 1991).

The activity of both enzymes was impaired *in vitro* by structural analogues of the NO precursor L-arginine (Palmer & Moncada, 1989; Busse & Mülsch, 1990b; Fleming *et al*, 1991). These compounds included NG-monomethyl-L-

arginine (L-NMMA), N<sup>G</sup>-nitro-L-arginine (L-NNA) and N<sup>G</sup>-nitro-L-arginine methyl ester (L-NAME ; Fig. 6), but not their D-isomers.

The use of L-NMMA revealed that the basal release of NO, synthesized from L-arginine, was important in the regulation of blood flow and pressure. L-NMMA constricted rings of rabbit aorta when the endothelium was present (Palmer *et al*, 1988b), indicating that NO was continuously released in this tissue. Moreover, intravenous administration of L-NMMA, but not D-NMMA, increased blood pressure in anaesthetized rabbits (Rees *et al*, 1989), demonstrating that basally released NO helped maintain blood pressure at safe levels. This increase in pressure was reversed by L-, but not D-, arginine.

Venous tissues had a lower basal release of endothelium-derived NO (Seidel & LaRochelle, 1987), but an increased sensitivity to nitrovasodilators, when compared with arterial tissues. It was unclear whether this increased sensitivity was due to a greater concentration of soluble guanylate cyclase in venous smooth muscle compared with arterial smooth muscle, or whether the venous soluble guanylate cyclase was more sensitive to stimulation by NO (Moncada *et al*, 1991b).

## **1.2.3. NO-induced Hyperpolarization?**

The vasorelaxant properties of NO have been known for some years, but there has recently been some debate on the ability, if any, of NO to induce hyperpolarization (Komori *et al*, 1988 ; Tare *et al*, 1990 ; Rand & Garland, 1992 ; Suzuki *et al*, 1992). ACh hyperpolarized and relaxed a number of vascular smooth muscles including rabbit saphenous artery (Komori & Suzuki, 1987), canine mesenteric artery (Komori *et al*, 1988), rat aorta (Taylor *et al*, 1988 ; Chen *et al*, 1988), rat main pulmonary artery (Chen *et al*, 1988), canine coronary artery (Chen *et al*, 1989), guinea pig uterine artery (Tare *et al*, 1990), rabbit cerebral artery (Brayden, 1990) and rabbit basilar artery (Rand &



# Fig. 6

The structures of the precursor of NO synthesis, L-arginine, and of some analogues which inhibit NO synthesis.

Garland, 1992). These hyperpolarizations required an intact endothelium and the current was probably carried by potassium ( $K^+$ ) ions. This membrane hyperpolarization may have contributed to the ACh-induced dilator response

hyperpolarization may have contributed to the ACh-induced dilator response through the closure of voltage-dependent Ca<sup>++</sup> channels (Taylor *et al*, 1988 ; Tare et al, 1990; Brayden, 1990), However, the hyperpolarization may not have been due to the actions of EDRF (Taylor et al, 1988; Huang et al, 1988; Komori et al, 1988; Chen et al, 1988; Chen et al, 1989; Brayden, 1990; Suzuki et al, 1992). There was evidence that endothelium dependent vasodilators caused the concomitant release of an endothelium-dependent hyperpolarizing factor (EDHF) that was distinct from the EDRF. For instance, endothelium-dependent relaxation, but not hyperpolarization, of vascular smooth muscle cells was inhibited by the inhibitors of NO, Hb and MeB (Huang et al, 1988; Chen et al, 1988). Exogenous NO did not hyperpolarize either canine mesenteric artery (Komori et al, 1988) or rabbit cerebral artery (Brayden, 1990). Moreover, SNP, believed to generate NO in vascular smooth muscle, relaxed rat aorta without increasing radiolabelled rubidium (<sup>86</sup>Rb; a marker for K<sup>+</sup>) efflux (Taylor et al, 1988). Thus, in these arteries, NO would appear to be unable to hyperpolarize the smooth muscle.

But, the donors of NO, SNP or GTN, hyperpolarized the rabbit pulmonary artery (Ito *et al*, 1978), rat tail artery (Cheung & MacKay, 1985) and guinea pig uterine artery (Tare *et al*, 1990). ACh-induced hyperpolarization and relaxation of guinea pig uterine artery (Tare *et al*, 1990) and rabbit basilar artery (Rand & Garland, 1992) were reduced by the inhibitors of NO synthesis, L-NMMA and L-NAME, and authentic NO hyperpolarized and relaxed guinea pig uterine, mesenteric and coronary arteries, rabbit saphenous artery and rat tail artery among others (Tare *et al*, 1990). Thus, in some smooth muscles, NO clearly produced hyperpolarization. This increases the probability that in some arteries at least, endothelium dependent hyperpolarization was mediated via the release of NO. In others, it was probably mediated via a separate EDHF, the release of which required a rise in endothelial cell Ca<sup>++</sup> levels, that produced an increase in K<sup>+</sup> permeability (Suzuki *et al*, 1992). Why there should be this distinction is unclear ; there are no obvious differences between those arteries in which NO has been reported to cause hyperpolarization, and those in which it was ineffective. At present the identity of the putative EDHF is unknown.

# 1.3. NO in the Peripheral Autonomic Nervous System

The quest for NO in the peripheral autonomic nervous system stemmed from endeavours to identify the neurotransmitter from non-adrenergic, noncholinergic (NANC) nerves. The identification of the EDRF as NO, coupled with the unsuitability of several candidates as transmitter substances, led to speculation that NO could be a NANC neurotransmitter.

Classically, sympathetic nerves were considered to release only noradrenaline and parasympathetic nerves were considered to release only ACh. Yet, from an early time, evidence existed that this was an oversimplification. For example, both motor and inhibitory responses were obtained from the stomach following electrical stimulation of the vagus nerve (Langley, 1898) and electrical stimulation of the sacral parasympathetic outflow via the pelvic nerves, led to penile erection that was unaffected by atropine (Langley & Anderson, 1895). Furthermore, atropine only partially blocked motor responses of mammalian urinary bladder following parasympathetic nerve stimulation (Langley & Anderson, 1895 ; Henderson & Roepke, 1934 ; Ambache, 1955). Only Henderson and Roepke, however, concluded that the nerves were releasing a transmitter other than ACh.

It was only after the introduction of selective adrenergic neurone blocking drugs that it became obvious that some smooth muscles were innervated by nerves that were neither adrenergic nor cholinergic. Non-adrenergic inhibitory nerves were first reported in the guinea pig taenia coli (Burnstock *et al*, 1964). Then, following vagus nerve stimulation, relaxations of the cat stomach were shown to be resistant to both atropine and guanethidine (Martinson, 1965). Since this time, NANC responses have been described in a wide range of smooth muscles including both the small and large intestines, the retractor penis muscle, the anococcygeus muscle and the lower oesophageal sphincter muscle (see Rand, 1992; Sanders & Ward, 1992). NANC nerves are now known to be prevalent throughout the entire length of the gastrointestinal tract.

NANC nerves do not belong to a single population with only a single neurotransmitter. A number of putative transmitters, including ATP (Burnstock *et al*, 1970; Burnstock *et al*, 1972; see Burnstock, 1981), 5-hydroxytryptamine (see Gershon, 1979) and several peptides, vasoactive intestinal peptide (VIP), substance P and neuropeptide Y among them (Cuello, 1982; Lundberg & Hökfelt, 1983; Bartfai *et al*, 1988) were implicated in NANC neurotransmission or in cotransmission along with "classical" transmitters in the gut. Despite this, the NANC transmitter to smooth muscles such as the bovine retractor penis muscle (BRP) or rat anococcygeus remained a mystery. Then, a few years ago, using dilute hydrochloric acid, a novel inhibitory factor was isolated from the BRP (Ambache *et al*, 1975) and rat anococcygeus muscles (Gillespie & Martin, 1978). The study of this smooth muscle inhibitory factor recently provided the first evidence that NO was released from NANC nerves.

#### **1.3.1. Smooth Muscle Inhibitory Factor**

The inhibitory factor (IF) from BRP was neither adenosine nor a purine derivative (Bowman *et al*, 1979), nor a peptide (Gillespie *et al*, 1981). It was labile and, following neutralization, mimicked the response to NANC nerve stimulation. It was only activated after a brief exposure to an acidic pH

(Gillespie & Martin, 1978), was soluble in water or methanol, but insoluble in ether, acetone or ethanol, had a molecular weight of approximately 500 daltons and was retained on an anion exchange resin (Gillespie *et al*, 1981). It relaxed isolated blood vessels, yet when injected intravenously in the anaesthetized rat, did not lower blood pressure (Bowman *et al*, 1981). This lack of effect was due to the presence of Hb (Bowman *et al*, 1982). In BRP and rat anococcygeus, Hb blocked the relaxations and increases in tissue cGMP content produced by inhibitory nerve stimulation, SNP and the inhibitory factor (Bowman & Gillespie, 1982; Bowman & Drummond, 1984).

With hindsight, it was evident that the IF had a number of similarities to NO, but it was another three years, following the discovery that the EDRF was NO (Palmer *et al*, 1987), before the IF was suggested to be nitrite which released NO upon acidification (Furchgott, 1988b; Martin *et al*, 1988). This idea fitted well with many of the reported observations. For instance, the relaxant activity of nitrite solutions was known to be greater following acidification (see Gillespie, 1990); both nitrite and the IF raised cGMP levels; Hb inhibited the effects of both substances. But, the ability of the IF to bind to an anion exchange resin and its molecular weight of approximately 500 daltons (Gillespie *et al*, 1981) seemed incompatible with NO being the effector molecule.

Further evidence however, suggested that NO or a NO-releasing compound was the likely NANC inhibitory neurotransmitter in the BRP and rat anococcygeus muscles. Thus, using a cascade apparatus the BRP, rat anococcygeus, rabbit aorta and guinea pig trachea were shown to have an identical ranking order of sensitivity to EDRF, the inhibitory factor and NO (Gillespie & Sheng, 1988), suggesting that NO was the active principle of all three. However, although Hb prevented relaxations to each, a red blood corpuscle suspension containing an equivalent concentration of Hb abolished the responses only to EDRF and NO (Gillespie & Sheng, 1988). Thus, if NO was responsible for the relaxant properties of the acid-activated inhibitory factor, it probably existed in a form which rendered it unable to pass through the red blood cell membrane. L-NMMA raised tone and blocked NANC nerve responses in the rat anococcygeus - effects reversed by L-arginine - but was without effect in the BRP (Gillespie et al, 1989). D-NMMA had no effect on either tissue. The superoxide generator, pyrogallol, also inhibited NANC nerve responses in the rat anococcygeus but not in the BRP (Gillespie & Sheng, 1990). This antagonism was reversed by SOD. The more potent analogue of L-arginine, L-NNA, was not only more effective than L-NMMA in rat anococcygeus but also inhibited NANC nerve responses in the BRP, indicating that NO or a NO-releasing compound was released in each case. Moreover, NO synthase was found in tissue homogenates from rat anococcygeus and BRP (Mitchell et al, 1991; Sheng et al, 1992). Thus, the evidence indicated that in both BRP and rat anococcygeus the IF was NO or a related compound. But, since relaxations of the BRP were unaffected by L-NMMA or pyrogallol, it is possible that there were some differences in synthesis and inactivation of NO in the two tissues (see Gillespie, 1990).

It is perhaps unlikely that NO was transmitted as a gas. More probably it was transmitted bound to a carrier molecule to form a more stable compound, in the fashion of the nitrovasodilators. This would then be broken down in the target cell to release NO. This idea fits better with the "classical" view of neurotransmission (Eccles, 1964), and would allow the storage of preformed transmitter in vesicles, a concept difficult to conceive of with NO itself because of its high membrane permeability (see Gillespie, 1990). Indeed, the NANC neurotransmitter in the BRP has recently been proposed to be a superoxide anion-resistant NO-releasing molecule (Liu, 1993).

NO synthase is concentrated in cell bodies and nerve fibres in the myenteric plexus of the intestine (Bredt *et al*, 1990). NO or a NO-related compound has now been implicated in NANC neurotransmission, or in

cotransmission along with such substances as ATP or VIP, in a wide range of smooth muscles from the gastrointestinal tract. NANC nerves which release NO have been termed 'nitrergic' (Rand & Li, 1990). The evidence for 'nitrergic' transmission or cotransmission in a variety of gastrointestinal smooth muscles is discussed in the following pages.

## 1.3.2. The Lower Oesophageal Sphincter (LOS)

Inhibitory NANC nerves mediated the LOS relaxation that occurred during swallowing (Goyal & Rattan, 1976). In spite of earlier support for VIP as the transmitter (Goyal *et al*, 1980; Biancani *et al*, 1984), NO has emerged as the more likely candidate.

Field-stimulation of LOS muscle strips evoked frequency-dependent tetrodotoxin (TTX)-sensitive NANC relaxations (De Man et al, 1991). Authentic NO produced a concentration-dependent relaxation (De Man et al, 1991 ; Knudsen et al, 1992). NO-induced responses were resistant to TTX. Hb inhibited the responses to electrical stimulation in both canine and opossum LOS (De Man et al, 1991; Knudsen et al, 1992). The inhibitor of NO biosynthesis, L-NNA, also inhibited LOS relaxation - an effect that was reversed by L-arginine (De Man et al, 1991; Tøttrup et al, 1991), but not by D-arginine. Moreover, the inhibitors of guanylate cyclase, cystamine and MeB, blocked the hyperpolarization evoked by nerve stimulation or by SNP in opossum LOS (Conklin & Du, 1992). In opossum sphincter the effects of NO, S-nitroso-L-cysteine or SNP did not exactly match the response to NANC nerve stimulation (Knudsen et al, 1992), but the action profile of SNP bore the closest resemblance. This suggests that, in this particular tissue, the NANC neurotransmitter may be a carrier molecule that, like SNP, generates NO intracellularly.

### **1.3.3.** The Gastric Fundus (Forestomach)

Increased intragastric pressure resulted in dilation of the gastric fundus in a process that was mediated via inhibitory NANC nerves (Abrahamsson & Jansson, 1969). This "adaptive relaxation" (Abrahamsson, 1973) accommodated the consumption of liquid or food. VIP and NO are the most likely mediators of this response (Li & Rand, 1990; D'Amato *et al*, 1992; Grider *et al*, 1992; Barbier & Lefebvre, 1993).

Electrical stimulation elicited frequency-dependent NANC relaxations of circular and longitudinal muscle strips of gastric fundus from rat (De Beurme & Lefebvre, 1988 ; Li & Rand, 1990 ; D'Amato *et al*, 1992 ; Shimamura *et al*, 1993), guinea pig (Grider *et al*, 1985 ; Grider *et al*, 1992) and cat (D'Amato *et al*, 1988 ; Barbier & Lefebvre, 1993). These were abolished by TTX (Li & Rand, 1990). VIP was known to be involved in these inhibitory responses (Grider *et al*, 1985 ; De Beurme & Lefebvre, 1988 ; D'Amato *et al*, 1988 ; Li & Rand, 1990 ; D'Amato *et al*, 1992 ; Barbier & Lefebvre, 1988 ; D'Amato *et al*, 1988 ; Li & Rand, 1990 ; D'Amato *et al*, 1992 ; Barbier & Lefebvre, 1993) but, as they were only partially blocked by VIP-antiserum or by the peptidase, trypsin (De Beurme & Lefebvre, 1988 ; D'Amato *et al*, 1992 ; Barbier & Lefebvre, 1993), another transmitter was likely to contribute.

L-NMMA, L-NNA and L-NAME, but not their D-isomers, inhibited nervemediated relaxations of gastric fundus (Li & Rand, 1990 ; D'Amato *et al*, 1992 ; Shimamura *et al*, 1993 ; Barbier & Lefebvre, 1993) in a concentration dependent manner. These inhibitions were reversed by L-arginine, but not by D-arginine. Similarly, in isolated stomach of the guinea pig, "adaptive relaxation" was inhibited by L-NMMA and by MeB (Desai *et al*, 1991). Again the effect of L-NMMA was partially reversed by L-arginine. NANC nerve stimulation in the circular smooth muscle of rat gastric fundus also induced inhibitory junction potentials (i.j.p.'s) which were depressed by L-NNA (Shimamura *et al*, 1993 ; Kitamura *et al*, 1993). Moreover, hyperpolarizations occurred in response to S-nitrosocysteine, SNP or 8-bromo cGMP (Kitamura *et al*, 1993). Hyperpolarizations following field stimulation or S-nitrosocysteine were partly due to activation of apaminsensitive but tetraethylammonium-resistant K<sup>+</sup> channels. However, only that part of the response which was resistant to apamin was mediated through an increase in cGMP. The apamin-sensitive part of the response was probably mediated via VIP.

However, a recent study in guinea pig gastric fundus (Grider *et al*, 1992) reported that VIP was the primary NANC transmitter and that this stimulated the production of NO from the target muscle cells. This NO, in turn, amplified the inhibitory response to VIP and presynaptically enhanced the release of VIP (Grider *et al*, 1992).

Thus, in guinea pig gastric fundus, NO and VIP were not simply released as cotransmitters. The mechanisms of release were more complex. This may yet prove to be the case in gastric fundi from other species

## 1.3.4. The Small Intestine

The release of NO has been demonstrated from NANC nerves innervating the duodenum, jejenum and ileum from a variety of species including dog, rabbit, rat, guinea pig and human (Toda *et al*, 1990; Boeckxstaens *et al*, 1990, 1991a; Maggi *et al*, 1991; Kanada *et al*, 1992; He & Goyal, 1993). For example :

Longitudinal strips of rabbit duodenum relaxed in response to field stimulation of NANC nerves. The relaxations were blocked by L-, but not D-NNA and this inhibition was reversed by L-arginine (Toda *et al*, 1990). NANC relaxations were mimicked by NO and GTN, and blocked by Hb.

In circular muscle of the canine jejenum, electrical stimulation evoked NANC i.j.p.'s which resembled the hyperpolarization induced by authentic NO (Stark *et al*, 1991). L-NMMA depressed the i.j.p. amplitude. This depression was reversed by L- but not by D-arginine. Haemoglobin (Hb) reduced the i.j.p. amplitude and abolished the effects of authentic NO.

NANC relaxations in circular muscle from human ileum were reduced by L-NMMA and L-NNA (Maggi *et al*, 1991). This effect was reversed by L-arginine, thereby implicating a role for NO.

NANC nerve stimulation relaxed circular muscle strips of the canine terminal ileum, as did authentic NO. L-NMMA, L-NNA and Hb inhibited the NANC relaxation to electrical stimulation in a concentration-dependent manner. Only Hb inhibited the response to exogenous NO. L-, but not D-arginine, overcame the inhibitory effects of L-NMMA and L-NNA (Boeckxstaens *et al*, 1990; 1991a).

Distension of rat ileum with a small balloon, induced dilation of the circular muscle on the anal side of the distended region. L-NNA or MeB inhibited, while SOD enhanced, the amplitude of this relaxation (Kanada *et al*, 1992). L-NNA inhibition was reversed by L-arginine. NO and 8- bromo cGMP relaxed the circular muscle.

Transmural stimulation of longitudinal muscle of the rat ileum produced a relaxation and rebound contraction. The relaxation was accompanied by an increased cGMP content (Kanada *et al*, 1992). Authentic NO also increased the cGMP content in circular and longitudinal muscle of rat ileum - an effect that was prevented by preincubation with MeB.

Electrical field stimulation of guinea pig ileum circular muscle produced a fast, ATP-mediated i.j.p.(He & Goyal, 1993). But, stimulation in the presence of apamin and substance P desensitization produced a slow i.j.p.. The

amplitude of this slow response was reduced by L-NNA, and this inhibition was reversed by L-, but not by D-arginine (He & Goyal, 1993). The responses to exogenous ATP or NO were unaffected by substance P desensitization, but the hyperpolarization in response to VIP was enhanced. Moreover, the VIP-induced hyperpolarization was antagonized by L-NNA. These results indicated that NO and VIP together mediated the slow i.j.p.. The slow i.j.p. was normally masked by a depolarization due to the VIP-induced concomitant release of substance P (He & Goyal, 1993). Thus, NO clearly functions as a NANC neurotransmitter throughout the entire length of the small intestine.

#### **1.3.5.** The Ileocolonic Junction (ICJ)

By using specific inhibitors of the actions of NO, the ileocolonic junction was the first gastrointestinal tissue from which the release of NO was demonstrated.

Electrical stimulation produced NANC relaxation and hyperpolarization of the canine ICJ (Bult *et al*, 1990; Boeckxstaens *et al*, 1991a,b; Ward *et al*, 1992a). Both the relaxation and hyperpolarization were mimicked by authentic NO and antagonized by Hb. The inhibitors of NO synthase, L-NMMA and L-NNA, but not D-NMMA, inhibited the relaxations in response to nerve stimulation in a concentration-dependent manner (Bult *et al*, 1990; Boeckxstaens *et al*, 1991a,b). This inhibition was antagonized by the precursor for NO synthesis, L-arginine, but not by D-arginine, thus implicating NO in the NANC nerve responses. In support of this, the relaxations were potentiated by SOD and mimicked by GTN (Bult *et al*, 1990; Boeckxstaens *et al*, 1991b). M&B 22948, a specific cGMP phosphodiesterase inhibitor, hyperpolarized canine ICJ (Ward *et al*, 1992a) suggesting that, in this tissue, NO was also tonically released. This tonic release may have helped regulate resting membrane potential or tone in the ICJ (Ward *et al*, 1992a).

## 1.3.6. The Colon

In the canine proximal colon, i.j.p.'s induced by electrical stimulation of NANC nerves, may have been mediated by Ca<sup>++</sup>-activated K<sup>+</sup> channels (Thornbury *et al*, 1991). These i.j.p.'s were reduced by L-NAME (Dalziel *et al*, 1991) and restored by L-, but not by D-arginine. Hb blocked not only neuronal responses, but also the similar hyperpolarizations that occurred in response to authentic NO or S-nitrosocysteine (Thornbury *et al*, 1991). Since S-nitrosocysteine was degraded at a sufficient rate to cause i.j.p.-like hyperpolarizations, these authors suggested that NO could be stored as a nitrosothiol in nerve terminals.

In the rat, colonic smooth muscle was tonically suppressed by NO or a related substance. L-NNA enhanced the spontaneous contractile activity of circular muscle of rat distal colon (Niklasson *et al*, 1992). Moreover, TTX increased the force of low frequency contractions before, but not after, incubation of the tissue with L-NMMA (Middleton *et al*, 1993). L-NMMA, but not D-NMMA, also increased the force of low frequency contractions. This increase was counteracted by L-arginine, implicating the tonic release of NO.

#### **1.3.7.** The Internal Anal Sphincter (IAS)

NANC nerve stimulation induced the IAS to relax (Lim & Muir, 1983). VIP has been suggested as a leading candidate for the role of NANC neurotransmitter in this tissue (Biancani *et al*, 1985; Nurko & Rattan, 1988) but, as in gastric fundus, NO is also likely to be involved.

For example, authentic NO relaxed IAS smooth muscle strips from opossums. In addition, L-NNA inhibited NANC relaxations in opossum and in human IAS, and these inhibitions were prevented by L-arginine (Rattan & Chakder, 1992 ; Burleigh, 1992). The superoxide generator hydroquinone, depressed the inhibitory nerve responses and was reversed by SOD (Chakder & Rattan, 1992). These observations implicated NO as a NANC transmitter in IAS. Interestingly, VIP-induced falls in IAS tension were also suppressed by both L-NNA and hydroquinone. This hydroquinone response was inhibited by SOD. Therefore, in opossum IAS, NO or a NO-like factor did not only play a role in NANC nerve-mediated relaxations but was also, at least partly, responsible for the inhibitory actions of VIP.

In guinea pig IAS, field stimulation gave rise to NANC i.j.p.'s (Rae & Muir, 1994). In the presence of apamin, to block the fast i.j.p. component, a slower i.j.p. component was revealed. This was abolished by L-NAME and reduced by Hb. Following L-NAME-induced abolition, the slow i.j.p. was partially restored by L-arginine (Rae & Muir, 1994). In subsequent experiments, neurones in the myenteric plexus stained positively for NADPH diaphorase, known to label NO synthase (Rae & Muir, 1994). Clearly, the NANC slow i.j.p. in guinea pig IAS was mediated by the release of NO. The fast i.j.p. was proposed to involve purines and/or peptides (Rae & Muir, 1994).

# **1.4.** Pathology of NO

Although direct evidence of a role for NO in the pathology of disease is relatively scarce, its heterogeneity of action and tissue distribution (see Moncada *et al*, 1991b) create a number of opportunities for an abnormality in the synthesis of , or in the tissue response to NO, to lead to disease. Among other conditions, essential hypertension, septic shock and a host of gastrointestinal disorders may be due, at least in part, to such abnormalities.

NO was released under basal conditions in the vasculature (Palmer *et al*, 1988b ; Rees *et al*, 1989). In hypertensive rats, endothelium-dependent relaxation was inhibited (Winquist *et al*, 1984 ; Luscher *et al*, 1987). Further, in patients with essential hypertension, ACh-induced vasodilatation of the

brachial artery was reduced, while the response to SNP was unaffected or even enhanced (Linder *et al*, 1990; Panza *et al*, 1990). Findings such as these led to the belief that the loss of NO-induced vasodilator tone could contribute to the development of essential hypertension (see Moncada *et al*, 1991b).

Bacterial endotoxin or a number of cytokines activated the inducible NO synthase in endothelial cells (Radomski et al, 1990b; Gross et al, 1991) or in vascular smooth muscle (Busse & Mülsch, 1990b) in vitro. In vivo, bacterial endotoxin caused septic shock. This condition, mediated by the release of cytokines, was manifest by cardiovascular collapse. The inhibitor of NO synthase, L-NMMA, reversed the vascular response to bacterial endotoxin, an action that could be subsequently reversed by L-arginine (Kilbourn et al, 1990), indicating that overproduction of NO aided the development of septic shock. Later studies suggested that the immediate hypotension and vascular hyporeactivity to noradrenaline in this condition, resulted from activation of the constitutive NO synthase (Szabó et al, 1993). The delayed hypotension, vascular hyporeactivity and eventual cardiovascular collapse, resulted from activation of the inducible NO synthase (Szabó et al, 1993). Inhibitory analogues of L-arginine are currently under study for the treatment of septic shock.

NO was released from inhibitory NANC nerves throughout the gastrointestinal tract (see 1.3.). Consequently, any impairment of this process or in the ability of NO to induce the normal tissue response could lead to disease. One such example, is achalasia. This was described as a failure of the LOS to relax normally, probably due to the selective dysfunction of inhibitory NANC nerves (Feldman, 1991) which, in this tissue, probably released NO (De Man *et al*, 1991 ; Tøttrup *et al*, 1991 ; Conklin & Du, 1992 ; Knudsen *et al*, 1992). In support of this, nitrovasodilators were among the most effective pharmacological therapies for this condition (Feldman, 1991).

For some time, it has been known that acute or chronic inflammation or immune activation altered gut motility. The discovery of the inducible NO synthase in macrophages and neutrophils (Hibbs et al, 1988; Stuehr et al, 1989; M<sup>c</sup>Call et al, 1991) makes it increasingly likely that NO could be a mediator of this inflammation and/or play a role in the alteration of For instance, in patients with Crohn's disease, gastrointestinal motility. degeneration occurred in the myenteric and submucous plexuses (Dvorak et al, 1980). Examination revealed that the plexuses were infiltrated by a number of immunologically active cell types, including macrophages. It seems plausible that cytokines released from these cells could stimulate the inducible NO synthase in surrounding tissues, thereby augmenting the inflammatory response. Indeed, in the mucosa of colonic tissue from patients with ulcerative colitis, inducible NO synthase activity was eightfold greater than controls (Boughton-Smith et al, 1993), though the cell type from which this increased activity derived was unclear. Infiltrating inflammatory cells, resident macrophages, or vascular endothelial, smooth muscle, epithelial, or other mucosal cells were all suggested as possible sources (Boughton-Smith et al, 1993). This elevation of NO synthase activity could have contributed to the mucosal vasodilatation and increased vascular permeability observed in ulcerative colitis. It remains to be seen whether inhibitors of NO synthesis or compounds such as L-arginine which increase its release, will have a therapeutic value in the treatment of conditions such as these.

## **1.5. Excitatory Effects of NO-donors**

Given that the potent vasorelaxing properties of NO donors i.e. the nitrovasodilators, were employed in the treatment of disease for many years, it was not surprising that the vast majority of research into their actions focused on their inhibitory effects. It was only recently, following the revelation that NO functioned as a biological mediator, with the consequent elevation of interest in NO and related substances, that any evidence of their excitatory properties came to light. Nonetheless, it is now clear that these substances do possess excitatory effects, particularly in spontaneously active smooth muscle.

For instance, in guinea pig ileum, SNP, GTN or 8-bromo cGMP each enhanced the peristaltic reflex (Sugisawa *et al*, 1991). The SNP-induced stimulation, but not that induced by 8-bromo cGMP, was prevented by MeB. SNP did not alter the baseline tension of the preparation, nor did it affect the circular muscle response to nerve stimulation (Sugisawa *et al*, 1991). These workers postulated that NO was formed from SNP in mechanosensitive neurons and that the resultant elevation in cGMP levels increased the sensitivity of intestinal stretch receptors.

Electrical field stimulation of myenteric plexus-longitudinal muscle preparations from rat ileum evoked TTX-sensitive, NANC-mediated contractions (Barthó *et al*, 1992). The NO synthase inhibitor, L-NNA, inhibited these contractions in a concentration-dependent manner, and this inhibition was antagonized by the precursor for NO synthesis, L-arginine (Barthó *et al*, 1992). SNP produced a short-lived contraction of this smooth muscle preparation. However, these findings did not exclude the possibility that NO, could in fact, have caused the secondary release of an excitatory substance.

Secondary excitation in response to NO was reported in oesophageal longitudinal muscle. In this preparation, SNP, authentic NO or 8-bromo cGMP each evoked a concentration-dependent relaxation followed by a rebound contraction (Saha *et al*, 1993). Neither MeB, nor another guanylate cyclase inhibitor, LY-83583, affected the SNP-induced relaxation, but both abolished the contractions induced by SNP or NO. Likewise, the cyclooxygenase inhibitor, indomethacin, while having no effect on oesophageal smooth muscle relaxation, blocked the contractions due to SNP, NO or 8-bromo cGMP (Saha

28

*et al*, 1993). Thus, in oesophageal longitudinal muscle of the opossum, the cGMP-dependent excitatory action of NO donors also involved products of the cyclooxygenase pathway. In the circular muscle of canine proximal colon too, NANC nerve stimulation led to NO-induced inhibition followed by contraction (Ward *et al*, 1992b). Endogenous eicosanoids were involved in the NO-associated rebound depolarization.

Excitatory effects of NO, or related compounds, were not restricted to gastrointestinal smooth muscle. Excitation also occurred in spontaneously active vascular smooth muscle. In rat portal vein, although the amplitude of spontaneous contraction and extracellularly-recorded discharges was decreased, the frequency of spontaneous electrical and mechanical events was increased by GTN (Bray *et al*, 1987; Wylie, 1988). This was attributed to a rise in the intracellular cGMP concentration (Wylie, 1988).

Clearly, the mechanisms behind these actions were not the same in every tissue. In guinea pig ileum, the nitrovasodilator-induced increase in cGMP levels may have acted to increase the sensitivity of stretch receptors (Sugisawa *et al*, 1991). In canine proximal colon and opossum oesophagus, the excitation succeeded a preliminary relaxation and may have been partly or wholly mediated by eicosanoids (Ward *et al*, 1992b ; Saha *et al*, 1993). In other tissues, such as rat portal vein or ileum, (Bray *et al*, 1987 ; Wylie, 1988 ; Barthó *et al*, 1992), the mechanisms were less well understood. This thesis represents attempts made to examine the mechanisms behind the actions of the nitrovasodilators, in particular SNP, on pacemaker driven smooth muscle *in vitro*.

## **1.6.** Aims of the thesis

So far, the evidence has implicated NO as the EDRF from vascular tissues (see Moncada *et al*, 1991b) and as a neurotransmitter in many areas of the gastrointestinal tract (see Rand, 1992). To date, the most frequently described effects of NO have been inhibitory. However, many, if not most, established transmitters have demonstrated, either directly or indirectly, both inhibitory and excitatory properties. For instance, noradrenaline acting on  $\alpha$ -adrenoceptors constricts vascular smooth muscle but relaxes gastrointestinal smooth muscle. Similarly, ACh's stimulation of muscarinic receptors in the gut causes contraction but, on endothelial cells, mediates the release of EDRF. There is, therefore, the possibility that inhibition is not the only type of physiological response to NO. Perhaps the ability to cause excitation is an inherent, but as yet undiscovered property of this molecule.

On the whole, it must be said that reports of NO-induced excitations are few. Yet, such actions could have important pharmacological, as well as clinical, implications. For instance, is it possible that the excitatory phenomena observed in some tissues could be mediated via a second messenger system that is distinct from guanylate cyclase/cGMP or are they, perhaps, the result of an action of NO on the smooth muscle pacemaker? Further, since the relaxant properties of nitrovasodilators are used in the treatment of a number of conditions including angina pectoris, congestive heart failure, hypertensive emergencies and achalasia, would any concomitant excitation compromise the therapeutic usefulness of these compounds? For example, GTN reduced the amplitude of spontaneous contraction in rat portal vein but the frequency of activity was increased (Bray *et al*, 1987; Wylie, 1988). Would this reduce the efficiency of these compounds for the treatment of hypertension or hypertensive emergencies? Moreover, nitrovasodilators, whether directly or indirectly, stimulated contraction in a variety of gut smooth muscles from the

oesophagus to the colon (Sugisawa *et al*, 1991; Barthó *et al*,1992; Ward *et al*, 1992; Saha *et al*, 1993). Would this make them any less useful for the treatment of gut disorders such as achalasia? Would the concomitant administration of a cyclooxygenase inhibitor, to inhibit secondary prostaglandin release, enhance their efficacy? Despite the potential importance of these findings, to date, an extensive study of the mechanisms behind the stimulatory actions of the nitrovasodilators has not been undertaken.

In light of these facts, the effects and underlying mechanisms of the nitrovasodilators were examined on spontaneously active smooth muscle, *in vitro*, from the gastrointestinal and cardiovascular systems ; namely the rabbit distal colon (RDC) and the rat portal vein (rat PV). The excitatory properties, if any, of the nitrovasodilators were of specific interest but their inhibitory properties were also examined. In order to examine these mechanisms, a variety of techniques were employed. These included the testing of agonist and antagonist drugs on the spontaneous extracellular electrical and mechanical activity of each tissue and measuring the effects of SNP on <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux, radiolabelled transmitter (<sup>3</sup>H-noradrenaline) overflow and Ca<sup>++</sup> mobilization or sequestration.

Chapter 2 : Methods

# 2.1. Choice of Tissues

Nitrovasodilators are used to treat a number of conditions in both the gastrointestinal and cardiovascular systems e.g. achalasia, angina pectoris, congestive heart failure. It was desirable to examine the effects of these drugs on smooth muscle preparations from each of these systems. When selecting the tissues to be examined, two main factors were considered. Firstly, since much of the evidence for nitrovasodilator-induced excitation has come from spontaneously active smooth muscles (Bray *et al*, 1987; Wylie, 1988; Sugisawa *et al*, 1991; Barthó *et al*, 1992), each tissue should have been spontaneously active. Secondly, for the sake of physiological relevance, NO should have been released from each tissue chosen, either as a neurotransmitter, or as a humoral factor.

The RDC was selected since it was spontaneously active and since the spontaneous electrical activity (Gillespie, 1962; see Sanders & Smith, 1989) and motility (see Christensen, 1989) of colonic smooth muscle had been well described. In addition, gut smooth muscle was known to receive a dense NANC innervation (Burnstock *et al*, 1963; Martinson, 1965; Holman & Hughes, 1965; Bianchi *et al*, 1968) which utilized NO (Li & Rand, 1990; Toda *et al*, 1990; Bult *et al*, 1990; Dalziel *et al*, 1991). It was necessary to demonstrate a neural role for NO in the RDC, before commencing the investigation.

The rabbit portal vein (RPV) was originally chosen as the second tissue since, in addition to releasing endothelium-derived NO, it was innervated by NANC nerves (Hughes & Vane, 1967) which released both ATP and NO (Brizzolara *et al*, 1993). Moreover, the portal vein was a spontaneously active blood vessel. However, preliminary experiments revealed the rat portal vein (rat PV) to be more suitable for the study of the actions of the nitrovasodilators on spontaneous electrical and mechanical activity. For these reasons, the RDC and the rat PV were mainly used during this investigation though, on a few occasions, the effects of SNP were also examined on non-spontaneously active smooth muscle. On these occasions, rat anococcygeus or rabbit abdominal aorta were used.

# 2.2. Dissection of Tissues

### 2.2.1. Rabbit Distal Colon (RDC)

The colon lies in the midline of the abdominal and pelvic cavities suspended by the mesocolon which is a continuation of the parietal peritoneum of the dorsal abdominal wall (Gillespie, 1955). The distal colon originates at the junction of the superior and inferior mesenteric arteries (see Christensen, 1989) and extends to the anal canal. Embryologically, development is from the hindgut (Lewis, 1912).

The outermost layer of the colon is the serosa. Beneath this lies an outer longitudinal and an inner circular muscle layer between which is the myenteric plexus. Meissner's plexus is found in the submucosa and the lumen is lined with mucosal cells. The circular muscle layer contracts on the faecal pellets within the lumen, giving the colon a characteristic beaded appearance. Gillespie (1955) found no evidence in the terminal colon of a specialized region for storage or evacuation. Thus, in the rabbit, the entire length of intestine that in humans would include the rectum and anal canal, is here considered simply as the colon.

Adult New Zealand White (NZW) male or female rabbits (1.3-3.5 kg) were killed by  $CO_2$  (BOC) or sodium pentobarbitone (Euthatal ; 200mg ml<sup>-1</sup>) overdose (140mg kg<sup>-1</sup>), in a gas chamber or by intra-arterial injection respectively, then bled. When using  $CO_2$ , anaesthesia was induced in under 2 min whilst with sodium pentobarbitone, induction generally took less than 5 s. Immediately following death, a midline incision was made in the abdomen, the peritoneal cavity exposed and the gastrointestinal tract displaced. During dissection, tissues were kept moist with Krebs solution (see 2.9 for formula) bubbled with 95% O<sub>2</sub> and 5% CO<sub>2</sub> (pH-7.4). In male rabbits, the vasa deferentia and seminal vesicles and in females the uterus, were removed. In each case the pubic symphysis was split to reveal the distal colon; the bladder and urethra were discarded. The colon was ligated 6-8 cm proximal to the anus and this terminal section removed to a Sylgard (Dow-Corning)-coated petri dish containing oxygenated (95% O<sub>2</sub>; 5% CO<sub>2</sub>) Krebs solution at room temperature. The tissue was trimmed free of fat and connective tissue before being opened longitudinally and faeces removed. The tissue was then transferred to a clean petri dish containing fresh oxygenated (95% O2; 5% CO2) Krebs solution and the mucosa removed by sharp dissection under a microscope (Carl Zeiss). The colon was cut into longitudinal (0.2 x 1.5 cm) or circular strips (0.3 x 2 cm), i.e. they were cut longitudinally or circularly, as required.

## 2.2.2 Rat or Rabbit Portal Vein (Rat PV or RPV)

Veins have three coats comprising an inner endothelial layer (tunica intima), a central layer of elastic and smooth muscle cells (tunica media) and an outer layer of connective tissue (tunica adventitia). The hepatic portal vein conveys blood from the gut to the liver. This blood vessel originates from the junction of the anterior mesenteric and lienogastric veins and courses ventrally for a short distance before entering the lobes of the liver (see Wells, 1961). The anterior mesenteric vein drains the ileum, caecum and upper part of the rectum, while the lienogastric vein, the duodenal and posterior mesenteric veins also merge with the anterior mesenteric vein (see Wells, 1961). Like gastrointestinal smooth muscles, the portal vein possesses an outer longitudinal

and an inner circular muscle layer (see Sutter, 1990). This was the first discovered spontaneously active blood vessel.

Adult male Wistar rats (200-400 g) were killed by stunning then bled whilst adult male or female NZW rabbits (1.3-3.5 kg) were killed as previously described (2.2.1.). In each case, following a midline abdominal incision, the peritoneal cavity was exposed and the gastrointestinal tract displaced. During dissection, tissues were kept moist with oxygenated (95%  $O_2$ ; 5%  $CO_2$ ) Krebs solution. Portal veins were exposed and cleared of surrounding tissue. The length of portal vein from the junction of the anterior mesenteric and lienogastric veins, to the bifurcation of the portal vein into left and right branches (2-3 cm ; Hughes & Vane, 1967), was removed to a Sylgard (Dow Corning)-coated petri dish containing Krebs solution bubbled with 95%  $O_2$  and 5%  $CO_2$  at room temperature. Using a microscope (Carl Zeiss), veins were cleaned free of fat and connective tissue before being used.

### 2.2.3. Rat Anococcygeus

The anococcygeus consists of parallel bundles of longitudinal smooth muscle fibres, that originate from a tendinous attachment to coccygeal vertebrae 1 and 2. Each muscle runs caudally behind the colon before passing ventrally around either side of the terminal colon where they fuse to form a 'ventral bar' (Gillespie, 1972). Due to its close proximity to the terminal colon, the anococcygeus may be involved in the defaecation reflex (McGrath, 1973).

Following a midline abdominal incision, the vasa deferentia and seminal vesicles were removed from the freshly killed male rat (200-400g; see 2.2.2.), the pubic symphysis split, and the bladder and urethra discarded. The colon, ligated and cut at the level of the pelvic brim, was pulled forward and the connective tissue behind it removed, until the two anococcygeus muscles were visible. Either muscle was ligated at its point of attachment to the coccygeal

vertebrae and at the 'ventral bar'. Each anococcygeus (2-3 cm) was then transferred to a Sylgard (Dow Corning)-coated petri dish, containing oxygenated (95%  $O_2$ ; 5%  $CO_2$ ) Krebs solution at room temperature, and trimmed free of fat and connective tissue under a microscope (Carl Zeiss) before being used.

#### 2.2.4. Rabbit Abdominal Aorta

Arteries, including the aorta, like veins, possess intimal, medial and adventitial layers. As blood leaves the heart it enters the aorta. This main artery runs caudally from the left ventricle through the thorax and abdomen to its bifurcation into the common iliac arteries (see Wells, 1961). That stretch of aorta which is enclosed in the thorax is generally known as the thoracic aorta, whilst that which is exposed in the abdomen is generally known as the abdominal aorta.

Adult male NZW rabbits (1.3-3.5 kg) were killed as previously described (see 2.2.1.). Following a midline abdominal incision, the vasa deferentia and seminal vesicles were removed from the freshly killed animal, the abdominal aorta exposed and cleared of surrounding tissue. The length of aorta, from the coeliac artery, to its bifurcation into left and right branches of the common iliac artery (5-6 cm), was transferred to a Sylgard (Dow Corning)-coated petri dish containing Krebs solution aerated with 95%  $O_2$  and 5%  $CO_2$ , at room temperature. The aorta was cleaned free of fat and connective tissue under a microscope (Carl Zeiss) before being cut into sections (0.2 x 2 cm) and used.

# 2.3. Analysis of NANC nerve responses in RDC Apparatus

Following 1g calibration, circular strips  $(0.3 \times 2 \text{ cm})$  of RDC were mounted in oxygenated (95% O<sub>2</sub>; 5% CO<sub>2</sub>) Krebs solution in a water jacketed (25 ml) organ bath at  $37 \pm 1^{\circ}$ C for isometric tension recording of the response to NANC nerve stimulation and drugs. One end of each tissue was fixed, by thread, to an isometric force-displacement transducer (Grass FT03C) connected to a polygraph (Grass 7D), while the other was tied to a hook on the stimulating electrode (Fig. 7). Where possible, the optimal point of the length-tension relationship was determined by increasing the length of each strip incrementally. At each length, the tissues were stimulated electrically (8 pulses at 8 Hz, 40V supramaximal voltage, 0.2 ms) until the optimal length (i.e. that which gave the maximum contraction) was reached. The tissues were then allowed to equilibrate at this length for at least 30 min before experimentation. However, in a few tissues, only relaxations followed by rebound contractions (rather than initial contractions) were obtained in response to nerve stimulation, no matter the level of tension applied. In these cases, the muscle strips were allowed to equilibrate with a tension of approximately 1g, for at least 30 min. Experiments were conducted in the presence of phentolamine and propranolol (each 3 x 10<sup>-6</sup>M) to respectively block  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ -adrenoceptors, thus ensuring that the nerve responses were indeed non-adrenergic. Carbachol  $(3 \times 10^{-5} \text{M})$ was used to raise tone. Electrical stimulation was achieved using Ag/AgCl ring electrodes (0.5 cm outside diameter) by passing square wave pulses (40V, 0.1-0.5 ms at 0.5-16 Hz) from an electrical stimulator (Grass SD9). Drugs were added directly to the Krebs solution.



Fig. 7 : Stimulating electrode for the measurement of the response to NANC nerve stimulation (16 pulses, 40V, 0.1-0.5ms, 0.5-16Hz). Circular strips of rabbit distal colon (0.3 x 2 cm) were pulled through the Ag/AgCl ring electrodes and one end was tied to a hook on the electrode assembly while the other was fixed, by thread, to an isometric force displacement transducer (Grass FT03C). Responses were recorded on a polygraph (Grass 7D). Tone was raised by carbachol (3 x  $10^{-5}$ M). Phentolamine and propranolol (each 3 x  $10^{-6}$ M) were present throughout to ensure that responses were non-adrenergic.

# 2.4. Analysis of activity in spontaneously active smooth muscles Apparatus

The Golenhofen apparatus (Golenhofen & von Loh, 1970; Fig. 8) was used since this allowed the simultaneous recording of extracellular electrical and mechanical events from many muscle cells. This equipment consists of four platinum wire ring electrodes (inside diameter approximately 2mm) contained within a narrow, water jacketed ( $37 \pm 1^{\circ}$ C) glass capillary (inside diameter approximately 2.5mm) perfused with oxygenated ( $95\%O_2$ ; 5% CO<sub>2</sub>) Krebs solution. These electrodes could be used for either recording or stimulating as required. Mechanical signals were calibrated for 1g whilst electrical signals were calibrated by passing 0.1 mV from an A.C. preamplifier (Neurolog NL103).

Longitudinal strips of RDC (0.2 x 1.5cm) or intact segments of rat PV, RPV, rat anococcygeus or rabbit abdominal aorta (each 1-1.5cm in length) were pulled gently through the internal capillary of the Golenhofen apparatus and mounted between the electrodes. One end of each tissue was fixed by thread to an anchor hook (see Fig. 8) while the other was similarly attached to an isometric force displacement transducer (Grass FT03C), connected to a polygraph (Beckman R-611/R-511A or Grass 7D). Strips of RDC were left virtually unstretched (0.1-0.4g tension) while, to the other tissues, a resting tension of 1g approximately was applied. Each tissue was allowed to equilibrate for approximately 45 min before the experiment began.

The recording electrodes were connected to an A.C. preamplifier (Neurolog NL103, low frequency cutoff 0.1Hz) and the signals filtered (Neurolog NL115). Both electrical and mechanical signals were amplified via a cathode ray oscilloscope (Tektronix, 5103N) before being recorded on, and further amplified by, an ultraviolet oscillograph (EMI, SE 6150 Mk II). Responses were permanently recorded on a 4-channel instrumentation tape recorder

Fig. 8 : The Golenhofen apparatus (Golenhofen & von Loh, 1970).

The tissue to be investigated was passed through a narrow, water-jacketed  $(37 \pm 1^{\circ}C)$  glass capillary perfused (3 ml min<sup>-1</sup>) with oxygenated (95% O<sub>2</sub>; 5% CO<sub>2</sub>) Krebs solution, as indicated, and mounted between four platinum wire ring electrodes for extracellular electrical recording. One end of each tissue was tied, by thread, to an anchor hook, while the other was similarly attached to an isometric force displacement transducer (Grass FT03C).



į

(Racal, Store 4DS). Drugs were added to oxygenated (95%  $O_2$ ; 5%  $CO_2$ ) Krebs solution, which was pumped through polythene tubing (inside diameter 3mm) using a Gilson pump (Minipuls 3) at a rate of 3 ml min<sup>-1</sup>. Before entering the Golenhofen apparatus, the Krebs solution flowed through a heat exchange coil, jacketed with water (37 ± 1°C) pumped by a Tecam (TWB) pump.

Spontaneous activity in RDC, RPV or rat PV, as measured from the Golenhofen apparatus, consisted largely of discrete bursts of action potentials which preceded, or were accompanied by, corresponding bursts of contraction (Figs. 9-11). The following parameters of activity (as indicated in Fig. 9) were measured:

a) frequency of bursts of spiking (bursts min<sup>-1</sup>)

b) maximum spike amplitude per burst of electrical activity (mV)

c) number of electrical spikes per burst (spikes burst<sup>-1</sup>)

d) duration of each electrical burst (s)

e) frequency of contractile bursts (bursts min<sup>-1</sup>)

f) maximum contraction per burst of mechanical activity (g)

g) number of mechanical peaks per burst (peaks burst<sup>-1</sup>)

h) duration of each mechanical burst (s)

For the purpose of this study, discrete electrical events were considered as bursts, even if they contained only a single spike. Similarly, discrete contractions were considered as bursts of mechanical activity, even if they contained only a single mechanical peak.

Each parameter was measured during the four minutes immediately prior to drug addition and compared with those four minutes after addition, when the drug was considered to be having its maximum effect. Washout of drug was always within 20 min. Each measurement was made, as far as possible,



Fig. 9: The spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. Each burst of electrical spiking was accompanied by contraction i.e. electrical and mechanical activity were synchronized. Each parameter of activity measured is indicated.



٩.

Fig. 10: The spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from the rabbit portal vein, under a resting tension of approximately 1g, in the Golenhofen apparatus. Each burst of electrical spiking was accompanied by contraction i.e. electrical and mechanical activity were synchronized.


Fig. 11 : The spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from rat portal vein, under a resting tension of approximately 1g, in the Golenhofen apparatus. Each burst of electrical spiking was accompanied by contraction i.e. electrical and mechanical activity were synchronized.

visually, by the naked eye. Generally, this presented no problem with any measurement other than that of the number of electrical spikes per burst. Sometimes, spiking was so frequent, particularly in portal vein, that it was extremely difficult to measure this parameter. Rarely in RDC, electrical spiking was continuous not burstlike, and was accompanied by very rapid, frequent contraction (Fig. 12). In these cases, in the RDC, the only parameter measured was the frequency of contraction.

# 2.5. Radiolabelled Rubidium (<sup>86</sup>Rb) Efflux

In these experiments, it was intended to measure the movement of K<sup>+</sup> across the cell membrane in response to drugs. Radiolabelled rubidium (<sup>86</sup>Rb), a marker for K<sup>+</sup> (Imaizumi & Watanabe, 1981 ; Martin & Gordon, 1983 ; Hamilton *et al*, 1986), was used to monitor this movement in strips of RDC and in intact sections of rat PV, simultaneously with measurements of spontaneous electrical and/or mechanical activity. <sup>86</sup>Rb was chosen in place of <sup>42</sup>K, as the longer half-life of this isotope (18.4 days as compared to 12 hr for <sup>42</sup>K) made it more convenient and economical to use. This method has been routinely used to monitor K<sup>+</sup> movement for some time (Imaizumi & Watanabe, 1981 ; Martin & Gordon, 1983 ; Hamilton *et al*, 1986).

Strips of RDC, or intact segments of rat PV, were dissected as previously described (see 2.2.1. and 2.2.2.) and incubated in oxygenated (95%  $O_2$ ; 5%  $CO_2$ ) Krebs solution (36 ± 1°C) containing <sup>86</sup>RbCl (5-10 µCi ml<sup>-1</sup>) for 2-3 h. After incubation, tissues were rinsed for approximately 3 min in ice cold, nonradioactive Krebs solution, to remove excess isotope, before being drawn through and mounted between the platinum wire ring electrodes of the Golenhofen apparatus, as previously described (see 2.4.). The equipment for amplification, filtration and recording of electrical and mechanical signals was also the same as that previously described (see 2.4.). The tissue was perfused



Fig. 12: The spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. In this case, activity was not burst-like, but was continuous.

i

(3 ml min<sup>-1</sup>) with warm (37  $\pm$  1°C) Krebs bubbled with 95% O<sub>2</sub> and 5% CO<sub>2</sub>, for the duration of the experiment. Drugs were added to the external Krebs reservoir. A fraction collector (Pharmacia Fine Chemicals, Frac-100) was used to automatically collect samples (6 ml) of superfusate every 2 min throughout the experiment (Fig. 13). Scintillation fluid (10 ml ; Ecoscint A ; National Diagnostics) was added to each fraction collected and the level of <sup>86</sup>Rb ; measured with a scintillation counter (Packard 2000 CA) as counts per minute (cpm). At the end of the experiment, the tissue was dissolved in soluene-100 (1 ml ; Packard) and the amount of <sup>86</sup>Rb remaining in the tissue measured. Data were expressed in terms of the efflux rate constant (E ; see 3.3.2.). The mean efflux rate constant during the 10 min prior to drug addition was calculated, and compared with the mean value for the 10 min immediately following drug addition.

# 2.6. Radiolabelled <sup>3</sup>H-Noradrenaline Overflow

The release of noradrenaline from nerve terminals cannot be measured directly (see Starke, 1977). Methods commonly used to measure, indirectly, the release of noradrenaline include evaluating the response of the postsynaptic cell or measuring, either chemically or radiochemically or by bioassay, the quantity of noradrenaline or of noradrenaline plus its metabolites that overflows into the incubation medium (see Starke, 1977). When adopting the radiochemical method, it should be remembered that a large part of the total radioactive release will be due to metabolites this is a lengthy process. Fortunately, it has been claimed that the overflow of noradrenaline alone (see Starke, 1977). In this study, the release of noradrenaline and its metabolites from rat portal vein in response to drugs was measured,

Fig. 13 : Apparatus for measuring <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux or <sup>3</sup>H overflow. Each tissue loaded with either <sup>86</sup>RbCl or [<sup>3</sup>H]-noradrenaline was passed through the platinum wire ring electrodes of the Golenhofen apparatus and perfused (3 ml min<sup>-1</sup>) with oxygenated (95%  $O_2$ ; 5%  $CO_2$ ) Krebs solution as before. One end of each tissue was tied, by thread, to an anchor hook while the other was similarly attached to an isometric force displacement transducer. The perfusate was collected every 2 min using a fraction collector.



radiochemically, by labelling the stores of transmitter in the nerves. The overflow was then analysed for radioactivity. In this case, the term 'overflow' is defined as the amount of neurotransmitter or its metabolites that escaped the uptake process and was collected from the tissue.

Rat PV's were dissected as previously described (see 2.2.2.) and incubated in oxygenated (95%  $O_2$ ; 5%  $CO_2$ ) Krebs solution (36 ± 1°C) containing [<sup>3</sup>H]-noradrenaline (78 µCi ml<sup>-1</sup>, 2 x 10<sup>-6</sup>M) for approximately 45 min, then rinsed (3 min) with ice cold Krebs solution to remove excess radioactivity, before being mounted in the Golenhofen apparatus. The apparatus was as previously described for the measurement of <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux.

Portal veins, previously incubated with [<sup>3</sup>H]-noradrenaline, were superfused (3 ml min<sup>-1</sup>) in the Golenhofen apparatus throughout each experiment with oxygenated (95% O<sub>2</sub>; 5% CO<sub>2</sub>) Krebs solution containing ascorbic acid (1.1 x 10<sup>-4</sup>M) to inhibit catecholamine oxidation, imipramine (6 x 10<sup>-7</sup>M) and normetanephrine (10<sup>-5</sup>M) to repectively block uptake 1 and uptake 2, tranylcypromine (10<sup>-5</sup>M) to inhibit monoamine oxidase and yohimbine (10<sup>-7</sup>M) to block presynaptic  $\alpha_2$ -adrenoceptors. Use of these conditions, was intended to optimize the presynaptic release of noradrenaline in response to drugs.

Samples (6 ml) of superfusate were collected automatically every 2 min using a fraction collector (see Fig. 13 ; Pharmacia Fine Chemicals, Frac-100) and added to scintillation fluid (10 ml ; Ecoscint A ; National Diagnostics). The amount of <sup>3</sup>H per sample was measured with a scintillation counter (Packard 2000 CA). To overcome the problem of radioactive 'quenching', the amount of <sup>3</sup>H in cpm was corrected for the efficiency of the counter and converted to disintegrations per minute (dpm). At the end of the experiment, the tissue was dissolved in soluene-100 (1 ml ; Packard) and the amount of <sup>3</sup>H remaining in the tissue measured. Data were expressed in terms of the overflow rate constant (O ; see 3.5.3.). The mean overflow rate constant during In retrospect :

The design of the experimental protocol for experiments that examined the overflow of  $[^{3}H]$ -noradrenaline from rat portal vein could have been improved. These experiments showed that tyramine increased <sup>3</sup>H overflow in the presence of the uptake-1 blocker, imipramine (6 x 10<sup>-7</sup>M). It would have been better to have omitted imipramine since this blocks the uptake mechanism utilized by tyramine to induce its effects. Alternatively, the more lipid soluble amphetamine, which is not entirely dependent upon the uptake-1 mechanism for its effects, could have been used - again without imipramine.

the 10 min prior to drug addition was calculated, and compared with the mean value for the 10 min immediately following drug addition.

# 2.7. Measurement of [Ca<sup>++</sup>]<sub>i</sub>

The measurement of cytoplasmic Ca<sup>++</sup> concentration ([Ca<sup>++</sup>])<sub>i</sub> in mammalian cell populations was not possible until the development of the fluorescent Ca<sup>++</sup> indicator, quin-2 (Tsien *et al*, 1982a,b). This substance had both Ca<sup>++</sup>-binding and fluorescence properties and could detect changes in [Ca<sup>++</sup>]<sub>i</sub> in the physiological range (nm-µm). However, quin-2 was far from ideal. This compound did not undergo a very large shift in excitation or emission wavelength following Ca<sup>++</sup>-binding. Hence, as [Ca<sup>++</sup>]<sub>i</sub> measurement with quin-2 was reliant on absolute fluorescence changes, any changes in fluorescence which were not due to changes in [Ca<sup>++</sup>]<sub>i</sub> could lead to errors. Moreover, a high cytosolic concentration of quin-2 was necessary. Some of these problems were overcome by the development of another class of Ca<sup>++</sup> indicators which included fura-2 (Grynkiewicz *et al*, 1985). The advantage of fura-2 over quin-2 was in its ability to increase fluorescence emission upon Ca<sup>++</sup> binding. In this study, fura-2, rather than quin-2 was used to measure [Ca<sup>++</sup>]<sub>i</sub>.

Monolayers of rat aortic vascular smooth muscle cells were incubated for 45 min, at 37°C, with the membrane permeant, penta-acetoxymethyl ester form of fura-2 (2  $\mu$ M ; fura-2/AM ; Sigma) in HEPES (20 mM)-buffered Dulbecco's modification of Eagle's medium (DMEM ; Gibco brl) containing 1% bovine serum albumin (Fraction V ; Sigma) and cremophor (2  $\mu$ l ml<sup>-1</sup> ; Sigma). At the end of this loading period, the cells were transferred to HEPES-buffered Krebs solution. The cells were left in this solution for 30 min at room temperature, to allow the extracellular fura-2/AM to be washed from the cells and the hydrolysis of fura-2/AM to the Ca<sup>++</sup>-sensitive acid form. Coverslips with

fura-2 loaded cells were placed in a quartz cuvette, which contained HEPES (10 mM)-buffered Krebs solution, in a spectrofluorimeter (Perkin Elmer LS3B), at an angle of 30° to the excitation beam (Fig. 14). This angle minimized the scattering of light towards the emission monochromator. The cuvette was maintained at 37°C and stirred continuously throughout the experiment. In order to check the viability of the cells, they were stimulated with angiotensin II (100 nM). The excitation monochromator was computer driven (IBM-PCAT; Fig. 14) and alternated between 340 nM and 380 nM every 3.8s. Fluorescence emission was collected at 509 nM. At the end of each experiment (5 min after agonist stimulation), ionomycin (1  $\mu$ M) and MnCl<sub>2</sub> (20 mM) were added, to permeabilize the cells to divalent cations and to quench intracellular fura-2 fluorescence respectively. This allowed the calculation of auto-fluorescence (Hallam et al, 1988). Following subtraction of autofluorescence, the corrected fura-2 fluorescence values obtained at 340 nM were divided by those obtained at 380 nM, giving a corrected ratio (R). The equation of Grynkiewicz et al (1985) was used to calculate  $[Ca^{++}]_i$ :

$$[Ca^{++}]_i = K_d \times [(R - R_{min}) / (R_{max} - R)] \times S_{f2} / S_{b2}$$

where  $K_d$  is the dissociation constant for the Ca<sup>++</sup>-fura-2 complex;  $R_{min}$  is the minimal ratio ( $F_{340}$  :  $F_{380}$ ) obtained in Ca<sup>++</sup>-free medium (with 40 mM EGTA) ;  $R_{max}$  is the maximal ratio ( $F_{340}$  :  $F_{380}$ ) obtained in medium containing saturating concentrations of Ca<sup>++</sup> ;  $S_{f2}$  and  $S_{b2}$  are the fluorescence emissions, measured at an excitation wavelength of 380 nM in the absence of Ca<sup>++</sup>, and in the presence of saturating levels of Ca<sup>++</sup>, respectively. At 37°C, a value of 225 nM was assumed for the K<sub>d</sub> of the fura-2-Ca<sup>++</sup> complex. Smooth muscle cells in suspension (in the presence of 40 mM EGTA the cells were detached from the glass cover slip) gave the following experimental calibration

**Fig. 14** : Diagrammatic representation of the experimental apparatus for the measurement of  $[Ca^{++}]_i$  in rat aortic vascular smooth muscle cells (adapted from Buchan, 1991). To measure  $[Ca^{++}]_i$ , fura-2-loaded monolayers of vascular smooth muscle cells on glass cover slips were placed in a quartz cuvette containing HEPES (10mM)-buffered Krebs solution (37°C) in a spectrofluorimeter (Perkin Elmer LS3B). The excitation monochromator was computer driven (IBM-PCAT) between 340nm and 380nm every 3.8s. Fluorescence emission data was collected at 509nm. At the end of each experiment  $[Ca^{++}]_i$  was calculated.



values that were used throughout to calculate  $[Ca^{++}]_i$ :  $R_{min} = 0.84$ ,  $S_{f2} / S_{b2} = 5.25$ .  $R_{max}$  was calculated at the end of each experiment.

## **2.8.** Statistics

Where appropriate, results were expressed as the mean  $\pm$  the standard error of mean (s.e. mean); n = the number of observations. Student's t-tests (paired or unpaired as appropriate) were used to test for significant differences (P < 0.05) between means.

## 2.9 Physiological Solutions

The Krebs physiological saline solution (Krebs & Henseleit, 1932) used during this study had the following ionic composition (mM) : NaCl 118.4, KCl 4.7, CaCl<sub>2</sub> 2.7, MgCl<sub>2</sub> 1.3, NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub> 1.1, NaHCO<sub>3</sub> 25.0 and (+)-glucose 11.0. The pH was  $\sim$  7.4.

## 2.10. Drugs

The following drugs were used : acetylcholine chloride (ACh ; Sigma), adenosine 5'-triphosphate (ATP ; Sigma), angiotensin II (Sigma), (-)-ascorbic acid (Sigma), atropine sulphate (Sigma), BAY K 8644 [methyl 1, 4-dihydro-2, 6-dimethyl-3-nitro-4-(2-trifluoromethylphenyl)-pyridine-5-carboxylate ; kindly donated by Bayer A.G.], bovine haemoglobin (Sigma), BRL 38277 [(-)-6cyano-3,4- dihydro-2,2- dimethyl- *trans*-4- (2-oxo-1-pyrrolidyl)-2H-1- benzopyran -3-ol ; lemakalim ; levcromakalim ; kindly donated by Smith Kline Beecham], 8-bromo cyclic guanosine monophosphate (8-bromo cGMP, sodium salt ; Sigma), carbamylcholine chloride (carbachol ; Sigma), diltiazem hydrochloride (Sigma), forskolin (Sigma),  $\gamma$ -amino-n-butyric acid (GABA ; Sigma), glyceryl trinitrate (GTN; kindly donated by Bard Pharmaceuticals), imipramine hydrochloride (Sigma), indomethacin (Sigma), isoprenaline sulphate (Macarthy's), isosorbide dinitrate (IDN ; Sigma), (L)-arginine (Sigma), 2-methylthio adenosine triphosphate (2-methylthio ATP; tetrasodium salt; Research Biochemicals Incorporated), NG-nitro-D-arginine methyl ester (D-NAME ; Sigma), N<sup>G</sup>-nitro-L-arginine methyl ester (L-NAME ; Sigma), (-)-7,8-[<sup>3</sup>H]-noradrenaline (Amersham International, MBq, 37 1mCi). (-)-noradrenaline bitartrate (Sigma), (±)-normetanephrine hydrochloride (Sigma), phentolamine mesylate (Rogitine ; Ciba), phenylephrine hydrochloride (Sigma), potassium ferrocyanide  $(K_4 Fe(CN)_6$ ; Hopkin & Williams), propranolol hydrochloride (ICI), rubidium hydrochloride (<sup>86</sup>RbCl; Amersham International, 37MBg, 1mCi), sodium nitroprusside (SNP; BDH), tetrodotoxin (TTX ; Sigma), tranylcypromine sulphate (Parnate ; Smith Kline & French), tyramine hydrochloride (Sigma), vasoactive intestinal peptide (VIP; Sigma), yohimbine hydrochloride (Boots).

Drug stock solutions were prepared in distilled water with the exception of BAY K 8644 (70% methanol), BRL 38277 (70% methanol) and forskolin (dimethyl sulphoxide), which were prepared in the solvents indicated. Unless otherwise stated, these solvents, alone, were shown to have no apparent effect on the tissues under examination. Subsequent dilutions were prepared in Krebs solution. Solutions of BAY K 8644 in a volumetric flask were protected from light by covering with aluminium foil. To prevent oxidation, solutions of isoprenaline sulphate and noradrenaline bitartrate each contained (-)-ascorbic acid (50  $\mu$ g ml<sup>-1</sup>). (-)-7,8-[<sup>3</sup>H]-noradrenaline, supplied in a 0.02 M acetic acid : ethanol (9 : 1, v : v) mixture, was resuspended in Krebs solution containing ascorbic acid (50  $\mu$ g ml<sup>-1</sup>). (-)-ascorbic acid alone did not have any effect on the chosen tissues.

#### 2.10.1. Preparation of Solutions of NO

Stock solutions of NO (10  $\mu$ M) were prepared immediately before use. One end of a length of rubber tubing (inside diameter 3 mm) was attached to a NO (99.9%, Air Products Ltd., UK) containing cylinder and the other end submerged under water. Air was ejected from the tubing by passing NO gas from the cylinder. Using a Hamilton air-tight syringe, the tubing wall was pierced close to the cylinder and 4.5  $\mu$ l of NO gas removed. This was injected immediately through the rubber seal of a brown bottle completely filled with helium (British Oxygen Company)-deoxygenated distilled de-ionized water. The solution of NO was protected from light by storing in the fridge until used, usually within one hour of preparation.

#### 2.10.2. Preparation of Oxyhaemoglobin (Hb)

Commercially available bovine haemoglobin (Sigma) contained a mixture of oxyhaemoglobin and the oxidized derivative, methaemoglobin. Stock solutions of pure haemoglobin (oxyhaemoglobin ; Hb) were prepared by the method of Martin *et al* (1985). Commercially available haemoglobin (1.34 g) was dissolved in 19.5 ml distilled water. A length (30-40 cm) of dialysis tubing which had been boiled for 30 min in distilled water, was knotted at one end and a filter funnel placed in the open end. Sodium hydrosulphite (Na<sub>2</sub>S<sub>2</sub>O<sub>4</sub> ; 69.6 mg) was dissolved in distilled water (0.5 ml) and added immediately to the haemoglobin solution. After stirring for a few seconds, the mixture was poured into the dialysis tubing. The open end was tied and the dialysis tubing placed in a measuring cylinder containing one litre of distilled water at 4°C. This was inverted gently every hour and left to dialyse for 3 hr. When ready, 1 ml aliquots of Hb were placed in Eppendorf tubes (1.5 ml) and frozen at -25°C. They were stored for up to 1 week before use. Chapter 3 : Results

.

.

# **3.1. Evidence that NO is a NANC Neurotransmitter in the Rabbit Distal Colon**

In circular strips of rabbit distal colon (RDC), carbachol (3 x 10<sup>-5</sup>M) raised the tone to  $7.73 \pm 0.67g$  (n = 44). Following this, field stimulation (16 pulses, 0.1-0.5 ms, supramaximal voltage) produced frequency-dependent (4Hz optimum), tetrodotoxin (TTX)-abolished relaxations and rebound contractions (n = 31; Fig. 15). At a frequency of 4Hz, these relaxations had a mean amplitude of  $3.39 \pm 0.45g$  (n = 31) while the rebound contraction had a mean amplitude of  $4.23 \pm 0.74g$  (n = 20).

Exogenous NO relaxed carbachol-induced tone in colonic smooth muscle (Fig. 16). NO ( $\geq 10^{-5}$ M) caused pronounced concentration-dependent relaxations that were succeeded by rebound contractions. A concentration of 2 x 10<sup>-5</sup>M gave the maximum response. At this dose, the NO-induced relaxations had a mean amplitude of  $3.85 \pm 1.08$  g (n = 8) while the rebound responses had a mean amplitude of  $1.53 \pm 0.44$ g (n = 7). Haemoglobin (Hb;  $3 \times 10^{-5}$ M) abolished all responses to exogenous NO (2 x  $10^{-5}$ M ; n = 3 ; results not shown). The NO donor, SNP (5 x  $10^{-6}$  M : n = 8) caused a relaxation of almost identical amplitude ( $3.88 \pm 0.88$ g) to that of exogenous NO (Fig. 17). Unsurprisingly, the nitrovasodilator-induced inhibition was of longer duration, since SNP would continue to release NO until reduction of the nitrovasodilator was complete. The SNP-evoked response was not followed by a rebound contraction.

Hb (3 x 10<sup>-5</sup>M) significantly reduced (P < 0.01), but did not abolish, NANC nerve-mediated relaxations, suggesting that NO, though released, was not wholly responsible for these neuronally-mediated inhibitions (n = 8; Fig. 18). At a frequency of 4Hz, the relaxations were reduced from 2.97 ± 0.17g to 2.4 ± 0.26g by Hb (3 x 10<sup>-5</sup>M; n = 10); a reduction of approximately 20%. On a number of occasions, this concentration of Hb reduced, and sometimes



Fig. 15 : Relaxations and rebound contractions recorded from a carbachol (3 x  $10^{-5}$ M)-contracted circular strip of rabbit distal colon in response to NANC nerve stimulation (•,16 pulses, 1-16Hz, 0.2ms, supramaximal voltage). A frequency of 4Hz gave the optimum response. Phentolamine and propranolol (each 3 x  $10^{-6}$ M) were present throughout.



Fig. 16 Top : Dose-dependent relaxations and rebound contractions recorded from a carbachol (3 x  $10^{-5}$ M)-contracted circular strip of rabbit distal colon in response to NO (•,5 x  $10^{-6}$ -2 x  $10^{-5}$ M). Bottom : The effect (± s.e. mean) of NO ( $10^{-6}$ -5 x  $10^{-5}$ M; n = 5, except 5 x  $10^{-5}$ M, n = 2) on carbachol (3 x  $10^{-5}$ M)-contracted circular strips of rabbit distal colon, expressed as a percentage of the maximum relaxation (g) obtained. A concentration of 2 x  $10^{-5}$ M gave the maximum response.



Fig. 17 : Comparison of relaxations in response to NANC nerve stimulation (•,16 pulses, 4Hz, 0.2ms, supramaximal voltage), SNP (•, 5 x 10<sup>-6</sup>M) and GABA (•, 10<sup>-4</sup>M) on a carbachol (3 x 10<sup>-5</sup>M)-contracted circular strip of rabbit distal colon. Neither SNP- nor GABA-induced relaxations were followed by a rebound contraction.



Fig. 18 Top: Frequency-dependent relaxations and rebound contractions recorded from a carbachol (3 x  $10^{-5}$ M)-contracted circular strip of rabbit distal colon in response to NANC nerve stimulation (•,16 pulses, 2-16Hz, 0.2ms, supramaximal voltage) and their inhibition by Hb (3 x  $10^{-5}$ M; ---). Bottom : The effect (± s.e. mean) of Hb (3 x  $10^{-5}$ M;  $n \ge 7$ ), expressed as a percentage of the maximum control relaxation, on the amplitude (g) of relaxation in response to NANC nerve stimulation (16 pulses, 0.5-8Hz, 0.2ms, supramaximal voltage) on carbachol (3 x  $10^{-5}$ M)-contracted circular strips of rabbit distal colon. Hb reduced significantly (\*, P < 0.05; \*\*, P < 0.01), the amplitude of relaxation.

abolished, the rebound contractions in response to nerve-stimulation (Fig. 18 top). In a few cases, the baseline tension was also slightly reduced (< 0.5g) by Hb (3 x  $10^{-5}$ M).

Similar effects were observed in the presence of the NO synthase inhibitor, L-NAME. NANC nerve responses were significantly reduced in amplitude (P < 0.001), but never abolished, by L-NAME (up to  $10^{-3}M$ ). L-NAME (5 x 10<sup>-4</sup>M) caused a reduction from  $3.1 \pm 0.12g$  to  $2.34 \pm 0.21g$ ; a reduction of approximately 25% (n = 15; Fig. 19). Sometimes L-NAME, like Hb, also reduced (P < 0.01) the subsequent rebound effect (Fig. 19 top). Following electrical stimulation at a frequency of 4Hz, L-NAME (5 x  $10^{-4}$ M) reduced the rebound amplitude to  $2.07 \pm 0.39$  g from  $3.05 \pm 0.41$  g (n = 15; Fig. 20). The stereoisomer of L-NAME, D-NAME, had no effect on either response (results not shown). After the addition of L-NAME to the carbachol-contracted tissue, a fall in tension, with a mean amplitude of  $1.37 \pm 0.31$ g (n = 15), often occurred. This was unexpected, but was not considered to contribute to the inhibitory effects of L-NAME on NANC nerve stimulation since, in a number of experiments, D-NAME induced a comparable fall in tension, but did not reduce the nerve response during carbachol-induced tone (results not shown). The ability of the precursor to NO synthesis, L-arginine, to reverse the L-NAME-induced inhibitory response was examined in 8 experiments. On 2 occasions, L-arginine  $(3 \times 10^{-4} \text{M})$  reversed the inhibition produced by L-NAME (5 x  $10^{-4}$ M; Fig. 21), but on the other 6 was ineffective.

It seems likely that inhibitory NANC nerve stimulation in the RDC released NO or a NO-related compound ; inhibition of the nerve response by Hb or L-NAME suggested that a NO component accounted for 20-25% of the response. Alternative putative transmitters were examined in an attempt to identify the other inhibitory transmitter(s) in the RDC. Neither ATP ( $\leq 5 \times 10^{-4}$ M; n = 8) nor its analogue 2-methylthioATP ( $\leq 5 \times 10^{-5}$ M; n = 2) relaxed circular strips of RDC (results not shown). VIP (5 x 10<sup>-7</sup>M; n = 3)



Fig. 19 Top: Frequency-dependent relaxations and rebound contractions recorded from a carbachol (3 x  $10^{-5}$ M)-contracted circular strip of rabbit distal colon in response to NANC nerve stimulation (•,16 pulses, 2-16Hz, 0.2ms, supramaximal voltage) and their inhibition by L-NAME (5 x  $10^{-4}$ M; ——). Bottom : The effect (± s.e. mean) of L-NAME (5 x  $10^{-4}$ M; n  $\ge$  13), expressed as a percentage of the maximum control relaxation, on the amplitude (g) of relaxation in response to NANC nerve stimulation (16 pulses, 0.5-8Hz, 0.2-0.5ms, supramaximal voltage) on carbachol (3 x  $10^{-5}$ M)-contracted circular strips of rabbit distal colon. L-NAME reduced significantly (\*\*, P < 0.01; \*\*\*, P < 0.001), the amplitude of relaxation.



Fig. 20 : The effect ( $\pm$  s.e. mean) of L-NAME (5 x 10<sup>-4</sup>M ; n = 15), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the amplitude of the rebound contraction in response to NANC nerve stimulation (16 pulses, 4Hz, 0.1-0.5ms, supramaximal voltage), in carbachol (3 x 10<sup>-5</sup>M)-contracted circular strips of rabbit distal colon. L-NAME reduced significantly (\*\*, P < 0.01), the amplitude of rebound contraction.



Fig. 21 : The inhibition by L-NAME ( $\bullet$ , 5 x 10<sup>-4</sup> M), expressed as a percentage of the maximum control response ( $\bigcirc$ , 8 Hz, 100%), of the amplitude (g) of relaxation in response to NANC nerve stimulation (0.5-16 Hz, 0.2ms, supramaximal voltage), in a carbachol (3 x 10<sup>-5</sup> M)-contracted circular strip of rabbit distal colon, and its reversal by L-arginine ( $\bigtriangledown$ , 3 x 10<sup>-4</sup> M). L-NAME alone reduced the amplitude of relaxation. In the continued presence of L-NAME, L-arginine increased the amplitude of relaxation above control levels, in 2 out of 8 experiments. This graph was plotted from a single experiment.

relaxed the tissue (by  $1.1 \pm 0.38$ g), but the onset of this relaxation was much slower, and the duration longer, than that in response to nerve stimulation (results not shown). GABA-induced relaxations (Fig. 17 ; n = 4) were more like those obtained in response to NANC nerve stimulation than were those to VIP. However, GABA induced relaxation only at high concentrations (10<sup>-4</sup>M) and, overall, the responses were considerably larger (9.05 ± 0.86g; n = 4) than nerve-evoked relaxations. Thus, ATP, VIP or GABA were unlikely to be involved in NANC nerve responses in this tissue. On a number of occasions, rebound contractions following nerve stimulation (16 pulses, 0.1-0.5ms, supramaximal voltage) were reduced in amplitude by the cyclooxygenase inhibitor, indomethacin (10<sup>-5</sup>M; n = 5; Fig. 22). This suggested that a product of the cyclooxygenase pathway i.e. a prostaglandin, may have mediated these events.

# 3.2. Patterns of Spontaneous Activity in the Rabbit Distal Colon

The Golenhofen apparatus was used to examine the spontaneous electrical and mechanical responses in longitudinal strips of the RDC. A number of parameters (see 2.4.) were measured.

Activity in the unstretched (0.1-0.5g tension) colonic strip was generally burst-like in nature (Fig. 9). Each spike-burst was accompanied by a corresponding burst of contraction and periods of relative quiescence existed between individual bursts. These electrical events occurred with a frequency of  $3.77 \pm 0.18 \text{ min}^{-1}$  (n = 80) and each contained  $7.84 \pm 0.62$  spikes (n = 61). The duration of each spike-burst was  $7.91 \pm 0.77$ s (n = 57) and the amplitude of the largest spike in each was  $248.46 \pm 28.37 \ \mu\text{V}$  (n = 63). Since the muscle never contracted in the absence of electrical firing, and vice versa, the frequency of contractile bursts was also  $3.77 \pm 0.18 \text{ min}^{-1}$  (n = 80). Each mechanical event



Fig. 22 : Frequency-dependent relaxations and rebound contractions recorded from a carbachol (3 x  $10^{-5}$ M)-contracted circular strip of rabbit distal colon in response to NANC nerve stimulation (•, 16 pulses, 2-16 Hz, 0.2ms, supramaximal voltage) and rebound inhibition by indomethacin ( $10^{-5}$ M; ——).

contained 2.78  $\pm$  0.33 peaks (n = 79) and had a duration of of 12.23  $\pm$  1.42s (n = 79). The maximum tension developed during each was 2.21  $\pm$  0.13g (n = 79).

On rare occasions (< 10%) another pattern of activity was present (Fig. 12). In these cases, the electrical pacemakers did not fire in bursts but were continually active. Consequently, there were as many as 60 contractions in any 4 min period. This made analysis extremely difficult. As a result, experiments were generally conducted on those tissues that exhibited the former, burst-like activity.

As the tissue was stretched from 0-5g, the amplitude of mechanical activity was enhanced (P < 0.01; Fig. 23). Under an applied tension of 5g (n = 3) the amplitude of the mean phasic contraction was  $5.16 \pm 0.81$  g. This was compared with control values of  $2.56 \pm 1.15g$  in the unstretched tissue, or  $4.1 \pm 0.67$ g when the tissue was under 3g of stretch. Similarly, from Fig. 23, as the tissue was stretched from 0-3g the frequency of activity and the amplitude of electrical spikes were increased. However, probably because of the small number of samples examined, these actions did not prove to be significant. This enhancement of activity as tension was raised may have been due to a stretch-induced depolarization i.e. more cells would be at, or close to, their firing threshold. However, a further increase in tension to 5g caused the frequency of activity and the maximum spike amplitude to fall. The increased amount of stretch may have led to a form of depolarizing block that resulted in decreased frequency and spike amplitude. Alternatively, stretching could have damaged the tissue - perhaps certain nexuses or close junctions were destroyed - and thus reduced syncytial activity. In most of the following experiments, the unstretched muscle preparation was used.

The RDC was also sensitive to temperature changes (n = 3; Fig. 24). As the tissue was cooled from 37°C to 32°C the frequency of activity and the amplitude of electrical spiking was increased. Cooling to 29°C, raised the tone



Fig. 23 : The effect of stretch (0-5g) on the spontaneous electrical (left) and corresponding mechanical activity recorded from a single, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. Both the frequency (bursts min<sup>-1</sup>) and the electrical spike amplitude (mV) were initially enhanced (1-3g) but declined as the tissue was stretched further (5g).

----



**Fig. 24** : The effect of decreases in temperature (from 36°C to 29°C) on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from a single, unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. As the temperature was reduced, the frequency of activity and the resting tone were increased.

; .' of the tissue and caused both spontaneous electrical and mechanical activity to become so rapid that they were continuous, making accurate analysis impossible. All future experiments were conducted at a temperature of  $37 \pm 1^{\circ}$  C.

Electrical, as well as mechanical events in this tissue, were entirely dependent on the presence of extracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> (Fig. 25). When MgCl<sub>2</sub> replaced CaCl<sub>2</sub> in the Krebs solution, both spontaneous spiking and contraction were abolished (n = 3). Similarly, the Ca<sup>++</sup>-channel blocking drug, diltiazem, gradually reduced the frequency of responses until, at a concentration of 10<sup>-4</sup>M, all activity was abolished (n = 6 ; results not shown). None of the other parameters was significantly affected prior to this abolition of spontaneous activity. TTX failed to abolish responses in the RDC (n = 4 ; results not shown). Thus, pacemaker activity in this tissue relied on the presence of Ca<sup>++</sup>-rather than Na<sup>+</sup>-spikes.

# 3.3. Actions of Nitrovasodilators on the Rabbit Distal Colon

#### 3.3.1. Spontaneous electrical and mechanical responses

The effects of certain nitrovasodilators, namely SNP, GTN and IDN, were examined on spontaneously active, unstretched longitudinal strips of the RDC mounted in the Golenhofen apparatus. The actions of these drugs were both complex and manifold. To further complicate matters, not every effect was produced by every compound. Despite this complexity, a sequence of events has emerged that generally characterizes the nitrovasodilator-induced response.

Each nitrovasodilator tested was able to regulate pacemaker activity to some degree, but SNP was most effective. The primary action of SNP ( $\geq 10^{-5}$ M) was to induce a short-lived ( $\leq 10$  min) period of quiescence (Fig. 26). Following the addition of SNP (10<sup>-4</sup>M), the mean duration of this



Fig. 25 : The effect of Ca<sup>++</sup> replacement by Mg<sup>++</sup> in the Krebs solution, on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. The time between panels was approximately 11 min. Both electrical and mechanical activity were abolished.



i

Fig. 26 : Short-lived, SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M; \_\_\_\_)-induced quiescence (centre panel) of the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity (in each panel) recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. After approximately 2 min (right panel), a more coordinated form of spontaneous activity returned.

period was 2.11  $\pm$  0.61 min (n = 28). This property was shared by both GTN and IDN (each  $\geq 10^{-5}$ M).

At the end of this quiescent period, spontaneous electrical and mechanical activity returned, suddenly, rather than gradually. The pacemaker now was reset to a different level of activity and responses generally had a more coordinated, regular appearance than in the control tissue (Fig. 27). However, the exact effects produced were dependent largely, on the inherent properties of the tissue. For instance, the actions of SNP on the frequency of firing varied according to the initial frequency of activity, before the addition of drug. For this reason, when studying the effects of SNP on this parameter, control tissues were allocated to one of two groups ; those with a low frequency of activity  $(< 6 \text{ bursts min}^{-1})$  and those with a high frequency of activity (> 6 bursts min<sup>-1</sup>). In those muscles with a low firing rate, the frequency was significantly enhanced by SNP ( $\geq 10^{-5}$ M;  $n \geq 31$ ; P < 0.001; Fig. 28), without any alteration in the level of baseline tension. The response of a low frequency tissue to SNP (10-4M) can be seen in Fig. 27. In this case, the frequency of activity was increased to 466% of the control value. However, in those muscles where the firing rate was high, the frequency was reduced by SNP  $(10^{-5}M; n = 7; P < 0.001;$  Figs. 29 and 30). In either case, SNP coordinated the activity so that both electrical and mechanical responses occurred at more regular intervals. Tissues that fell into the high frequency category were rare, and both IDN and GTN were examined only on tissues with a low level of firing. Each of these compounds was capable of imitating the effects of SNP on frequency (Figs. 31 and 32) but, in the case of GTN, this happened only in isolated cases. Overall, GTN (10<sup>-6</sup>-10<sup>-4</sup>M), had no effect ( $n \ge 5$ ; Fig. 28). IDN ( $\geq 10^{-5}$ M) significantly increased (P < 0.01) the frequency of spontaneous events in the RDC (n = 7; Fig. 28).

Concomitant with this excitatory effect on frequency, the nitrovasodilators had an inhibitory effect on the amplitude of contraction (Figs. 27, 31, 32 and



Fig. 27 : The effect of SNP ( $10^{-4}$ M) on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. SNP increased the frequency of the electrical and mechanical activity and the amplitude of electrical spikes but reduced the amplitude of contraction, the duration of electrical or mechanical events and the number of electrical spikes or mechanical peaks per burst of activity.



Fig. 28 : The effects ( $\pm$  s.e. mean) of GTN (n = 7), SNP (n ≥ 18) and IDN (n = 6 ; each  $10^{-6}-10^{-4}$  M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the frequency (bursts min<sup>-1</sup>) of spontaneous activity, in the rabbit distal colon, where the frequency of control activity was low (< 6 bursts min<sup>-1</sup>). SNP and IDN each increased significantly (\*, P < 0.05 ; \*\*, P < 0.01 ; \*\*\*, P < 0.001), the frequency of activity.


**Fig. 29**: The effect of SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M) on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity of an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon, in which activity was continuous, in the Golenhofen apparatus. In this case, SNP slowed the frequency of activity and reduced the amplitude of contraction.



Fig. 30 : The effect ( $\pm$  s.e. mean, n = 7) of SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the frequency (bursts min<sup>-1</sup>) of spontaneous activity, in the rabbit distal colon, where the frequency of control activity was high (> 6 bursts min<sup>-1</sup>). SNP reduced significantly (\*\*\*, P < 0.001), the frequency of activity.



Fig. 31 : The effect of IDN ( $10^{-4}$ M) on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. IDN increased the frequency of electrical and mechanical activity, but the amplitude of contraction was reduced.



Fig. 32 : The effect of GTN ( $10^{-6}$ M) on the spontaneous mechanical activity of an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. The frequency of activity was increased but the amplitude of contraction was reduced.

33). SNP ( $\geq 10^{-5}$ M;  $n \geq 34$ ), IDN ( $\geq 10^{-5}$ M; n = 6) and GTN ( $10^{-5}$ M; n = 7) each significantly lowered (P < 0.05) the amplitude of spontaneous contraction in longitudinal strips of RDC. However, rarely, at concentrations lower than those required to reduce this parameter, SNP ( $\leq 10^{-6}$ M) enhanced the amplitude of spontaneous contraction (Fig. 34).

In a number of individual experiments, nitrovasodilators induced a sharp rise in the amplitude of electrical discharge. For example, in Fig. 27, this parameter was increased to 389% of the control value by SNP (10<sup>-4</sup>M). However, preparations in which SNP produced this effect were rare. Overall, the effect of SNP (10<sup>-6</sup>-10<sup>-4</sup>M;  $n \ge 13$ ; Fig. 35) was not a significant one. Similarly, IDN (10<sup>-6</sup>-10<sup>-4</sup>M; n = 6; Fig. 35) did not significantly affect this parameter. GTN (10<sup>-6</sup>M; n = 5; Fig. 35), however, significantly increased the spike amplitude (P < 0.05). In the majority of experiments in which spike amplitude was increased (by any nitrovasodilator), this change occurred simultaneously with the increased frequency and reduced contractile amplitude. But, in a few isolated cases the spike amplitude was increased only after these other changes had occurred (Fig. 36). This suggested that this effect was, in fact, secondary to the increase in frequency and reduction in the amplitude of contraction.

In addition to these effects, SNP (n = 25) and IDN (n = 6; each  $\ge 10^{-5}$ M), significantly reduced the number of electrical spikes per burst (P < 0.05; Fig. 37). In the most susceptible tissues, electrical discharges now consisted only of single spikes (Fig. 27) though, for the purpose of this study, these events were still regarded as bursts of activity (see 2.4.). In less susceptible tissues, the frequency was increased but, although the number of spikes per burst was reduced, single spikes did not occur (Fig. 38). This reduction in the number of spikes per burst led to a concomitant reduction in the mean duration of electrical bursts by SNP ( $\ge 10^{-5}$ M; n  $\ge 24$ ; P < 0.001) and IDN ( $10^{-4}$ M;



Fig. 33 : The effects (± s.e. mean) of GTN (n = 7), SNP (n ≥18) and IDN (n = 6 ; each  $10^{-6}-10^{-4}$ M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the maximum contractile amplitude (g) per burst of mechanical activity, in the rabbit distal colon. GTN, SNP and IDN each reduced significantly (\*, P < 0.05 ; \*\*, P < 0.01 ; \*\*\*, P < 0.001), the maximum contractile amplitude.



(top) and mechanical activity recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. SNP coordinated and enhanced the amplitude of both electrical and mechanical activity. Fig. 34 : The effect of SNP (10-6M) on the spontaneous electrical Control



Fig. 35: The effects ( $\pm$  s.e. mean) of GTN ( $n \ge 5$ ), SNP ( $n \ge 13$ ) and IDN (n = 6; each  $10^{-8} - 10^{-4}$ M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the maximum spike amplitude (mV) per burst of electrical activity, in the rabbit distal colon. GTN increased significantly (\*, P < 0.05), the maximum spike amplitude.



Fig. 36 : The effect of SNP  $(10^{-4}M; ----)$  on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. After approximately 2 min (centre panel), the frequency of both electrical and mechanical activity was increased and the amplitude of contraction was reduced. After approximately 7 min (right panel), these effects persisted but the amplitude of electrical spiking was also increased.



Fig. 37 : The effects ( $\pm$  s.e. mean) of GTN (n = 5), SNP (n  $\geq$  12) and IDN (n = 6 ; each  $10^{-6}-10^{-4}$ M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the number of spikes per burst of electrical activity, in the rabbit distal colon. SNP and IDN each reduced significantly (\*, P < 0.05 ; \*\*\*, P < 0.001), the number of spikes per burst.



**Fig. 38** : The effect of SNP (10<sup>-4</sup>M) on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. SNP increased the frequency of both electrical and mechanical activity and reduced the amplitude of contraction. The number of spikes per burst of electrical activity was reduced but single spikes did not occur.

 $n \ge 5$ ; P < 0.05; each Fig. 39). GTN (10<sup>-6</sup>-10<sup>-4</sup>M;  $n \ge 5$ ; Figs. 37 and 39) had no effect on either of these parameters.

The reduction in the number of spikes per electrical burst corresponded, in the case of SNP ( $\geq 10^{-6}$ M; n  $\geq 32$ ; Fig. 40), with a significant reduction in the number of peaks in each mechanical event (P < 0.001). Consequently, the mean duration of mechanical responses was significantly reduced by SNP ( $\geq 10^{-6}$ M; n  $\geq 18$ ; P < 0.001; Fig. 41). IDN did not have a significant effect on the number of peaks in each burst of contraction ( $10^{-6}$ - $10^{-4}$ M; n = 7; Fig. 40), though there was a downward trend as the concentration of drug increased, but did significantly reduce the duration of mechanical responses ( $\geq 10^{-5}$ M; n = 6; P < 0.05; Fig. 41). GTN ( $10^{-6}$ - $10^{-4}$ M; n  $\geq 5$ ; Figs. 40 and 41) had no effect on either of these parameters. All of these changes attributed to an action of the nitrovasodilators, lasted for the full length of the recording period of up to 20 min.

Clearly, in RDC, the nitrovasodilators produced excitation e.g. an increase in frequency or spike amplitude, in addition to their expected inhibition. In the gut, the main excitatory neurotransmitter is ACh. Experiments were conducted to investigate the possibility that the nitrovasodilators were stimulating the release of ACh, leading to excitation. Since SNP was most effective, in all subsequent experiments on RDC, the effects of this compound were used as a model for the effects of the nitrovasodilators in general. The pattern of activity in response to SNP differed from that in response to the excitatory neurotransmitter, ACh. ACh (5 x  $10^{-8}$ M; n = 3) induced continuous spiking and enhanced the amplitude and frequency of phasic contraction. But, in contrast to the actions of SNP, in the presence of this agonist, the responses were less regular than controls. ACh ( $\geq 10^{-7}$ M; n = 4) induced a rise in tone (Fig. 42). Spiking remained continuous, tone was maintained, and the frequency and amplitude of mechanical activity was increased. Atropine  $(\geq 10^{-6}M)$  prevented these actions of ACh, indicating that they were mediated



Fig. 39 : The effects ( $\pm$  s.e. mean) of GTN (n = 5), SNP (n  $\ge$  12) and IDN (n = 5 ; each  $10^{-6}-10^{-4}$ M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the duration (s) of each burst of electrical activity, in the rabbit distal colon. SNP and IDN each reduced significantly (\*, P < 0.05 ; \*\*\*, P < 0.001), the duration of each burst.



Fig. 40 : The effects ( $\pm$  s.e. mean) of GTN ( $n \ge 5$ ), SNP ( $n \ge 18$ ) and IDN (n = 6; each  $10^{-8} - 10^{-4}$ M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the number of peaks per burst of mechanical activity, in the rabbit distal colon. SNP reduced significantly (\*\*, P < 0.01; \*\*\*, P < 0.001), the number of peaks per burst.



Fig. 41 ; The effects ( $\pm$  s.e. mean) of GTN (n  $\geq$  6), SNP (n  $\geq$  18) and IDN (n = 6 ; each  $10^{-6}-10^{-4}$ M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the duration (s) of each burst of mechanical activity, in the rabbit distal colon. SNP and IDN each reduced significantly (\*, P < 0.05 ; \*\*\*, P < 0.001), the duration of each burst.



Fig. 42 : The effect of ACh (10<sup>-7</sup>M) on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. ACh raised the tone and caused both electrical and mechanical activity to become continuous. The horizontal arrow (right panel) indicates, approximately, the division between the electrical and mechanical traces.

ş

by muscarinic receptors (results not shown). SNP never raised tone in this preparation nor was its actions inhibited by atropine (n = 3).

An alternative possibility was, that the excitatory properties of the nitrovasodilators were due to antagonism of the inhibitory neurotransmitter, noradrenaline. The  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ -adrenoceptor antagonists, phentolamine and propranolol, were examined together on the spontaneous activity of RDC. In the presence of these antagonists (each 10<sup>-5</sup>M) the frequency of activity and the contractile amplitude were enhanced (Fig. 43). Spontaneous activity was desynchronized, became continuous and, on some occasions, baseline tension was slightly increased. This suggested that a basal release of noradrenaline could have moderated pacemaker activity and controlled the level of resting tension. However, although SNP ( $\geq 10^{-5}$ M ;  $n \geq 31$ ) increased frequency, activity was still burst-like and was more regular than in control tissue. Moreover, even at high concentrations, SNP never elevated baseline tension ; rather than antagonizing the release of inhibitory neurotransmitter it seems more likely that SNP was acting on the pacemaker itself.

The smooth muscle relaxant properties of nitrovasodilators are known to be mediated through NO release and subsequent cGMP stimulation (see Feelisch, 1991 ; Moncada *et al*, 1991b). The possibility that the excitatory and/or inhibitory actions of these compounds on RDC were also mediated via this mechanism was investigated. The rise in frequency (P < 0.05) and the fall in contractile amplitude (P < 0.05) induced by SNP (10<sup>-4</sup>M), were completely inhibited by the inhibitor of NO, Hb (10<sup>-4</sup>M ; n = 4 ; Figs. 44, 45 and 46). Hb (10<sup>-4</sup>M) itself caused a rise in the frequency of spontaneous activity (Fig. 44) ; in its presence, SNP (10<sup>-4</sup>M) then caused a fall in frequency, the opposite effect to that of SNP alone. Moreover, in the presence of Hb (10<sup>-4</sup>M), SNP (10<sup>-4</sup>M) produced a slight rise in contractile amplitude, yet SNP alone elicited a fall in amplitude. Thus, both the excitatory and inhibitory effects of SNP on RDC were opposed by Hb, suggesting that both were due to NO release. The



both electrical and mechanical activity to become continuous. recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. Phentolamine and propranolol caused Fig. 43 : The effect of phentolamine and propranolol, together (each 10-5M), on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity



Fig. 44 : The effect of SNP  $(10^{-4}M)$  on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity (in each panel) recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus, and its inhibition by the prior addition (approximately 10 min before) of Hb  $(10^{-4}M$ ; ———). SNP alone (top right panel) increased the frequency of activity and reduced the amplitude of contraction. Following the washout of SNP, Hb alone (bottom left panel) also increased the frequency of activity. SNP in the continued presence of Hb (bottom right panel) caused a fall in frequency and an increase in the amplitude of contraction.



Fig. 45 : The effect ( $\pm$  s.e. mean, n = 4) of SNP (10<sup>-4</sup>M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the frequency (bursts min<sup>-1</sup>) of spontaneous activity, in the rabbit distal colon, where the frequency of control activity was low (< 6 bursts min<sup>-1</sup>), in the absence and in the presence of Hb (10<sup>-4</sup>M). Hb abolished the significant excitatory response (\*, P < 0.05) of the tissue to SNP.



Fig. 46 : The effect ( $\pm$  s.e. mean ; n = 7) of SNP ( $10^{-4}$ M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the maximum contractile amplitude (g) per burst of mechanical activity, in the rabbit distal colon, in the absence and in the presence of Hb ( $10^{-4}$ M). Hb abolished the significant inhibitory response (\*, P < 0.05) of the tissue to SNP.

number of spikes or peaks per burst and the duration of both electrical and mechanical responses were reduced by Hb (10<sup>-4</sup>M) alone (Fig. 44), making it difficult to assess any effects of SNP on these parameters.

Experiments in which the properties of 8-bromo cGMP (10-4M) were studied, revealed that both the excitatory and inhibitory effects of SNP were likely to be mediated by stimulation of cGMP (Fig. 47). Following a short period of quiescence, this cyclic nucleotide derivative (8-bromo cGMP) increased the frequency of both spike discharge and corresponding contraction. Electrical and mechanical responses now consisted almost wholly of single spikes and single peaks respectively (Fig. 47). By approximately 10 min, the increased frequency of contraction had persisted, but the amplitude of the mechanical response was reduced sharply. In the presence of 8-bromo cGMP (10-4M) the rate of spontaneous electrical and mechanical activity was increased significantly to  $858 \pm 8.3\%$  (n = 3; P < 0.01; Fig. 48). SNP (10<sup>-4</sup>M) caused an increase to  $192.9 \pm 16.7\%$  (n = 31 ; P < 0.001). On another occasion, when the activity was rapid (> 6 bursts min<sup>-1</sup>), 8-bromo cGMP (10<sup>-4</sup>M), like SNP, reduced the frequency of activity (results not shown). The contractile amplitude was decreased significantly (P < 0.05) to  $12.9 \pm 6.2$  % of controls by 8-bromo cGMP (10<sup>-4</sup>M ; n = 3) and to 50.15 ± 7.83% of controls by SNP (10<sup>-4</sup>M; n = 31; P < 0.001; Fig. 49). This suggests that the effects of SNP, both excitatory and inhibitory, could have been mediated by elevation of cGMP levels.

In support of these suggestions, potassium ferrocyanide  $(K_4Fe(CN)_6)$ , in concentrations up to 10<sup>-4</sup>M, which is structurally similar to SNP but which does not release NO (Fig. 50), did not alter any of the parameters significantly (n = 3; Fig. 51). This indicates that the effects of SNP on the RDC were not due to the ferrocyanide portion of the SNP molecule, but were likely to involve NO.



Fig. 47 : The effect of 8-bronno cGMP (10<sup>-4</sup>M ;------), after 2 min (centre) and 10 min (right), on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. Like SNP, 8-bronno cGMP increased the frequency of both electrical and mechanical activity and reduced the amplitude of contraction.



Fig. 48 : The effect ( $\pm$  s.e. mean) of 8-bromo cGMP (10<sup>-4</sup>M ; n = 3) and SNP (10<sup>-4</sup>M ; n = 31), each expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the frequency (bursts min<sup>-1</sup>) of spontaneous activity, in the rabbit distal colon, where the frequency of control activity was low (< 6 bursts min<sup>-1</sup>). Each compound increased significantly (\*\*, P < 0.01 ; \*\*\*, P < 0.001), the frequency of activity.



Fig. 49 : The effect ( $\pm$  s.e. mean) of 8-bromo cGMP ( $10^{-4}$ M ; n =3) and SNP ( $10^{-4}$ M ; n = 31), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the maximum contractile amplitude (g) per burst of mechanical activity, in the rabbit distal colon. Each compound reduced significantly (\*, P < 0.05 ; \*\*\*, P < 0.001), the amplitude of contraction.



**Fig. 50** : A comparison of the structure of the nitroprusside anion with that of the ferrocyanide molecule. In ferrocyanide, the NO-releasing group is replaced by cyanide.

~



Fig. 51 The effects of  $K_4Fe(CN)_6$  (10<sup>-4</sup>M) on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus.  $K_4Fe(CN)_6$  neither increased the frequency of activity nor reduced the amplitude of contraction.

Clearly, the observed excitation in response to nitrovasodilators, in the RDC, is not an action that one would normally associate with NO. Indeed, this action would more likely be expected following inhibition of NO. This prompted a comparison of the effects of SNP with those of the inhibitor of NO synthesis, L-NAME. L-NAME (10<sup>-4</sup>M), when added to the unstretched RDC (Fig. 52), increased the level of baseline tension to  $1.58 \pm 1.14g$  (n = 4). and, sometimes, instigated continuous firing. Spontaneous activity now appeared less coordinated than the control. The increase in tension, if great enough, was accompanied by the conversion of spontaneous contraction to relaxation. Since the L-NAME-induced increase in frequency was secondary to an elevation of baseline tension, an effect never produced by SNP, and L-NAME caused activity to become less coordinated, the opposite effect to SNP, the actions of the two compounds were dissimilar.

The effects of cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) stimulation in RDC were compared with those of cGMP stimulation, by comparing the effects of isoprenaline with those of SNP. Isoprenaline acts on  $\beta$ -adrenoceptors to stimulate adenylate cyclase and raise cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) levels. This mediates smooth muscle relaxation. Like the nitrovasodilators, isoprenaline ( $\geq 10^{-7}$ M) significantly (P < 0.001) reduced the amplitude of spontaneous contraction and the number of spikes per burst of electrical activity (n = 6; Fig. 53). However, unlike SNP, isoprenaline did not coordinate the pacemaker activity. In addition, isoprenaline  $(4 \times 10^{-7} M)$  almost always abolished spontaneous electrical and mechanical activity in RDC. SNP never abolished activity even at concentrations as high as 10<sup>-3</sup>M. The actions of isoprenaline (2 x  $10^{-7}$ M; Fig. 53), but not SNP (results not shown), were prevented by propranolol (3 x  $10^{-6}$ M; n = 3). Thus, a number of differences existed between the actions of isoprenaline and SNP. This made it unlikely that cAMP stimulation was in any way involved in the response to the nitrovasodilators.





**Fig. 52** : The effect of L-NAME (10<sup>-4</sup>M) on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. L-NAME raised the tone of the tissue and induced continuous electrical and mechanical activity.



**Fig. 53** : The effects of isoprenaline alone  $(2 \times 10^{-7} \text{M})$  and in the presence of propranolol  $(3 \times 10^{-6} \text{M})$  on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity, in each pair of traces, recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. Isoprenaline alone reduced the amplitude of electrical and mechanical responses. These effects were inhibited by propranolol.

Activation of cGMP is believed to cause smooth muscle relaxation via a reduction in the level of intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup>. In spite of the fact that, in these experiments, there was no evidence of nitrovasodilator-induced relaxation (possibly because the tissue was unstretched throughout the experiments), the actions of SNP were examined to determine whether some, or all of them, were mediated by a fall in the intracellular  $Ca^{++}$  concentration. SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M) alone increased the frequency of electrical and mechanical events and reduced the amplitude of contraction (Fig. 54). In the continued presence of SNP, the amplitude of contraction was enhanced above control levels, by the Ca<sup>++</sup>-channel agonist, BAY K 8644 (10<sup>-7</sup>M; n = 3), probably by increasing the concentration of Ca<sup>++</sup> available for contraction. In this particular case (Fig. 54), SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M) also increased the amplitude of electrical spiking - an effect that was reversed by BAY K 8644 (10-7M). If the drugs were added in reverse order, BAY K 8644 (10<sup>-7</sup>M) alone, often raised the tone of the tissue and increased the firing rate until activity was continuous (Fig. 55). Following the addition of SNP ( $\geq 10^{-5}$ M), tension returned to normal and both spontaneous electrical and mechanical activity were regulated so that activity was again burstlike. From this evidence, it is likely that the SNP-induced reduction in contractile amplitude and, possibly, the increase in spike amplitude were due to a reduction in the level of intracellular  $Ca^{++}$ . Further, the coordination of activity produced by SNP, following the prior addition of BAY K 8644, may have been the result of a fall in the cytosolic  $Ca^{++}$  concentration.

The actions of another well known smooth muscle relaxant, the opener of ATP-dependent K<sup>+</sup>-channels, BRL 38227 (levcromakalim or lemakalim), were also compared with those of the nitrovasodilators. This compound produced a graded, dose-dependent inhibition of spontaneous activity in the RDC (Fig. 56). The frequency and contractile amplitude were significantly reduced from  $3.5 \pm 1.08$  bursts min<sup>-1</sup> and  $2.16 \pm 0.28g$  to  $1.56 \pm 0.52$  bursts min<sup>-1</sup> and  $1.2 \pm 0.26g$  respectively, by BRL 38227 (10<sup>-5</sup>M;  $n \ge 4$ ; P < 0.05). At other



**Fig. 54** : Reversal of the effect of SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M ;——), by the Ca<sup>++</sup>-channel agonist, BAY K 8644 (10<sup>-7</sup>M), on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. In the continued presence of SNP, BAY K 8644 enhanced the amplitude of contraction above control levels.

20s

\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_

0.2g

Ξ



**Fig. 55**: Reversal of the effect of the Ca<sup>++</sup>-channel agonist, BAY K 8644 (10<sup>-7</sup>M ; — ), by SNP (10<sup>-4</sup>M), on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. BAY K 8644, alone, raised the tone and induced continuous electrical and mechanical activity. SNP lowered the tone and regulated both electrical and mechanical activity so that they were again burst-like.



h

Fig. 56 : The effect of BRL 38227 (BRL ; 10<sup>-6</sup>M, centre panel ; 10<sup>-4</sup>M, right panel) on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. The frequency of both electrical and mechanical activity and the amplitude of contraction were reduced by BRL 38227 (10<sup>-6</sup>M). All activity was abolished by BRL 38227 (10<sup>-6</sup>M).

0.5g

20s

0.2g

times, this concentration of drug abolished all activity (n = 3). At higher concentrations, (10<sup>-4</sup>M), BRL 38227 always abolished activity in this preparation (n = 5). Subthreshold concentrations of SNP and BRL 38277 were synergistic with one another (Fig. 57). Neither SNP (10<sup>-6</sup>M) nor BRL 38277 (10<sup>-7</sup>M) induced quiescence when administered alone. However, when added together, both electrical and mechanical activity were abolished for a short period (1-10 min). Possibly, both SNP and BRL 38227 induced a K<sup>+</sup> efflux.

## 3.3.2. Radiolabelled rubidium efflux

In order to measure the movement of  $K^+$  across the cell membrane, longitudinal strips of RDC were incubated in Krebs solution containing radiolabelled rubidium (<sup>86</sup>Rb ; a marker for  $K^+$  ; Martin & Gordon, 1983 ; Hamilton *et al*, 1986), before being mounted in the Golenhofen apparatus. Following the commencement of superfusion, the efflux of <sup>86</sup>Rb from the RDC declined rapidly (Fig. 58). The rapid loss of isotope observed during the first 5-6 min represented washout from the extracellular space. The loss of <sup>86</sup>Rb was then constant indicating the loss of tracer from the cytoplasm of the smooth muscle cells. Data were expressed in terms of the efflux rate constant :

Efflux Rate Constant (E) =  $\Delta A / \Delta_t A_t$ 

 $\Delta_t$  is the time over which the fraction was collected,  $\Delta A$  is the number of counts released in that time and  $A_t$  is the average number of counts remaining in the tissue at that time. The value of E clearly differs from tissue to tissue. Values of  $4.22 \pm 0.14 \times 10^{-3} \text{ min}^{-1}$  (Martin & Gordon, 1983) or  $4.8 \pm 0.4 \times 10^{-3} \text{ min}^{-1}$  (Bolton & Clapp, 1984) have been reported for E in the rabbit aorta while a value of  $11.38 \pm 0.4 \times 10^{-3} \text{ min}^{-1}$  has been reported in guinea-pig taenia caeci



Fig. 57: The effects of SNP  $(10^{-6}M)$  and BRL 38227  $(10^{-7}M)$ , alone and together, on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity, in each panel, recorded from an unstretched, longitudinal strip of rabbit distal colon in the Golenhofen apparatus. Due to the high frequency of control activity, SNP, alone, caused a reduction in frequency. Drugs were washed out between each panel. These drugs had a greater effect when added together rather than individually.


Fig. 58 : The exponential decline with time of the resting <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux, expressed as the first-order rate constant (E ;  $\times 10^3$ ), from the rabbit distal colon incubated with <sup>88</sup>RbCl. By 6-8min, approximately, <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux had reached a relatively steady value.

(Bolton & Clark, 1981). In the RDC, the mean value of E was  $6.59 \pm 0.26 \text{ x}$ 10<sup>-3</sup> min<sup>-1</sup> (n = 20).

Since carbachol was known to significantly increase the rate of <sup>42</sup>K or <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux from gastrointestinal smooth muscle (Bolton & Clark, 1981), this drug was used to test that the system was functional. Carbachol (10<sup>-5</sup>M) significantly enhanced the <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux rate constant (P < 0.05) from 7.4 ± 0.81 x 10<sup>-3</sup> min<sup>-1</sup> to 22.7 ± 1.7 x 10<sup>-3</sup> min<sup>-1</sup> - an increase of approximately 200% (Fig. 59). This stimulation of <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux may have been secondary to carbachol-induced depolarization and subsequent opening of voltage-operated K<sup>+</sup> channels. Similar effects have been reported for contractile agonists in the rabbit aorta (Martin & Gordon, 1983).

Earlier experiments in RDC had indicated that SNP caused initial quiescence and abolished spontaneous activity (see 3.3.1.). Further, the effects of SNP were synergistic with those of the K<sup>+</sup> channel opener, BRL 38227. Both these effects could be explained if SNP induced the opening of membrane K<sup>+</sup> channels. Accordingly, the effects of SNP on the efflux of <sup>86</sup>Rb were measured. However, the effects of SNP were disappointing. SNP (10<sup>-7</sup>-10<sup>-4</sup>M; n = 5; Fig. 59 & 60) did not significantly affect the rate of <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux at any concentration.

The relaxant, BRL 38227 ( $10^{-7}$ - $10^{-4}$ M;  $n \ge 4$ ), which has been reported to open K<sup>+</sup> channels in both vascular (Hamilton *et al*, 1986; Weir & Weston, 1986b) and gastrointestinal (Weir & Weston, 1986a) smooth muscles was also examined. It was expected that this compound would significantly increase the efflux of <sup>86</sup>Rb from the RDC. As with SNP, the results were disappointing. BRL 38227 ( $10^{-7}$ - $10^{-4}$ M;  $n \ge 4$ ) had no effect on the rate of <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux. The effect of BRL 38227 ( $10^{-5}$ M) is shown in Fig. 59.

The  $\beta$ -adrenoceptor agonist, isoprenaline, like BRL 38227, abolished all spontaneous activity in the RDC. In this case, it is likely that abolition was mediated by cAMP elevation. Isoprenaline was used to compare the effects of



Fig. 59 : The effects ( $\pm$  s.e. mean) of carbachol (Carb ; n = 3), SNP (n = 5), BRL 38227 (BRL ; n = 8) and isoprenaline (Iso ; n = 3 ; each 10<sup>-5</sup>M), on the resting <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux (C), expressed as the efflux rate constant (E ; x 10<sup>3</sup>), from the rabbit distal colon incubated with <sup>86</sup>RbCl. The resting <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux was similar in all experiments. Only carbachol increased significantly (\*, P < 0.05), the value of E.



Fig. 60 : The effect ( $\pm$  s.e. mean, n = 5) of SNP ( $10^{-7}-10^{-4}$ M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the resting <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux rate (E) from the rabbit distal colon incubated with <sup>86</sup>RbCl. SNP did not significantly affect the value of E at any concentration.

cAMP elevation with those of SNP (cGMP elevation) and BRL 38227, on <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux. Unfortunately, isoprenaline (10<sup>-5</sup>M ; n = 5 ; Fig. 59) was no more effective than these other compounds. Indeed, the rate constant for <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux was not enhanced at any concentration of isoprenaline (10<sup>-7</sup>-10<sup>-4</sup>M).

Excitatory effects such as those observed in RDC could have potentially far reaching implications for the use of the nitrovasodilators. Clearly, excitation is an undesirable property in drugs that are generally used for their smooth muscle relaxant ability - would this compromise their therapeutic usefulness? Since, these drugs are most often used in the cardiovascular system to treat conditions such as angona pectoris, congestive heart failure, pulmonary hypertension or hypertensive emergencies, it was important to examine their actions on spontaneously active vascular smooth muscle. The portal vein was chosen. As in the RDC, spontaneous electrical and mechanical activity in portal veins from rabbits and from rats was burst-like in nature (Figs. 10 and 11).

## 3.4. Patterns of Spontaneous Activity in the Portal Vein

In rabbit portal vein (RPV), under an applied tension of 1g, bursts of electrical spiking and contraction (Fig. 10) had a frequency of 2.95  $\pm$  0.41 min<sup>-1</sup> (n = 5). Each spike-burst had a duration of 7.40  $\pm$  1.94s (n = 4) and contained 16.76  $\pm$  3.14 spikes (n = 4). The amplitude of the largest spike in each was 24.67  $\pm$  2.60  $\mu$ V (n = 3). Contractile bursts contained 1.50  $\pm$  0.22 peaks (n = 5) and had a mean duration of 12.17  $\pm$  1.57s (n = 5). The tension developed during each, including the 1g applied, was 1.59  $\pm$  0.2g (n = 5).

In rat portal vein (rat PV), under an applied tension of 1g, the frequency of spontaneous activity (Fig. 11) was  $2.61 \pm 0.14$  bursts min<sup>-1</sup> (n = 49). Spike bursts had a mean duration of  $6.81 \pm 0.56s$  (n = 24) and consisted of  $15.08 \pm 1.11$  spikes (n = 20). The maximum spike amplitude per burst was

 $39.04 \pm 3.69 \mu V$  (n = 24). Each mechanical event had a duration of  $8.31 \pm 0.36s$  (n = 49) and possessed  $1.63 \pm 0.08$  peaks (n = 49). The maximum tension developed during each, including the 1g applied, was  $1.48 \pm 0.39g$  (n = 49).

Thus, of the three spontaneously active muscles employed, the RDC was generally the most active. For example, in the RDC, the frequency of activity was  $3.77 \pm 0.18$  bursts min<sup>-1</sup> (n = 80) as compared to  $2.95 \pm 0.41$  bursts min<sup>-1</sup> (n = 5) in the RPV and  $2.61 \pm 0.14$  bursts min<sup>-1</sup> (n = 49) in the rat PV. The difference in the frequency of activity between RDC and rat PV was a significant one (P < 0.001). Similarly, the electrical spike amplitude in RDC was approximately 10 times as large as that in RPV and 6 times as large as that in rat PV. Further, the maximum tension developed during each burst of mechanical activity in RDC, was more than 0.5g greater than the responses in either RPV or rat PV, despite the fact that each portal vein had 1g applied tension, while the RDC was left unstretched.

As in the RDC, both electrical and mechanical responses in the rat PV required the presence of extracellular  $Ca^{++}$  (Fig. 61). When  $CaCl_2$  in the Krebs was replaced by MgCl<sub>2</sub>, there was an initial increase in frequency and the amplitude of contraction and of spiking fell. After approximately 5 min all activity was abolished.

### 3.5. Actions of Nitrovasodilators on the Portal Vein

#### 3.5.1. Spontaneous electrical and mechanical activity

The effects of SNP, GTN and IDN were studied on the intact, spontaneously active portal vein of either species, mounted under a tension of 1g, in the Golenhofen apparatus.



Fig. 61 : The effect of  $Ca^{++}$  replacement (------) by Mg<sup>++</sup> in the Krebs solution, on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from the rat portal vein, under a resting tension of approximately 1g, in the Golenhofen apparatus, after approximately 2 min (centre) and 5 min (right). The frequency of both electrical and mechanical activity was increased, but the amplitude of each reduced, before abolition.

Unlike in the colon, in which SNP increased the frequency of activity, there was no evidence of an SNP-induced frequency increase in the RPV. The firing rate gradually decreased until SNP ( $10^{-5}$ M) abolished both electrical and mechanical responses (n = 3 ; Figs. 62 & 63). The maximum contractile amplitude, the number of spikes or peaks per burst and the duration of responses were reduced before abolition. In the RDC, activity was never abolished by SNP even at concentrations as high as  $10^{-3}$ M. Because of these qualitative differences in effect, the RPV was not pursued as a test model on which to study the actions of the nitrovasodilators, but was substituted by the rat PV.

The effects of the nitrovasodilators on the rat PV were similar to those in the RDC, but still differed in two main respects. Firstly, in the rat PV no quiescent period was ever induced by the nitrovasodilators. Secondly, since the frequency of activity was lower than in RDC, no evidence of a reduction in the frequency of activity was ever found (compare this with the effects of SNP on high frequency tissues in the RDC, Figs. 29 and 30). Apart from this, the effects were qualitatively, though not quantitatively, similar.

As in the RDC, SNP was the most effective nitrovasodilator tested. In the rat PV, SNP was more potent than in RDC and, at concentrations as low as  $10^{-7}$ M, significantly enhanced the frequency of spontaneous activity (Fig. 64; P < 0.001). However, the maximum effects observed in the rat PV were generally less than the corresponding effects in RDC. The effects of SNP ( $10^{-6}$ M) are shown in Fig. 65. In this example, the frequency of responses was increased to 233% of the control. In the rat PV, the effects of the other nitrovasodilators were disappointing. Neither GTN ( $10^{-7}$ - $10^{-5}$ M;  $n \ge 4$ ) nor IDN ( $10^{-7}$ - $10^{-5}$ M; n = 4), had a significant effect on the frequency of these drugs.



**Fig. 62**: The effect of SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M) on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from the rabbit portal vein, under a resting tension of approximately 1g, in the Golenhofen apparatus. SNP abolished both electrical and mechanical activity.



Fig. 63 : The effect ( $\pm$  s.e. mean,  $n \ge 3$ ) of SNP ( $10^{-7}-10^{-5}$ M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the frequency (bursts min<sup>-1</sup>) of spontaneous activity, in the rabbit portal vein. SNP ( $10^{-5}$ M) abolished all activity ; there was no evidence of excitation.



Fig. 64 : The effects ( $\pm$  s.e. mean) of GTN (n  $\geq$  5), SNP (n  $\geq$  29) and IDN (n = 4 ; each  $10^{-7} - 10^{-5}$ M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the frequency (bursts min<sup>-1</sup>) of spontaneous activity, in the rat portal vein. Only SNP increased significantly (\*\*, P < 0.01 ; \*\*\*, P < 0.001), the frequency of activity.



**Fig. 65** : The effect of SNP (10<sup>-6</sup>M) on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from the rat portal vein, under a resting tension of approximately 1g, in the Golenhofen apparatus. SNP increased the fequency of activity and the amplitude of spiking, but reduced the amplitude of contraction.

Concomitant with the increase in frequency, the amplitude of the spontaneous contractions was significantly decreased by SNP ( $\geq 10^{-7}$ M; n  $\geq 29$ ; P < 0.001; Figs. 65 & 66). Although GTN did not increase the frequency of activity in rat PV, this drug, at a concentration of 10<sup>-6</sup>M, also lowered the contractile amplitude (Fig. 66; P < 0.05). IDN (10<sup>-7</sup>-10<sup>-5</sup>M; n = 4; Fig. 66) was without effect.

As in the RDC, in certain individual experiments on the rat PV, the amplitude of spike discharge was augmented (Fig. 65). In this particular case (Fig. 65), the amplitude was increased to 230% of the control by SNP (10<sup>-6</sup>M). Examples of this effect were, however, in the minority. In the majority of cases, SNP (10<sup>-7</sup>-10<sup>-5</sup>M;  $n \ge 17$ ; Fig. 67) did not increase the spike amplitude. In fact, SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M) significantly reduced the maximum spike amplitude (P < 0.01; Fig. 67). This was in contrast to the actions of IDN (10<sup>-5</sup>M; n = 4) which significantly enhanced this parameter (P < 0.05; Fig. 67). GTN (10<sup>-7</sup>-10<sup>-5</sup>M;  $n \ge 4$ ; Fig. 67) had no effect. With SNP, any changes in the amplitude of spontaneous spiking occurred simultaneously with the increases in frequency or reductions in contractile amplitude previously described i.e. it was not a gradual effect.

Both SNP ( $\geq 10^{-6}$ M;  $n \geq 14$ ; P < 0.01) and GTN ( $10^{-7}$ M; n = 6; P < 0.05) significantly reduced the number of spikes per electrical burst and the mean duration of each burst in rat PV (Figs. 68 and 69 respectively). However, these reductions were not as great as those achieved in response to SNP in RDC (Figs. 37 and 39) - in rat PV, following nitrovasodilator addition the electrical discharge never consisted of single spikes. The effects of IDN were, again, disappointing. This substance ( $10^{-7}$ - $10^{-5}$ M;  $n \geq 3$ ; Figs. 68 and 69) had no effect on either parameter.

Similarly, the number of peaks per mechanical burst was significantly reduced by SNP (10<sup>-7</sup>M and 10<sup>-5</sup>M;  $n \ge 29$ ; P < 0.05; Fig. 70). Neither GTN (10<sup>-7</sup>-10<sup>-5</sup>M;  $n \ge 5$ ; Fig. 70) nor IDN (10<sup>-7</sup>-10<sup>-5</sup>M; n = 4; Fig. 70) had any



Fig. 66 : The effects ( $\pm$  s.e. mean) of GTN (n  $\geq$  5), SNP (n  $\geq$  29) and IDN (n = 4 ; each  $10^{-7} - 10^{-5}$  M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the maximum contractile amplitude per burst of mechanical activity, in the rat portal vein. GTN and SNP each reduced significantly (\*, P < 0.05 ; \*\*, P < 0.01 ; \*\*\*, P < 0.001), the maximum contractile amplitude.



Fig.67 : The effects ( $\pm$  s.e. mean) of GTN (n  $\geq$  5), SNP (n  $\geq$ 17) and IDN (n = 4; each  $10^{-7} - 10^{-5}$ M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the maximum spike amplitude (mV) per burst of electrical activity, in the rat portal vein. SNP reduced but IDN increased significantly (\*, P < 0.05; \*\*, P < 0.01), the maximum spike amplitude.



Fig. 68 : The effects ( $\pm$  s.e. mean) of GTN ( $n \ge 5$ ), SNP ( $n \ge 14$ ) and IDN (n = 4; each  $10^{-7} - 10^{-5}$ M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the number of spikes per burst of electrical activity, in the rat portal vein. GTN and SNP each reduced significantly (\*, P < 0.05; \*\*, P < 0.01), the number of spikes per burst.



Log [Nitrovasodilator]

Fig. 69 : The effects ( $\pm$  s.e. mean) of GTN (n  $\geq$  5), SNP (n  $\geq$  17) and IDN (n = 4 ; each  $10^{-7} - 10^{-5}$ M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the duration (s) of each burst of electrical activity, in the rat portal vein. GTN and SNP each reduced significantly (\*, P < 0.05 : \*\*, P < 0.01), the duration of each burst.



Fig. 70 : The effects ( $\pm$  s.e. mean) of GTN (n  $\geq$  5), SNP (n  $\geq$  29) and IDN (n = 4 ; each 10<sup>-7</sup>-10<sup>-5</sup>M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the number of peaks per burst of mechanical activity, in the rat portal vein. SNP reduced significantly (\*, P < 0.05), the number of peaks per burst.

effect. Despite its lack of effect on this parameter, however, GTN (10<sup>-7</sup>M; n = 6; P < 0.05; Fig. 71) significantly decreased the mean duration of mechanical bursts; an effect also achieved by SNP ( $\ge 10^{-6}$ M;  $n \ge 33$ ; P < 0.001; Fig. 71). IDN (10<sup>-7</sup>-10<sup>-5</sup>M;  $n \ge 3$ ; Fig. 71) had no effect.

The concept that, as in RDC, these nitrovasodilator-induced effects would be mediated via NO release and cGMP stimulation was investigated. Hb (10<sup>-5</sup>M) inhibited both the excitatory and inhibitory effects of SNP on spontaneous activity (Fig. 72). The rise in frequency (P < 0.05 ; Fig. 73) and the fall in contractile amplitude (P < 0.05 ; Fig. 74) induced by SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M), were antagonized by Hb (10<sup>-5</sup>M ; n = 4), added 10 min before SNP, indicating that the actions of this nitrovasodilator were mediated through the release of NO. Hb (10<sup>-5</sup>M), alone, was without effect.

Using 8-bromo cGMP it was established that the actions of SNP could be mediated through cGMP stimulation. This compound mimicked a number of the effects of SNP in the rat PV (Fig. 75). The number of spikes in and the duration of each electrical burst, the maximum contractile amplitude and the duration of each mechanical burst were significantly inhibited by 8-bromo cGMP ( $\geq 10^{-5}$ M; n  $\geq 3$ ; P < 0.05), suggesting that these actions of SNP could be mediated by a cGMP-dependent mechanism.

In support of the idea that the effects of SNP were, indeed, mediated through NO release and cGMP activation,  $K_4Fe(CN)_6$  was found to have no effect on the mechanical responses of rat PV. The frequency, amplitude, number of peaks per burst and duration of the response were unaffected by  $K_4Fe(CN)_6$  (10<sup>-6</sup>-10<sup>-4</sup>M;  $n \ge 3$ ; results not shown). Thus, as in RDC, in the rat PV, the effects of SNP on pacemaker activity were not mediated by the ferrocyanide portion of the molecule.

Interestingly, in the rat PV, the actions of SNP were also mimicked by cAMP activation. The effects of cAMP stimulation were examined in two separate experiments using a) isoprenaline and b) forskolin. The  $\beta$ -



Log [Nitrovasodilator]

Fig. 71 : The effects ( $\pm$  s.e. mean) of GTN ( $n \ge 5$ ), SNP ( $n \ge 29$ ) and IDN (n = 4; each  $10^{-7} - 10^{-5}$ M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the duration (s) of each burst of mechanical activity, in the rat portal vein. GTN and SNP each reduced significantly (\*, P < 0.05; \*\*, P < 0.01; \*\*\*, P < 0.001), the duration of each burst.



Fig. 72 : Inhibition of the excitatory and inhibitory effects of SNP  $(10^{-6}M)$ , by Hb  $(10^{-5}M)$ , on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from the rat portal vein, under a resting tension of approximately 1g, in the Golenhofen apparatus. SNP, alone, increased the frequency of both electrical and mechanical activity and reduced the amplitude of contraction. In the presence of Hb, SNP had no effect.



Fig. 73 : The effect ( $\pm$  s.e. mean, n = 4) of SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the frequency (bursts min<sup>-1</sup>) of spontaneous activity, in the rat portal vein, in the absence and in the presence of Hb (10<sup>-5</sup>M). SNP significantly increased (\*, P < 0.05) the frequency of activity in the absence, but not in the presence, of Hb.



Fig. 74 : The effect ( $\pm$  s.e. mean, n = 4) of SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the maximum contractile amplitude (g) per burst of mechanical activity, in the rat portal vein, in the absence and in the presence of Hb (10<sup>-5</sup>M). SNP significantly reduced (\*, P < 0.05) the amplitude of contraction in the absence, but not in the presence, of Hb.



Fig. 75 : The effect of 8-bromo cGMP (10<sup>-4</sup>M) on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from the rat portal vein, under a resting tension of approximately 1g, in the Golenhofen apparatus. 8-bromo cGMP increased the frequency of both electrical and mechanical activity and reduced the amplitude of contraction.

adrenoceptor agonist, isoprenaline, like SNP, increased the frequency of spontaneous activity and reduced both the spike and contractile amplitudes, the number of spikes or peaks per burst and the duration of electrical or mechanical responses significantly (P < 0.05; Fig. 76). Isoprenaline was, in fact, more potent than SNP, and enhanced the frequency and lowered the amplitude of contraction at concentrations as low as  $10^{-8}M$  (n = 9). The potent adenylate cyclase activator, forskolin, had a similar action to that of isoprenaline on both spontaneous electrical and mechanical activity except that, at higher doses ( $10^{-6}M$ ), forskolin abolished all activity (Fig. 77). Isoprenaline never abolished activity even at  $10^{-5}M$ . It is, however, unlikely that SNP, itself, was stimulating cAMP. There is no evidence of this in the literature and, besides, the cAMP activators examined were at least ten times as potent as SNP in producing the desired effects. The available evidence indicates that both the excitatory and the inhibitory effects of SNP are probably mediated via NO release and cGMP stimulation.

In theory, the release of a contractile agonist such as noradrenaline or other catecholamine, would be expected to increase the frequency of spontaneous activity in rat PV. In an attempt to shed light on the mechanisms underlying the excitation to SNP, more in hope than in expectation, the effects of SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M) were investigated in the presence of phentolamine and propranolol (each 3 x 10<sup>-6</sup>M) in rat PV (Fig. 78). The results were unexpected. SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M), alone, increased the frequency of activity and reduced the contractile amplitude, number of peaks per burst and duration of mechanical bursts. These effects of SNP were antagonized by the  $\alpha$ -adrenoceptor antagonist, (which also possesses neuboxie - stubilizing properties) phentolamine, together with the  $\beta$ -adrenoceptor antagonist, propranolol/(each 3 x 10<sup>-6</sup>M ; Fig. 78), suggesting that SNP was either stimulating the secondary release of noradrenaline or was acting directly on adrenoceptors. These results prompted a study of the ability of SNP to liberate radiolabelled noradrenaline (<sup>3</sup>H-noradrenaline) from adrenergic nerves in the rat PV (see 3.5.3.).



**Fig.** 76 : The effect of isoprenaline (10<sup>-7</sup>M) on the spontaneous electrical (top) and mechanical activity recorded from the rat portal vein, under a resting tension of approximately 1g, in the Golenhofen apparatus. Isoprenaline increased the frequency of both electrical and mechanical activity and reduced the amplitude of contraction.



į,

**Fig.** 77 : The effect of forskolin (10<sup>-6</sup>M) on the spontaneous mechanical activity recorded from the rat portal vein, under a resting tension of approximately 1g, in the Golenhofen apparatus. Forskolin reduced the amplitude of, then abolished, mechanical activity.





**Fig.** 78 : Inhibition of the effect of SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M) on the spontaneous mechanical activity of the rat portal vein, under a resting tension of approximately 1g, by phentolamine and propranolol together (each 3 x10<sup>-6</sup>M). SNP alone, but not in the presence of phentolamine and propranolol, increased the frequency of contraction.

#### 3.5.2. Radiolabelled rubidium efflux

The movement of K<sup>+</sup> across the cell membrane was studied by incubating intact sections of rat PV in Krebs solution containing <sup>86</sup>Rb (Martin & Gordon, 1983 ; Hamilton *et al*, 1986), before mounting them in the Golenhofen apparatus. Following the commencement of superfusion, the <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux rate declined rapidly (Fig. 79) due to the loss of isotope from the extracellular space. The rate was then constant. This constant phase represented the loss of <sup>86</sup>Rb from the smooth muscle cells themselves. The mean value of the efflux rate constant (E) was  $11.2 \pm 0.74 \times 10^{-3} \min^{-1}$  (n = 24). This was considerably larger than the values obtained in RDC (6.59 ± 0.26 x 10<sup>-3</sup> min<sup>-1</sup>) or rabbit aorta (4.22 ± 0.14 x 10<sup>-3</sup> min<sup>-1</sup>, Martin & Gordon, 1983 ; 4.8 ± 0.4 x 10<sup>-3</sup> min<sup>-1</sup>, Bolton & Clapp, 1984), but was comparable with the value reported in guinea-pig taenia caeci (11.38 ± 0.4 x 10<sup>-3</sup> min<sup>-1</sup>, Bolton & Clark, 1981).

In this tissue, both noradrenaline and BRL 38227 were used as controls, to test that the system was functional. These drugs were selected since noradrenaline was known to have significantly increased <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux from aortic vascular smooth muscle (Martin & Gordon, 1983), while BRL 38227 is the active (-)-enantiomer of the racemate, BRL 34915 (cromakalim), which had been reported to enhance the <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux from rat portal vein (Hamilton *et al*, 1986 ; Weir & Weston, 1986b).

In rat PV, noradrenaline induced a <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux (Fig. 80). The value of E was significantly increased (P < 0.01) from  $13.3 \pm 1.3 \times 10^{-3} \text{ min}^{-1}$  to  $18.04 \pm 2 \times 10^{-3} \text{ min}^{-1}$  by noradrenaline ( $10^{-5}\text{M}$ ; n = 5). This efflux of rubidium in response to noradrenaline, may have been secondary to a primary influx of Ca<sup>++</sup> which affected the gating mechanism. This has been reported in rabbit aorta (Martin & Gordon, 1983).

BRL 38227 (10<sup>-5</sup>M ; n = 7) also enhanced the efflux of <sup>86</sup>Rb in rat PV. E was significantly increased (P < 0.05) from  $10 \pm 1.7 \times 10^{-3} \text{ min}^{-1}$  to  $11.9 \pm 2 \times 10^{-3} \text{ min}^{-1}$ 



Fig. 79 : The exponential decline with time of the resting <sup>88</sup>Rb efflux, expressed as the first-order rate constant (E ;  $\times 10^{3}$ ), from the rat portal vein incubated with <sup>88</sup>RbCl. By 15 min, approximately, <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux had reached a relatively steady value.



Fig. 80 : The effects ( $\pm$  s.e. mean) of noradrenaline (NA, n = 5), SNP (n = 12), BRL 38227 (BRL ; n = 7) and isoprenaline (Iso ; n = 4 ; each 10<sup>-5</sup> M), on the resting <sup>86</sup> Rb efflux (C), expressed as the efflux rate constant (E ; x 10<sup>3</sup>), from the rat portal vein incubated with <sup>85</sup> RbCl. The resting <sup>86</sup> Rb efflux varied between 10 and 15.8. Noradrenaline and BRL 38227 each increased the value of E significantly (\*, P < 0.05 ; \*\*, P < 0.001).

 $10^{-3}$  min<sup>-1</sup> by this concentration of drug (Fig. 80). This effect was almost certainly mediated through the primary opening of membrane K<sup>+</sup> channels as has been previously reported (Hamilton *et al*, 1986; Weir & Weston, 1986).

The results with SNP were slightly disappointing. SNP ( $n \ge 4$ ) had no effect on the <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux rate constant at any concentration (10<sup>-7</sup>-10<sup>-4</sup>M) indicating that the effects of cGMP stimulation did not involve an efflux of K<sup>+</sup>. The effects of SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M) are compared with those of noradrenaline (10<sup>-5</sup>M) and BRL 38227 (10<sup>-5</sup>M) in Fig. 80.

The effects of cAMP stimulation, which resembled the response to SNP on electrical and mechanical activity, was also examined on <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux using isoprenaline. Like SNP this compound was ineffective. Isoprenaline did not significantly increase the <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux rate at any concentration (10<sup>-7</sup>-10<sup>-4</sup>M; n = 3; Fig. 80). Thus, neither the response to cGMP stimulation nor the response to cAMP stimulation involved the efflux of K<sup>+</sup>.

#### **3.5.3.** Radiolabelled (<sup>3</sup>H) noradrenaline overflow

Experiments in which the actions of SNP on mechanical activity were inhibited by phentolamine and propranolol, together, suggested that SNP possibly stimulated the release of noradrenaline (see 3.5.1.). To examine this possibility, intact sections of rat PV were incubated with radiolabelled (<sup>3</sup>H) transmitter and the effect of drug on the overflow measured. Following the commencement of superfusion, the overflow of <sup>3</sup>H from the rat PV declined exponentially (Fig. 81), until after about 1.5-2 hr it reached a steady level. Drugs were added after three hours, at which time the overflow of <sup>3</sup>H was assumed to be constant. The value of the overflow rate constant (calculated using the same equation as was used for the efflux rate constant, with the exception that d.p.m. rather than c.p.m. were inserted) was  $1.89 \pm 0.12 \times 10^{-3}$  min<sup>-1</sup>.



Fig. 81 : The exponential decline with time of the resting <sup>3</sup>H overflow, expressed as the overflow rate constant ( $\Theta$  ; x 10<sup>3</sup>), from the rat portal vein incubated with [<sup>3</sup>H]-noradrenaline. By 1.5-2 hr, approximately, [<sup>3</sup>H] overflow had reached a relatively steady value.

The indirect sympathomimetic, tyramine, was used as a control to check that the system was functional. This drug should have released noradrenaline from the nerve terminals, thereby increasing the overflow. This was the case. Tyramine ( $10^{-5}M$ ; n = 10) significantly increased (P < 0.001) the overflow rate of <sup>3</sup>H from 1.29 ± 0.09 x 10<sup>-3</sup> min<sup>-1</sup> to 1.62 ± 0.11 x 10<sup>-3</sup> min<sup>-1</sup> (Fig. 82).

SNP was ineffective. This compound did not significantly increase the rate of <sup>3</sup>H overflow at any concentration (10<sup>-7</sup>-10<sup>-5</sup>M;  $n \ge 7$ ; Figs. 82 and 83).

## 3.6. Effects of SNP on non-spontaneously active smooth muscle

The effects of SNP were examined on non-spontaneously active smooth muscle to determine whether SNP-induced excitation was unique to pacemaker driven tissues. The evidence from the muscles examined, suggested that this was probably the case. When the non-spontaneously active rat anococcygeus or rabbit abdominal aorta were mounted, under a resting tension of 1g, in the Golenhofen apparatus, then SNP did not induce spontaneous activity at any concentration (10<sup>-7</sup>-10<sup>-4</sup>M), nor did it have any effect on the resting tension (in each tissue, n = 3 ; results not shown). In each tissue, noradrenaline (10<sup>-5</sup>M) raised the tone, indicating that the tissues were active and functioning as normal.

# 3.7. Effects of SNP on [Ca<sup>++</sup>]<sub>i</sub>

Experiments in which the Ca<sup>++</sup> channel agonist BAY K 8644 reversed the actions of SNP, and vice versa, on the spontaneous activity of RDC (see 3.3.1.), provided indirect evidence that the SNP-induced actions (in particular the reduced amplitude of spontaneous contraction) were, at least partly, mediated by a reduction in the level of intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> ( $[Ca^{++}]_i$ ). The ability of SNP to reduce  $[Ca^{++}]_i$  was examined directly in rat aortic vascular smooth



Fig. 82 : The effects ( $\pm$  s.e. mean, n  $\geq$  7) of SNP compared with those of tyramine (each 10<sup>-5</sup>M), on the resting <sup>3</sup>H overflow, expressed as the overflow rate constant ( $\Theta$  ; x 10<sup>3</sup>), from the rat portal vein incubated with [<sup>3</sup>H]-noradrenaline. Only tyramine increased the resting <sup>3</sup>H overflow (\*\*\*, P < 0.001). The following drugs were present throughout : ascorbic acid (1.1 x 10<sup>-4</sup>M) to prevent catecholamine oxidation, imipramine ( $6 \times 10^{-7}$ M) and normetanephrine ( $10^{-5}$ M) to respectively inhibit uptake-1 and uptake-2 processes, tranylcypromine ( $10^{-5}$ M) to inhibit monoamine oxidase and yohimbine ( $10^{-7}$ M) to block presynaptic  $\alpha_2$ -adrenoceptors.



Fig. 83 : The effect ( $\pm$  s.e. mean,  $n \ge 3$ ) of SNP ( $10^{-7} - 10^{-5}$ M) expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the resting <sup>3</sup>[H] overflow rate from the rat portal vein incubated with <sup>3</sup>[H]- noradrenaline. SNP did not significantly affect the rate of overflow at any concentration.
muscle cells, grown on glass cover slips. In these cells the basal concentration of intracellular free Ca<sup>++</sup> was 119 ± 11.5 nM (n = 6). In order to check the viability of the cells, they were stimulated with angiotensin II (10<sup>-7</sup>M). This significantly increased (P < 0.01) the basal free [Ca<sup>++</sup>]<sub>i</sub> to 250.5 ± 100 nM (Fig. 84), indicating that the cells were viable. The results with SNP were disappointing. Despite SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M) significantly reducing the amplitude of spontaneous contraction in RDC (P < 0.001), this concentration of drug had no effect on [Ca<sup>++</sup>]<sub>i</sub> (Fig. 84).



Fig. 84 : The effect of SNP  $(10^{-5}M)$  or angiotensin II (Ang II ;  $10^{-7}M$ ), expressed as a percentage of the control (100%), on the intracellular free calcium concentration ( $[Ca^{++}]_{I}$ ; nM ; n = 6), of rat aortic vascular smooth muscle cells. Only angiotensin II increased significantly (P < 0.01), the intracellular free calcium concentration.

**Chapter 4 : Discussion** 

.

Examination of the actions of the nitrovasodilators on spontaneously active smooth muscle revealed a number of distinct effects. There were certain differences in the responses of different tissues to these drugs but, in the main, nitrovasodilator-induced responses in RDC and rat PV followed the same broad pattern. This pattern differed from that in the RPV. Since SNP was the most effective compound tested, this was used as a model for the actions of this group of drugs.

In the RDC, but not in the rat PV, the immediate effect of the nitrovasodilators was to induce a short period of quiescence. This generally lasted between 1 and 5 min although, rarely, up to 10 min. **Spontaneous** electrical and mechanical activity, the pattern of which differed from the control, then returned abruptly. In response to SNP, IDN or, occasionally, GTN, the frequency of both electrical and mechanical responses was significantly increased, suggesting that these drugs exerted an effect on the pacemaker. Additionally, in the few RDC strips where the initial frequency was high (> 6 bursts min<sup>-1</sup>), SNP slowed the pacemaker activity. It appeared that SNP could either increase or decrease the pacemaker frequency depending on the level of control activity. Simultaneously, each nitrovasodilator significantly reduced the mean contractile amplitude per burst of mechanical activity. This pattern of spontaneous events was mimicked in the rat PV, in the absence of the prior period of quiescence. In this tissue, SNP significantly increased the frequency of activity while SNP and GTN each significantly decreased the amplitude of spontaneous contractions. In most cases, in either tissue, these effects were accompanied by a reduction in the number of spikes/peaks per burst and the duration of electrical/mechanical bursts and, occasionally, by an increase in the amplitude of electrical spikes. Rarely, the increase in spike amplitude came after the other changes, suggesting that it was secondary to them. In RPV, there was no evidence of any excitation in response to SNP; the frequency of electrical and mechanical activity, the contractile amplitude, the number of spikes/peaks per burst and the duration of electrical/mechanical bursts were each reduced then abolished by this drug.

exceptionation 26 any other spark a drug program the

The quiescence observed in RDC in response to the nitrovasodilators, it was presumed, arose from a membrane hyperpolarization which could not be detected by the extracellular recording technique employed. Indeed, nitrovasodilators hyperpolarize a number of smooth muscles including rabbit pulmonary artery (Ito *et al*, 1978), rat tail artery (Cheung & MacKay, 1985), guinea pig uterine artery (Tare *et al*, 1990) and guinea pig internal anal sphincter (Rae & Muir, 1993). Since most smooth muscle hyperpolarizations are the result of a K<sup>+</sup> efflux, this mechanism was presumed to operate here. Evidence to support this view was obtained when SNP and the K<sup>+</sup> channel opener, BRL 38227, were found to be synergistic in the abolition of spontaneous activity.

In light of these results from the RDC, K<sup>+</sup> efflux was studied directly by loading both RDC and rat PV with the marker for K<sup>+</sup>, <sup>86</sup>Rb, mounting the tissues in the Golenhofen apparatus, and analysing the superfusate for radioactivity. In RDC, the efflux rate constant for  ${}^{86}$ Rb (E) was 6.59 ± 0.26 x 10<sup>-3</sup> min<sup>-1</sup>. This was considerably less than the reported value in guinea-pig taenia caeci of  $11.38 \pm 0.4 \times 10^{-3} \text{ min}^{-1}$  (Bolton & Clark, 1981), indicating that the membrane permeability of this tissue for K<sup>+</sup> ions was greater than that of RDC. If SNP induced the opening of membrane K<sup>+</sup> channels, then the value of E, in response to SNP, should have been increased. Under the experimental conditions, SNP did not increase the value of E in RDC. However, BRL 38227 was also ineffective. Even at concentrations that abolished both electrical and mechanical events, BRL 38227 did not enhance <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux in RDC. This was unexpected since BRL 38227 is the active (-)-enantiomer of the racemate cromakalim (BRL 34915; Clapham et al, 1991) which opens K<sup>+</sup> channels in a variety of smooth muscles (Weir & Weston, 1986a, b ; Quast, 1987 ; Shetty & Weiss, 1987; McPherson & Angus, 1990). The <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux rate was, however, increased by the muscarinic agonist, carbachol. The mechanism for this efflux may have involved a Ca<sup>++</sup> influx, subsequent depolarization and the secondary opening of voltage-operated K<sup>+</sup> channels, as has been reported for the actions of noradrenaline on <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux in rat aorta (Martin & Gordon, 1983).

In rat PV, E was  $11.2 \pm 0.74 \times 10^{-3} \text{ min}^{-1}$ ; a value comparable to that  $(11.38 \pm 0.4 \times 10^{-3} \text{ min}^{-1})$  found in guinea-pig taenia caeci (Bolton & Clark, 1981). This indicates that the membrane permeabilities of these two tissues to K<sup>+</sup> were roughly equivalent, but almost double that of RDC ( $6.59 \pm 0.26 \text{ x}$  10<sup>-3</sup> min<sup>-1</sup>), and some three times that of rabbit aorta ( $4.22 \pm 0.14 \times 10^{-3} \text{ min}^{-1}$ , Martin & Gordon, 1983 ;  $4.8 \pm 0.4 \times 10^{-3} \text{ min}^{-1}$ , Bolton & Clapp, 1984). As in RDC, SNP did not induce a <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux. Noradrenaline (10<sup>-5</sup>M) did, however, augment <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux (from  $13.3 \pm 1.3 \times 10^{-3} \text{ min}^{-1}$  to  $18.04 \pm 2 \times 10^{-3} \text{ min}^{-1}$ ); probably via the opening of voltage-operated K<sup>+</sup> channels, secondary to Ca<sup>++</sup> influx and contraction. BRL 38227 (10-6M) abolished both electrical and mechanical activity in rat PV, but did not augment efflux. In higher concentrations (10<sup>-5</sup>M), BRL 38227 abolished all activity and enhanced <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux (from  $10 \pm 1.7 \times 10^{-3} \text{ min}^{-1}$  to  $11.9 \pm 2 \times 10^{-3} \text{ min}^{-1}$ ). This was in keeping with earlier observations that the relaxant actions of the racemate, BRL 34915, in the portal vein could be dissociated from its ability to open K<sup>+</sup> channels (Weir & Weston, 1986b; Shetty et al, 1987). In rat PV, BRL 34915 (cromakalim;  $5 \ge 10^{-7}$ M) abolished spontaneous activity, but it was only when the concentration was increased tenfold (5 x  $10^{-6}$ M) that any evidence of a K<sup>+</sup> efflux was found (Shetty et al, 1987). Perhaps, as has been suggested for BRL 34915 (Weir & Weston, 1986b), at the lower doses of BRL 38227, the anticipated small increase in <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux from the rat PV was negated by a concomitant reduction in efflux due to the abolition of spontaneous spiking throughout the tissue. Alternatively, the ineffectiveness of BRL 38227 in RDC and, at lower doses, in rat PV, to enhance <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux could have been the result of a preferential action of this drug to enhance <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux from pacemaker cells. Similar effects, in guinea pig portal vein, were explained by this proposal (Quast, 1987).

For this reason, in spite of the fact that, in RDC, neither SNP nor BRL 38227 increased the <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux rate constant, the possibility that the synergism between these compounds, in producing quiescence in this tissue, was the result of an enhanced K<sup>+</sup> efflux, cannot be eliminated entirely. However, in light of the high concentrations (10<sup>-4</sup>M) tested, it is, perhaps, unlikely that the ineffectiveness of these drugs on the rate of <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux was due to their effect being masked by the cessation of spontaneous electrical activity. At this concentration of BRL 38227, the expected large increase in efflux should have been measurable despite the abolition of spontaneous spiking. In fact, BRL 34915 (6.4 x 10<sup>-6</sup>M) significantly increased the value of E in guinea-pig taenia caeci (Weir & Weston, 1986a). A more likely explanation is that the synergism observed between SNP and BRL 38227 in RDC, was mediated by a preferential effect of each on the pacemaker cells to hyperpolarize them and abolish both spontaneous electrical and mechanical activity. The overall increase in K<sup>+</sup> permeability required would have been so small as to go undetected.

On the other hand, the nitrovasodilator-induced quiescence of spontaneous activity in RDC, may not have arisen from a membrane hyperpolarization ; hence no <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux would be expected. NO failed to hyperpolarize a number of smooth muscles (Taylor *et al*, 1988 ; Huang *et al*, 1988 ; Komori *et al*, 1988 ; Chen *et al*, 1988 ; Chen *et al*, 1989 ; Brayden, 1990 ; Suzuki *et al*, 1992). In the vasculature, an endothelium derived hyperpolarizing factor (EDHF) has been postulated to account for endothelium-dependent hyperpolarization (Chen *et al*, 1988 ; Suzuki *et al*, 1992). However, in a variety of smooth muscles, NO did cause hyperpolarization (Ito *et al*, 1978 ; Cheung & MacKay, 1985 ; Tare *et al*, 1990 ; Rae & Muir, 1993). Clearly the ability of NO to hyperpolarize is a tissue dependent effect. While it is

impossible to discount the possibility that another mechanism may have been responsible for the nitrovasodilator-induced quiescence in RDC, the synergism observed between SNP and BRL 38227 suggests that hyperpolarization was probably involved.

Theoretically, excitation may be induced through the release of an excitatory neurotransmitter or through the antagonism of an inhibitory neurotransmitter. In RDC, it was considered that the increase in frequency following nitrovasodilator-induced quiescence could have been mediated through the release of ACh or through the inhibition of noradrenaline release. However, this was unlikely. Neither ACh, nor the adrenoceptor antagonists phentolamine and propranolol, together, mimicked the actions of the nitrovasodilators. In the presence of these compounds, although the frequency of electrical and mechanical activity was increased, activity was irregular and baseline tension often increased. Nitrovasodilators usually regulated activity and never raised the tone. Moreover, the effects of ACh, but not SNP, were inhibited by atropine. Rather than interfering with neurotransmitter release in RDC, nitrovasodilators were more likely to have acted on the pacemaker itself.

Similarly, in rat PV, the possibility that SNP acted through the release of noradrenaline to increase the frequency of activity was considered. In support, the SNP-induced increase in the frequency of the mechanical response was inhibited by phentolamine and propranolol, together, suggesting the involvement of adrenoceptors. To test this, noradrenaline overflow from the rat PV was studied by loading the nerves with [<sup>3</sup>H]-noradrenaline, mounting the tissue in the Golenhofen apparatus and analysing the overflow for radioactivity. The results obtained in response to SNP were in contrast to those expected in light of experiments in the presence of phentolamine and propranolol. SNP did not increase the overflow of [<sup>3</sup>H]-noradrenaline at any concentration (10<sup>-7</sup>-10<sup>-4</sup>M). In contrast, the indirect sympathomimetic, tyramine (10<sup>-5</sup>M),

increased [<sup>3</sup>H]-noradrenaline overflow from rat PV. Thus, the effects of SNP in rat PV were unlikely to be mediated through the release of noradrenaline.

In RDC, the nitrovasodilator-induced reduction in contractile amplitude, that occurred concurrently with the increase in frequency, was apparently due to a reduction in the intracellular Ca++ concentration. The Ca++-channel agonist, BAY K 8644, reversed the SNP-induced reduction in amplitude until contractions exceeded controls. On those occasions when SNP evoked a rise in spike amplitude, this was overcome by the Ca<sup>++</sup> channel agonist, BAY K 8644. Following SNP addition, the muscle cells apparently sensed the depletion of intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> levels and attempted to compensate by transporting more extracellular Ca++ across the membrane leading to an increased spike amplitude. BAY K 8644 would presumably increase Ca<sup>++</sup> influx further and, as cytoplasmic Ca<sup>++</sup> stores were replenished, enhance the amplitude of contraction and restore spike amplitude. When added in reverse order, i.e. BAY K 8644 before SNP, then SNP reversed the actions of the Ca<sup>++</sup> channel agonist. BAY K 8644 alone raised the basal tension of RDC and caused both electrical and mechanical activity to become constant. SNP then relaxed the tissue, activity became burst-like and contractile amplitude was slightly smaller than in control. BAY K 8644 presumably evoked a Ca<sup>++</sup> influx to elevate tension and cause continuous firing. SNP then lowered cytosolic Ca<sup>++</sup> levels, possibly through an action of NO to raise cGMP levels, tension fell, and activity again became burst-like.

To test directly for an action of SNP on cytosolic Ca<sup>++</sup> levels, the membrane permeant form of fura-2 was used to measure  $[Ca^{++}]_i$  in rat aortic vascular smooth muscle cells. There were disadvantages with the choice of cells. The aorta was not spontaneously active and SNP failed to have any effect on a stretch of aorta mounted under a tension of 1g in the Golenhofen apparatus. On the other hand, since access was available to an established rat aortic vascular smooth muscle cell line and since SNP relaxed rat aorta when

tone was raised (Lincoln, 1983; Taylor *et al*, 1988), it was decided to use these cells. It was anticipated that if SNP reduced free cytosolic Ca<sup>++</sup> levels in RDC, then it may also have done so in aortic cells. Unfortunately, this was not the case. In contrast to angiotensin II which raised  $[Ca^{++}]_i$ , SNP had no effect. At present, there is no way of telling if the ineffectiveness of SNP was specific to the aortic smooth muscle cells or if it was a more general phenomenon. However, since BAY K 8644 reversed SNP and vice versa, in RDC, it is likely that SNP lowered  $[Ca^{++}]_i$ , at least in this tissue. Perhaps then, this effect was restricted to spontaneously active smooth muscle or perhaps, as seems more likely, in rat aorta, SNP would only be seen to reduce this parameter following the application of a stimulus to first increase it. In support of this, 8-bromo cGMP lowered  $[Ca^{++}]_i$  in cultured aortic cells following prior depolarization with K<sup>+</sup> (Cornwell & Lincoln, 1989) and SNP relaxed noradrenaline contracted rat aorta by a mechanism that probably involved Ca<sup>++</sup> sequestration or binding (Lincoln, 1983).

Results from experiments in the presence of Hb, 8-bromo cGMP or  $K_4Fe(CN)_6$ , indicated that both the excitatory and inhibitory properties of the nitrovasodilators on spontaneous electrical and mechanical activity, whether in RDC or rat PV, involved the release of NO. On each tissue examined, both the excitatory and the inhibitory effects of SNP were inhibited by the NO binding which can also act as a 'sink' for intracellular NO (Gryglewski et al. 1992). substance, HbA This action was complicated somewhat in RDC, as Hb, itself, sometimes increased the frequency of spontaneous events, reduced the number of spikes/peaks per burst and the duration of electrical/mechanical responses ; effects normally associated with SNP. In the presence of Hb, SNP failed to either further increase frequency or reduce the amplitude of contraction. In rat PV, the effects of Hb on the SNP response were easier to observe as Hb, itself, did not alter the pattern of spontaneous activity. SNP was inactive in the presence of Hb, providing strong evidence that the actions of SNP, on spontaneously active smooth muscle, involved the release of NO from the SNP

molecule. This proposal was lent credence by the fact that  $K_4Fe(CN)_6$ , which is structurally similar to SNP but which does not release NO, had no effect on the spontaneous activity of either RDC or rat PV.

The NO so released from nitrovasodilators is believed to stimulate the haem centre of soluble guanylate cyclase to raise cGMP levels, lower the cytosolic Ca<sup>++</sup> concentration and produce relaxation (Collins et al, 1986; Schini et al, 1987; Gerzer et al, 1988; Bukoski et al, 1989). Thus, if the SNP-induced excitation was mediated through NO release, analogues of cGMP would be expected to mimic these excitatory effects. This was the case in RDC, where the effects of SNP were similar to those of 8-bromo cGMP, indicating that the actions of SNP were probably mediated via a cGMP-dependent mechanism. In fact, in RDC, 8-bromo cGMP (10-4M) was actually more effective at increasing frequency and reducing contractile amplitude than an identical concentration of SNP; in rat PV, 8-bromo cGMP was less effective. The contractile amplitude, number of spikes per burst of electrical activity and the duration of both electrical and mechanical events were each reduced significantly by 8-bromo cGMP in rat PV but, unlike SNP, this cyclic nucleotide derivative did not significantly increase the frequency of activity. This apparent ineffectiveness could signify that differences exist in the relative membrane permeabilities of the two tissues to 8-bromo cGMP or SNP. As SNP is believed to be activated intracellularly (Gryglewski et al, 1992), it should be ineffective unless it can freely permeate the membrane. Similarly, a rise in the intracellular concentration of cGMP mediates the response to NO. If 8-bromo cGMP was unable to freely permeate the membrane, then it too should be ineffective. As both SNP and 8-bromo cGMP were highly active in RDC, it is probable that both passed easily through the smooth muscle or pacemaker cell membrane. Due to its activity in rat PV, the same is most likely true for SNP in this tissue. However, 8-bromo cGMP did not enhance frequency in rat PV. Although the intracellular concentration of cyclic nucleotide attained was sufficient to reduce contractile amplitude, spikes per burst and electrical/mechanical duration, perhaps, due to a lower membrane permeability, it was insufficient to increase the frequency of activity.

Surprisingly, in rat PV, the nitrovasodilator-induced response also resembled that following adenylate cyclase activation. The frequency of activity was increased and the other parameters reduced by the activators of this enzyme, forskolin or isoprenaline (each  $\geq 10^{-8}$ M). But, at higher doses  $(\geq 10^{-6}M)$  the cAMP activator, forskolin, abolished all spontaneous responses. Similarly, in RDC, the  $\beta$ -adrenoceptor agonist, isoprenaline, reduced the amplitude of contraction and the number of spikes per burst of electrical activity at low concentrations ( $\leq 10^{-7}$ M) and abolished all activity at higher concentrations (4 x  $10^{-7}$ M). However, in RDC, the frequency of activity was not increased by isoprenaline. SNP abolished activity in neither RDC nor rat Moreover, in the gastrointestinal smooth muscle, isoprenaline, unlike PV. SNP, did not regulate pacemaker activity. Thus, although the effects of SNP and cAMP activation were similar, there were differences. It is therefore unlikely, on balance, that SNP was inducing cAMP activation sufficiently to explain its effects.

Despite increasing the frequency of activity in RDC and rat PV, SNP and, by implication NO, failed to raise tone. But, there is evidence from experiments in the carbachol-contracted RDC that NO, probably indirectly, caused rebound contraction. Thus, NO can apparently evoke both direct (increased frequency, spike amplitude of spontaneous activity) and indirect (rebound contraction) excitation. For instance, in this study, electrical stimulation of carbachol-contracted colonic smooth muscle evoked NANC nerve-mediated relaxations that were followed by rebound contractions. The relaxations were partially inhibited by the inhibitors of NO, Hb or L-NAME, while the rebounds were partially blocked by L-NAME and, occasionally, by Hb. Each response was mimicked by authentic NO ; the actions of which were

.

blocked by Hb. This provided strong evidence that NO was at least partially responsible (20-30%) for both the inhibitory NANC nerve response and the rebound excitation, in RDC. However, the rebounds following NANC nerve stimulation were also partially blocked by the inhibitor of prostaglandin synthesis, indomethacin. Thus, in RDC, this excitatory phenomenon could have been due to an indirect action of NO on the smooth muscle, via the secondary release of prostaglandins. Similar mechanisms have been reported for NO-induced rebound contraction in taenia coli and proximal colon (Ward et al, 1992b). Moreover, in the oesophagus, SNP or NO induced a rebound contraction, via a cGMP-dependent pathway, that was inhibited by indomethacin (Saha et al, 1993). This rebound contraction of oesophagus in response to SNP was in contrast to the effect of SNP in RDC. This drug did not stimulate a rebound effect in the colon, possibly because the long-lasting relaxation to SNP would have masked the effects of any transient prostaglandin The identity of the other inhibitory transmitter(s) are at present release. unknown but, as neither ATP, VIP nor GABA produced relaxations which mimicked those in response to nerve stimulation none of these substances was likely to be involved.

From an examination of the actions of the nitrovasodilators on pacemaker activity, it was clear that these compounds differed in their ability both to enhance and to inhibit activity in the chosen tissues. The excitatory and inhibitory actions of SNP, on either tissue, were greater than those of the other compounds. Despite being highly active in RDC, IDN was without effect in rat PV. Conversely, GTN significantly affected more parameters in rat PV than in RDC, but did not appear to have an obviously dose-dependent effect. My results differed from those of Bray *et al* (1987) and Wylie (1988) in that, in my experiments, GTN did not increase the frequency of activity in the rat PV.

The fact that the effects of SNP were unmatched by GTN or IDN is in keeping with the finding that the biotransformation of SNP differs from that of

the organic nitrates (Gryglewski et al, 1992). In vitro, at physiological pH, only small amounts of NO were released from SNP (Feelisch & Noack, 1987b ; Gryglewski et al, 1989), yet this substance possessed potent vasorelaxant activity. Further, in the case of SNP, there was no correlation between formation of NO and soluble guanylate cyclase activation in vitro, as there was with the organic nitrates (Feelisch, 1991). These discrepancies were explained by the proposal of an intracellular site for the biotransformation of SNP (Gryglewski et al, 1992). The organic nitrates i.e. GTN, IDN were not activated at this site, but were effectively decomposed to release NO only when they came into contact with cysteine or N-acetylcysteine (Feelisch, 1991). Consequently, there should be less chance of the NO so released coming into contact with guanylate cyclase, perhaps making them less effective than SNP. However, since IDN, but not GTN, was active in the RDC, differences may exist between these two compounds themselves. Based upon stoichiometric principle, if each nitrate grouping was acting independently of the other features of the molecule then IDN should release two molecules of NO and GTN should produce three molecules of NO, thus making GTN the more Indeed, GTN has a greater vasodilator activity than IDN in the potent. Lagendorff heart preparation (Noack, 1984). Similarly, an empirical parameter, F(5.8 Å) - "the frequency with which the molecule can exist in a conformation wherein oxygen atoms in the nitrate group and any other oxygen atoms are separated by a distance of 5.8 Å" - has recently been described (Tzeng & Fung, This parameter reflects the probability that an organic nitrate will 1992). interact with its metabolizing enzyme, since this enzyme is believed to possess at least two attachment sites, separated by a distance of 5.8 Å, which bind to the oxygen atoms in the organic nitrate (Tzeng & Fung, 1992). GTN, with an F(5.8 Å) of 12, should be more potent than IDN, with a value of 7. Yet, in RDC, this was not the case. The reason for this discrepancy is unknown, but there are a number of possibilities. Firstly, if each nitrate grouping in the organic nitrate was not acting independently of the rest of the molecule, then the stoichiometric principle would not hold. Secondly, when a molecular model which was more accurate in measuring distances within cyclic compounds was used to calculate F(5.8 Å), then IDN gave a value of 11 (Tzeng & Fung, 1992). The F(5.8 Å) for GTN, which is not cyclic, was not calculated using this model but clearly the values obtained are dependent on the model used. Thirdly, assuming that the F(5.8 Å) for GTN is, indeed, greater than that for IDN, it is possible that the metabolizing enzyme in RDC does not have active sites that are 5.8 Å apart. The possibility that, in RDC, the discrepancy in the activities of GTN and IDN was due to migration of GTN into the plastic tubing of the apparatus (Cossum *et al*, 1978) resulting in concentration loss, was unlikely, since GTN had a greater effect than IDN in rat PV.

Differences also existed between the effects of IDN in the RDC and rat PV - IDN was without effect in rat PV - indicating that differences between gastrointestinal and vascular smooth muscles themselves may govern the effects of drugs. It is unclear whether the insensitivity of rat PV to IDN represents a difference, between the two tissues, in the sensitivity to NO or in the biotransformation of IDN to release NO. At first glance, it appears unlikely that the insensitivity of rat PV to IDN is due to an insensitivity to NO since SNP was actually more potent in rat PV than RDC. However, the efficacy i.e. the ability of SNP to produce the desired effect, was greater in RDC than in rat PV. It is possible, therefore, that the vascular smooth muscle is indeed less sensitive to these particular actions of NO.

Clearly, the smooth muscle response to the nitrovasodilators was species dependent. For example, SNP increased the frequency of pacemaker activity in the rat PV but, after a gradual decline in the frequency and amplitude of contraction, SNP (10<sup>-5</sup>M) abolished activity in the RPV. The precise reasons for this are unclear. Perhaps the pacemakers in RPV were less sensitive to the excitatory actions of SNP or perhaps SNP had a more potent cGMP stimulating

action in RPV, leading to a greater reduction in cytosolic Ca<sup>++</sup> levels and hence gradual abolition of activity.

The effects of SNP were also examined on non-spontaneously active smooth muscles to determine whether a pacemaker was necessary for excitation to occur. In this study, there was no evidence of nitrovasodilator-induced excitation in the non-spontaneously active rat anococcygeus or rabbit abdominal aorta. However, the use of intracellular recording techniques revealed that SNP, following an initial hyperpolarization, increased the frequency of spiking in guinea pig vas deferens (Rae, unpublished observation). Pacemaker activity such as that seen in RDC or rat PV does not appear, therefore, to be prerequisite for NO-induced excitation to occur, although the ability of the nitrovasodilators to produce this effect is likely to vary among tissues.

The actions of the nitrovasodilators on spontaneously active smooth muscle were both complex and at odds with those normally expected of smooth muscle relaxants. How were these effects mediated ? To complicate matters, examination of the results revealed a number of paradoxes. For example :

1) The Ca<sup>++</sup>-channel agonist, BAY K 8644, reversed the effects of SNP, and vice versa, in RDC, but use of the fluorescent Ca<sup>++</sup>-indicator, fura-2, yielded no evidence that SNP reduced  $[Ca^{++}]_i$  in rat aortic vascular smooth muscle cells.

2) Again in RDC, SNP was synergistic with the opener of ATP-dependent K<sup>+</sup> channels, BRL 38227, but neither drug increased the efflux of the K<sup>+</sup> marker, <sup>86</sup>Rb, from this tissue.

3) The  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ -adrenergic antagonists, phentolamine and propranolol respectively, together, inhibited the mechanical effects of SNP on rat PV, but

SNP did not enhance the overflow of [<sup>3</sup>H]-noradrenaline from the nerve terminals.

Despite these paradoxes, by making some simple assumptions, it was possible to predict a model to explain the effects of SNP on RDC. Although there were some differences between RDC and rat PV the responses were basically similar. There are, therefore, likely to be a number of similarities in the mechanisms underlying the actions of SNP in either tissue.

Immediately after drug addition, both electrical and mechanical activity were abolished. Although SNP failed to produce a measurable increase in  $^{86}$ Rb efflux as evidenced from measurements in the whole tissue, it is possible that the effect of the drug was directed to the pacemaker cells alone, leading to inhibition and quiescence. This pacemaker quiescence may have involved membrane hyperpolarization mediated by an enhanced efflux of K<sup>+</sup> ( $^{86}$ Rb) but, in the whole tissue, would have been of insufficient size to be detected by the techniques employed in this investigation. This possibility is supported by two observations : a) BRL 38227 and SNP were synergistic in RDC b) a mechanism such as this has been proposed to account for the dissociation between the relaxant and K<sup>+</sup> channel opening potencies of BRL 34915 in guinea pig portal vein (Quast, 1987)

After the period of quiescence, a more coordinated form of rhythmic activity than in untreated tissues returned, usually in under 5 min This coordinated behaviour was indicative of a direct effect of this drug on the pacemakers. Each pacemaker now seemed to be firing in time with the others and each burst of electrical spiking and mechanical contraction was of uniform amplitude. SNP increased the frequency of electrical and mechanical activity and the amplitude of spontaneous contractions was reduced. The rise in frequency was not an effect of SNP on transmitter (i.e. ACh, noradrenaline) release, but was most likely due to a synchronizing action of NO on the pacemaker. The decline in contractile amplitude was, however, unlikely to have been mediated through an action of SNP on the pacemaker. Early experiments suggested that this effect could have arisen simply from the inability of the muscle cell to provide enough Ca<sup>++</sup> to cope with the increased pacemaker rate following SNP addition. But, further examination revealed that the amplitude of contraction declined even when the increase in frequency was only slight. In this case, the muscle cell should not have been troubled to satisfy Ca<sup>++</sup> demand. A more likely explanation for the effect of SNP on mechanical amplitude was that this drug acted on the smooth muscle cell to reduce cytosolic Ca<sup>++</sup> levels (and hence contractile tension) via the NO mediated stimulation of soluble guanylate cyclase and elevation of cGMP levels (Collins *et al*, 1986 ; Schini *et al*, 1987 ; Bukoski *et al*, 1989). This explanation was supported by BAY K 8644 reversal of the effect of SNP.

Simultaneous with the aforementioned changes, the number of spikes/ peaks burst<sup>-1</sup> and the duration of electrical/mechanical responses were each reduced. Like the increase in frequency, these effects were probably consequent to an action of SNP on the pacemaker. If SNP induced each  $\geq$ pacemaker to fire simultaneously rather than fragmentedly, then the number of electrical spikes per burst would be reduced, since the number of membrane Ca<sup>++</sup> channels opening in response to a single pacemaker depolarization would be increased. This in turn would lead to a reduction in the number of mechanical peaks per burst and in the duration of electrical/mechanical bursts. In the most susceptible tissues, the rise in frequency could even have contributed to the inhibition and uniformity of electrical and mechanical responses. If the pacemaker cells fired and repolarized at a sufficient rate, this would ensure that the contractile amplitude, number of spikes/peaks burst<sup>-1</sup> and duration of electrical/mechanical bursts were all reduced. If every pacemaker depolarized simultaneously at regular, frequent intervals then the responses would be uniform (see Fig. 27).

Rarely, a coordinated, increased amplitude of spiking and/or contraction occurred in response to SNP; the latter only at low concentrations  $(10^{-6}M)$ . The increase in contractile amplitude at these low doses, like a number of the other effects of SNP, could be explained if the primary action of SNP was on the pacemaker cells, to reset them to the same coordinated rhythm, so that they fired synchronously. At higher concentrations, contractile amplitude was always reduced indicating that SNP was now probably acting on guanylate cvclase to lower Ca++ levels. In most cases, the increase in spike amplitude occurred at the same time as the other nitrovasodilator-induced effects (i.e. increased frequency, reduced contractile amplitude) suggesting that this was also a result of pacemaker synchronization. Interestingly though, rarely, the increased spike amplitude was observed only after the other SNP-induced effects had occurred, suggesting that this excitation may, in fact, have been a consequence of the inhibitory response to SNP. For example, in receptive tissues, as cytosolic Ca<sup>++</sup> levels fell, and a reduction in contractile amplitude occurred, a compensatory mechanism could have been activated, whereby the muscle itself tried to replenish Ca<sup>++</sup> stores by transporting more extracellular Ca++ across the membrane. Since electrical activity in RDC consisted of Ca++ spikes, this would lead to the enhanced spike amplitude observed. However, if [Ca<sup>++</sup>]<sub>i</sub> had been reduced sufficiently by SNP, then this mechanism would be unable to provide enough Ca<sup>++</sup> to restore the contractile ability of the tissue to normal. This could explain why the spike amplitude was dramatically enhanced in some tissues (see Fig. 27) while the amplitude of spontaneous contraction was decreased.

Although the pattern of events in the rat PV was similar, there were exceptions. SNP never abolished activity, even for a short while, in rat PV. If SNP initiated pacemaker hyperpolarization in this tissue, it was of insufficient amplitude to prevent action potential conductance and induce quiescence. Also, phentolamine and propranolol, together, inhibited the actions of SNP on the mechanical activity of rat PV. The underlying mechanisms are unclear. SNP failed to enhance [<sup>3</sup>H]-noradrenaline overflow. Thus, it is unlikely that a presynaptic effect of the compound on transmitter release was operative in rat PV. In any case, a presynaptic modification of the noradrenaline release process is unlikely since, in RDC, the response to SNP was excitatory and that to noradrenaline is known to be inhibitory in the gut (Burnstock, 1979). Moreover, when longitudinal strips of RDC were incubated with phentolamine and propranolol, together, the resultant activity did not resemble that induced by SNP. The emphatic response following the addition of 8-bromo cGMP to RDC, in fact, indicated that the effects of nitrovasodilators were due to a direct action of NO on guanylate cyclase. In rat PV, it is more likely that the inhibition of SNP in the presence of phentolamine and propranolol was mediated at a postsynaptic locus, where these antagonists in some way modified the characteristic response to NO.

Care should be applied when selecting NO donors with which to examine the effects of NO. Evidently, these compounds possess a wide spectrum of activity and some drugs are considerably more effective than others. For instance, in RDC or rat PV, SNP was more effective than either of the organic nitrates tested. This may reflect the fact that SNP is likely to be activated differently from either GTN or IDN. In each of these tissues, SNP produced significant dose-dependent changes in every parameter of activity measured, with the exception of the maximum spike amplitude per burst of electrical activity, in RDC. Even then, this parameter was profoundly increased in a number of individual experiments. IDN was highly active in the RDC, but was inactive in the rat PV, while GTN, although mimicking the effects of SNP on a few occasions, was relatively inactive in either tissue. Since, SNP significantly increased the frequency of spontaneous electrical and mechanical activity in both tissues, this compound may not be the most suitable for investigation of the relaxant properties of nitrovasodilators, particularly in spontaneously active tissues.

Nitrovasodilators have, for some time, been used for their relaxant effects in the cardiovascular system in the treatment of angina pectoris, congestive heart failure and essential hypertension, or in the gastrointestinal system, in the treatment of achalasia. Excitation such as that observed in RDC or rat PV would clearly be an unwanted side effect. In this study, the organic nitrates produced less excitation than SNP in both cardiovascular and gastrointestinal tissues. Consequently, these drugs would appear to be more suited than SNP for the treatment of conditions where there main benefit arises from smooth muscle relaxation. However, in the RDC, although SNP produced a dramatic excitation of frequency this significant change generally occurred only at nonphysiological concentrations ( $\geq 10^{-5}$ M) and would be unlikely ever to be encountered in practice. But, at lower concentrations (10<sup>-6</sup>M), in certain experiments, SNP increased both the amplitude of spiking and contraction. Thus, in particularly sensitive tissues, the relaxant effects of SNP could quite possibly be compromised by any concomitant excitatory effects. Further work is required to fully elucidate the mechanisms underlying the effects of nitrovasodilators on spontaneously active smooth muscle and to determine whether the usefulness of compounds such as SNP in disease therapy, is indeed compromised by the effects of unwanted excitation.

## Conclusions

This project was undertaken to examine the influence of nitrovasodilators .on spontaneously active smooth muscles ; namely the rabbit distal colon (RDC) and the rat portal vein (rat PV). The results indicated that the actions of these drugs were complex. Despite NO being involved in inhibitory NANC neurotransmission in a number of preparations (see Moncada *et al*, 1991b ; Rand, 1992 ; Sanders & Ward, 1992), including the RDC, nitrovasodilators both excited and inhibited spontaneously active smooth muscle. SNP was the most effective nitrovasodilator tested in either tissue confirming that this drug may be activated differently from the organic nitrates i.e. GTN, IDN.

Inhibition, in the RDC, appeared either as an abolition of rhythmic electrical and mechanical responses (quiescence) and/or as a reduction in the maximum contractile amplitude, number of spikes/peaks per burst and/or duration of electrical/mechanical responses. Quiescence was probably mediated by  $K^+$  efflux while the reduction in the amplitude of contraction was probably mediated through the lowering of  $[Ca^{++}]_i$ . The effects on the number of spikes/peaks per burst and/or duration of electrical/mechanical responses were possibly the result of a direct action of the nitrovasodilator on the pacemaker. Events in the rat PV were similar with the exception that no quiescence was ever induced.

Excitation, in either tissue, appeared as an increased frequency of spiking and contraction or, more rarely, as an increased amplitude of spiking and/or contraction. The increase in frequency was probably mediated by a direct action on the pacemaker cells whereby they were synchronized to fire simultaneously and more frequently. This would account for the enhanced amplitude of contraction in those cases where it occurred. The increase in spike amplitude may have been a reflex reaction as the tissue attempted to compensate for the reduction in intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> (which led to a decreased contractile amplitude), by transporting more Ca<sup>++</sup> across the membrane. Both the inhibition and the excitation in response to nitrovasodilators were due to the release of NO.

These results confirmed earlier findings of nitrovasodilator-induced excitation in rat PV (Bray *et al*, 1987; Wylie, 1988), guinea pig ileum (Sugisawa *et al*, 1991) and rat ileum (Barthó *et al*, 1992). Similar effects have

2 when he is sw) in cells also recently been identified in our lab in the non-spontaneously active guinea pig vas deferens (Rae, unpublished observations). Intracellular electrical recordings revealed that SNP caused a short-lived hyperpolarization followed by a burst of increased spiking - as in RDC (i.e. quiescence followed by Perhaps then, these excitatory responses are more enhanced activity). ubiquitous than was first imagined. These results suggest that endogenous NO, like other neurotransmitters (i.e. ACh, noradrenaline), may possess both inhibitory and excitatory properties.

References

- ABRAHAMSSON, H. (1973). Studies on the inhibitory nervous control of gastric motility. Acta Physiol. Scand., Suppl. **390**, 5-38.
- ABRAHAMSSON, H. & JANSEN, G. (1969). Elicitation of reflex vagal relaxation of the stomach from pharynx and oesophagus in the cat. Acta Physiol. Scand., 77, 172-178.
- ABRAMS, J.(1986). Tolerance to organic nitrates. Circulation, 74, 1181-1185.
- ABRAMS, J. (Ed.) (1987). A symposium : nitroglycerin therapy contemporary perspective. Am. J. Cardiol., 60, 1H-48H.
- AMBACHE, N. (1955). The use and limitations of atropine for pharmacological studies on autonomic effectors. Pharmac. Rev., 7, 467-494.
- AMBACHE, N., KILLICK, S.W. & ABOO ZAR, M. (1975). Extraction from ox retractor penis of an inhibitory substance which mimics its atropineresistant neurogenic relaxation. Br. J. Pharmacol., 54, 409-410.
- ARNOLD, W.P., MITTAL, C.K., KATSUKI, S. & MURAD, F. (1977).
  Nitric oxide activates guanylate cyclase and increases guanosine 3', 5'- cyclic monophosphate levels in various tissue preparations. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 74, 3203-3207.
- AXELSSON, K.L. & ANDERSSON, R.G.G. (1983). Tolerance towards nitroglycerin, induced in vivo, is correlated to a reduced cGMP response and an alteration in cGMP turnover. Eur. J. Pharmacol., **88**, 71-79.
- AZUMA, H., ISHIKAWA, M. & SEKIZAKI, S.(1986). Endotheliumdependent inhibition of platelet aggregation. Br. J. Pharmacol., 88, 411-415.
- BARBIER, A.J. & LEFEBVRE, R.A. (1993). Involvement of the L-arginine : nitric oxide pathway in nonadrenergic noncholinergic relaxation of the cat gastric fundus. J. Pharm. Exp. Ther., 266, 172-178.

- BARTFAI, T., IVERFELDT, K., FISONE, G. & SERFÖZÖ, P. (1988).Regulation of the release of coexisting neurotransmitters. Ann. Rev.Pharmacol. Toxicol., 28, 285-310.
- BARTHÓ, L., KÓCZÁN, G., PETHÖ, G. & MAGGI, C.A. (1992).
  Blockade of nitric oxide synthase inhibits nerve-mediated contraction in the rat small intestine. Neurosci. Lett., 145, 43-46.
- BATES, J.N., BAKER, M.T., GUERRA, R., JR. & HARRISON, D.G.(1991).
  Nitric oxide generation from nitroprusside by vascular tissue. Evidence that reduction of the nitroprusside anion and cyanide loss are required.
  Biochem. Pharmacol., 106, 838-845.
- BEASLEY, D., SCHWARTZ, J.H. & BRENNER, B.M. (1991). Interleukin-1 induces prolonged L-arginine dependent cyclic guanosine monophosphate and nitrite production in rat vascular smooth muscle cells. J. Clin. Invest., 87, 602-608.
- BIANCANI, P., WALSH, J.H. & BEHAR, J. (1984). Vasoactive intestinal polypeptide : a neurotransmitter for lower oesophageal sphincter relaxation. J. Clin. Invest., 73, 963-967.
- BIANCANI, P., WALSH, J. & BEHAR, J. (1985). Vasoactive intestinal peptide : a neurotransmitter for relaxation of the rabbit internal anal sphincter. Gastroenterology, 89, 867-874.
- BIANCHI, C., BEANI, L., FRIGO, G.M. & CREMA, C. (1968). Further evidence for the presence of non-adrenergic inhibitory structures in the guinea pig colon. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 4, 51-61.
- BOECKXSTAENS, G.E., PELCKMANS, P.A., BULT, H., DE MAN, J.G.,
  HERMAN, A.G. & VAN MAERCKE, Y.M. (1990). Non-adrenergic
  non-cholinergic relaxation mediated by nitric oxide in the canine
  ileocolonic junction. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 190, 239-246.

- BOECKSTAENS, G.E., PELCKMANS, P.A., BULT, H., DE MAN, J.G., HERMAN, A.G. & VAN MAERCKE, Y.M. (1991a). Evidence for nitric oxide as mediator of non-adrenergic, non-cholinergic relaxations induced by ATP and GABA in the canine gut. Br. J. Pharmacol., 102, 434-438.
  BOECKSTAENS, G.E., PELCKMANS, P.A., RUYTJENS, I.F., BULT, H.,
- DE MAN, J.G., HERMAN, A.G. & VAN MAERCKE, Y.M. (1991b).
  Bioassay of nitric oxide released upon stimulation of non-adrenergic noncholinergic nerves in the canine ileocolonic junction. Br. J. Pharmacol., 103, 1085-1091.
- BOJE, K.M. & FUNG, H.L. (1990). Endothelial nitric oxide generating enzyme(s) in the bovine aorta : subcellular location and metabolic characterization. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 253, 20-26.
- BOLTON, T.B. & CLARK, J.P. (1981). Actions of various muscarinic agonists on membrane potential, potassium efflux, and contraction of longitudinal muscle of guinea-pig intestine. Br. J. Pharmacol., 72, 319-334.
- BOLTON, T.B. & CLAPP, L.H. (1984). The diverse effects of noradrenaline and other stimulants on <sup>86</sup>Rb and <sup>42</sup>K efflux in rabbit and guinea-pig arterial muscle. J. Physiol., 355, 43-63.
- BOUGHTON-SMITH, N.K., EVANS, S.M., HAWKEY, C.J., COLE, A.T.,
  BALSITIS, M., WHITTLE, B.J.R. & MONCADA, S. (1993). Nitric oxide synthase activity in ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease. Lancet, 342, 338-340.
- BOULANGER, C., HENDRICKSON, H., LORENZ, R.R. & VANHOUTTE, P.M. (1989). Release of different relaxing factors by cultured porcine endothelial cells. Circ. Res., 64, 1070-1078.
- BOWMAN, A. & DRUMMOND, A.H. (1984). Cyclic GMP mediates neurogenic relaxation in the bovine retractor penis muscle. Br. J. Pharmacol., 81, 665-674.

- BOWMAN, A. & GILLESPIE, J.S. (1982). Block of some non-adrenergic inhibitory responses of smooth muscle by a substance from haemolysed erythrocytes. J. Physiol., 328, 11-25.
- BOWMAN, A., GILLESPIE, J.S. & MARTIN, W. (1979). The inhibitory material in extracts from the bovine retractor penis muscle is not an adenine nucleotide. Br. J. Pharmacol., 67, 327-328.
- BOWMAN, A., GILLESPIE, J.S. & MARTIN, W. (1981). Actions on the cardiovascular system of an inhibitory material extracted from the bovine retractor penis. Br. J. Pharmacol., 72, 365-372.
- BOWMAN, A., GILLESPIE, J.S. & POLLOCK, D. (1982). Oxyhaemoglobin blocks non-adrenergic non-cholinergic inhibition in the bovine retractor penis. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 85, 221-224.
- BRAY, K.M., NEWGREEN, D.T., SMALL, R.C., SOUTHERTON, J.S., TAYLOR, S.G., WEIR, S. & WESTON, A.H. (1987). Evidence that the mechanism of the inhibitory action of pinacidil in rat and guinea pig smooth muscle differs from that of glyceryl trinitrate. Br. J. Pharmacol., 91, 421-429.
- BRAYDEN, J.E. (1990). Membrane hyperpolarization is a mechanism of endothelium-dependent cerebral vasodilation. Am. J. Physiol., 259, H668-H673.
- BREDT, D.S. & SNYDER, S.H. (1990). Isolation of nitric oxide synthase, a calmodulin-requiring enzyme. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 87, 682-685.
- BREDT, D.S., HWANG, P.M. & SNYDER, S.H. (1990). Localization of nitric oxide synthase indicating a neural role for nitric oxide. Nature, 347, 768-770.
- BREDT, D.S., HWANG, P.H., GLATT, C., LOWENSTEIN, C., REED, R.R.
  & SNYDER, S.H. (1991). Cloned and expressed nitric oxide synthase structurally resembles cytochrome P-450 reductase. Nature, 351, 714-718.

- BRIEN, J.F., M<sup>c</sup>LAUGHLIN, B.E., BRREDON, T.H., BENNETT, B.M., NAKATSU, K. & MARKS, G.S.(1986). Biotransformation of glyceryl trinitrate occurs concurrently with relaxation of rabbit aorta. J. Pharm. Exp. Ther., 237, 608-614.
- BRIEN, J.F., M<sup>c</sup>LAUGHLIN, B.E., KOBUS, S.M., KAWAMOTO, J.H., NAKATSU, K. & MARKS, G.S. (1988). Mechanism of glyceryl trinitrate-induced vasodilation. 1. Relationship between drug biotransformation, tissue cyclic GMP elevation and relaxation of rabbit aorta. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 244, 322-327.
- BRIZZOLARA, A.L., CROWE, R. & BURNSTOCK, G. (1993). Evidence for the involvement of both ATP and nitric oxide in non-adrenergic noncholinergic inhibitory neurotransmission in the rabbit portal vein. Br. J. Pharmacol., 109, 606-608.
- BRUNTON, T.L. (1867). On the use of nitrite of amyl in angina pectoris. Lancet, ii, 97-98.
- BUCHAN, K. (1991). In : Endothelial cell function : role of intracellular signalling. Ph. D. Thesis, University of Glasgow.
- BUKOSKI, R.D., BERGMAN, C., GAIRARD, A. & STOCLET, J.-C.
  (1989). Intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> and force determined simultaneously in isolated resistance arteries. Am. J. Physiol., 257, H1728-H1735.
- BULT, H., BOECKSTAENS, G.E., PELCKMANS, P.A., JORDAENS, F.H., VAN MAERCKE, Y.M. & HERMAN, A.G. (1990). Nitric oxide as an inhibitory non-adrenergic non-cholinergic neurotransmitter. Nature, 345, 346-347.
- BURLEIGH, D.E. (1992). NG-nitro-L-arginine reduces nonadrenergic, noncholinergic relaxations of human gut. Gastroenterology, **102**, 679-683.
- BURN, J.H. & ROBINSON, J. (1951). Reversal of the vascular response to acetylcholine and adrenaline. Br. J. Pharmacol., 6, 110-119.

- BURNSTOCK, G. (1979). Autonomic innervation and transmission. Br. Med. Bull., **35**, 255-262.
- BURNSTOCK, G. (1981). Neurotransmitters and trophic factors in the autonomic nervous system. J. Physiol., **313**, 1-35.
- BURNSTOCK, G., SATCHELL, D.G. & SMYTHE, A. (1972). A comparison of the excitatory and inhibitory effects of nonadrenergic, noncholinergic nerve stimulation and exogenously applied ATP on a variety of smooth muscle preparations from different vertebrate species.
  Br. J. Pharmacol., 46, 234-242.
- BURNSTOCK, G., CAMPBELL, G., BENNETT, M. & HOLMAN, M.E. (1963). The effects of drugs on the transmission of inhibition from autonomic nerves to the smooth muscle of the guinea pig taenia coli. Biochem. Pharmacol., 12, Suppl., 134.
- BURNSTOCK, G., CAMPBELL, G., BENNETT, M. & HOLMAN, M.E. (1964). Innervation of the guinea pig taenia coli : are there any intrinsic inhibitory nerves which are distinct from sympathetic nerves? Int. J. Neuropharmac., 3, 163-166.
- BURNSTOCK, G., CAMPBELL, G., SATCHELL, D. & SMYTHE, A.
  (1970). Evidence that adenosine triphosphate or a related nucleotide is the transmitter substance released by non-adrenergic inhibitory nerves in the gut. Br. J. Pharmac. Chemother., 40, 668-688.
- BUSSE, R. & MÜLSCH, A. (1990a). Calcium-dependent nitric oxide synthesis in endothelial cytosol is mediated by calmodulin. FEBS Letts., 265, 133-136.
- BUSSE, R. & MÜLSCH, A. (1990b). Induction of nitric oxide synthase by cytokines in vascular smooth muscle cells. FEBS Letts., 275, 87-90.
- CHAKDER, S. & RATTAN, S. (1992). Neurally mediated relaxation of opossum internal anal sphincter : influence of superoxide anion generator and the scavenger. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 260, 1113-1118.

- CHEN, G., HASHITANI, H. & SUZUKI, H. (1989). Endothelium-dependent relaxation and hyperpolarization of canine coronary artery smooth muscle in relation to the electrogenic Na-K pump. Br. J. Pharmacol., 98, 950-956.
- CHEN, G., SUZUKI, H. & WESTON, A.H. (1988). Acetylcholine releases endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor and EDRF from rat blood vessels. Br. J. Pharmacol., 95, 1165-1674.
- CHEUNG, D.W. & MACKAY, M.J. (1985). The effects of sodium nitroprusside and 8-bromocGMP on electrical and mechanical activities of the rat tail artery. Br. J. Pharmacol., 86, 117-124.
- CHRISTENSEN, J. (1989). Colonic motility. In : Handbook of Physiology,
  The Gastrointestinal System. Motility and Circulation. Bethesda, MD :
  Am. Physiol. Soc., sect. 6, vol. I, part 1, chapt. 24, pp 939-973.
- CLAPHAM, J.C., HAMILTON, T.C., LONGMAN, S.D., BUCKINGHAM,
  R.E., CAMPBELL, C.A., ILSLEY, G.L. & GOUT, B. (1991).
  Antihypertensive and haemodynamic properties of the potassium channel activating (-) enantiomer of cromakalim in animal models. Arzneimittel Forsch., 41, 385-391.
- COCKS, T.M. & ANGUS, J.A. (1990). Comparison of relaxation responses of vascular and non-vascular smooth muscle to endothelium-derived relaxing factor (EDRF), acidified sodium nitrite (NO) and sodium nitroprusside. Naunyn-Schmeideberg's Arch. Pharmacol., **341**, 364-372.

COCKS, T.M., ANGUS, J.A., CAMPBELL, J.H. & CAMPBELL, G.R.

(1985). Release and properties of endothelium-derived relaxing factor (EDRF) from endothelial cells in culture. J. Cell. Physiol., **123**, 310-320.

COLLINS, P., GRIFFITH, T.M., HENDERSON, A.H. & LEWIS, J.M.
(1986). Endothelium-derived relaxing factor alters calcium fluxes in rabbit aorta : a cyclic guanosine monophosphate-mediated effect. J. Physiol., 381, 427-437.

`

- CONKLIN, J.L. & DU, C. (1992). Guanylate cyclase inhibitors : effect on inhibitory junction potentials in oesophageal smooth muscle. Am. J. Physiol., 263, G87-G90.
- CORNWELL, T.L. & LINCOLN, T.M. (1989). Regulation of intracellular
  Ca<sup>++</sup> levels in cultured vascular smooth muscle cells. J. Biol. Chem.,
  264, 1146-1155.
- COSSUM, P.A., GALBRAITH, A.J., ROBERTS, M.S. & BOYD, G.W. (1978). Loss of nitroglycerin from intravenous infusion sets. Lancet, 2, 349-350.
- CRANDALL, L.A., JR., LEAKE, C.D., LOWENHART, A.S. &
  MUEHLBERGER, C.W. (1931). Acquired tolerance to and cross tolerance between the nitrous and nitric acid esters and sodium nitrite in man. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 41, 103-119.
- CRAVEN, P.A. & DERUBERTIS, F.R. (1978). Restoration of the responsiveness of purified guanylate cyclase to nitrosoguanidine, nitric oxide, and related activators by heme and heme proteins : evidence for the involvement of the paramagnetic nitrosyl-heme complex in enzyme activation. J. Biol. Chem., 253, 8433-8443.
- CUELLO, A.C. (Ed.) (1982). Cotransmission. Macmillan, London.
- DALE, H.H. (1914). The action of certain esters and ethers of choline, and their relation to muscarine. J. Pharmacol., 6, 147-190.
- DALZIEL, H.H., THORNBURY, K.D., WARD, S.M. & SANDERS, K.M. (1991). Involvement of nitric oxide synthetic pathway in inhibitory junction potentials in canine proximal colon. Am. J. Physiol., 260, G789-G792.
- D'AMATO, M., CURRO, D. & MONTUSCHI, P. (1992). Evidence for dual components in the non-adrenenergic non-cholinergic relaxation in the rat gastric fundus : role of endogenous nitric oxide and vasoactive intestinal polypeptide. J. Auton. Nerv. Sys., 37, 175-186.

D'AMATO, M., DE BEURME, F.A. & LEFEBVRE, R.A. (1988).
Comparison of the effect of vasoactive intestinal polypeptide and nonadrenergic noncholinergic neurone stimulation in the cat gastric fundus.
Eur. J. Pharmacol., 152, 71-82.

- DE BEURME, F.A. & LEFEBVRE, R.A. (1988). Vasoactive intestinal polypeptide as possible mediator of relaxation in the rat gastric fundus. J. Pharm. Pharmacol., 40, 711-715.
- DE MAN, J.G., PELCKMANS, P.A., BOECKXSTAENS, G.E., BULT, H., OOSTERBOSCH, L., HERMAN, A.G & VAN MAERCKE, Y.M. (1991). The role of nitric oxide in inhibitory non-adrenergic noncholinergic neurotransmission in the canine lower oesophageal sphincter. Br. J. Pharmacol., 103, 1092-1096.
- DEMASTER, E.G., RAIJ, L., ARCHER, S.L. & WEIR, E.K. (1989).
  Hydroxylamine is a vasorelaxant and a possible intermediate in the oxidative conversion of L-arginine to nitric oxide. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., 163, 527-533.
- DESAI, K.M., SESSA, W.C. & VANE, J.R. (1991). Involvement of nitric oxide in the reflex relaxation of the stomach to accommodate food or fluid. Nature, **351**, 477-479.
- DING, A.H., NATHAN, C.F., GRAYCAR, J., DERYNCK, R. & STUEHR, D.J. (1990). Macrophage deactivating factor and transforming growth factors- $\beta_1$ , - $\beta_2$  and - $\beta_3$  inhibit induction of macrophage nitrogen oxide synthesis by IFN- $\gamma$ . J. Immunol., 145, 904-944.
- DRAPIER, J.-C., WIETZERBIN, J. & HIBBS, J.B., JR. (1988). Interferon-γ and tumour necrosis factor induce the L-arginine-dependent cytotoxic effector mechanism in murine macrophages. Eur. J. Immunol., 18, 1587-1592.

- DVORAK, A.M., OSAGE, J.E., MONAHAN, R.A. & DICKERSIN, G.R. (1980). Crohn's disease : transmission electron microscopic studies.
  III Target tissues. Proliferation of and injury to smooth muscle and the autonomic nervous system. Hum. Pathol., 11, 620-634.
- ECCLES, J.C. (1964). The physiology of synapse. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.
  FEELISCH, M. (1991). The biochemical pathways of nitric oxide formation from nitrovasodilators : appropriate choice of exogenous NO donors and aspects of preparation and handling of aqueous NO solutions. J. Cardiovasc. Pharm., 17, Suppl. 3, S25-S33.
- FEELISCH, M & NOACK, E.A. (1987a). Correlation between nitric oxide formation during degradation of organic nitrates and activation of guanylate cyclase. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 139, 19-30.
- FEELISCH, M. & NOACK, E.A. (1987b). Nitric oxide (NO) formation from nitrovasodilators occurs independently of hemoglobin or non-heme iron. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 142, 465-469.
- FELDMAN, M. (1991). What is achalasia? Motility : clinical perspectives in gastroenterology. Issue 16, 8-9.
- FENG, Q. & HEDNER, T. (1990). Endothelium-derived relaxing factor (EDRF) and nitric oxide (NO). I. Physiology, pharmacology and pathophysiological implications. Clin. Physiol., 10, 407-426.
- FLEMING, I., GRAY, G.A., SCHOTT, C. & STOCLET, J.-C. (1991). Inducible but not constitutive production of nitric oxide by vascular smooth muscle cells. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 200, 375-376.
- FÖRSTERMANN, U. & NEUFANG, B. (1984). The endothelium-dependent vasodilator effect of acetylcholine : characterization of the endothelial relaxing factor with inhibitors of arachidonic acid metabolism. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 103, 65-70.

- FÖRSTERMANN, U., TROGISCH, G. & BUSSE, R. (1984). Speciesdependent differences in the nature of endothelium-derived vascular relaxing factor. Eur. J. Pharmacol., **106**, 639-643.
- FÖRSTERMANN, U., POLLOCK, J.S., SCHMIDT, H.H.H.W., HELLER, M. & MURAD, F. (1991). Calmodulin-dependent endothelium-derived relaxing factor nitric oxide synthase activity is present in the particulate and cytosolic fractions of bovine aortic endothelial cells. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 88, 1788-1792.
- FUNG, H.-L., CHONG, S., KOWALUK, E., HOUGH, K. & KAKEMI, M. (1988). Mechanism for the pharmacological interaction of organic nitrates with thiols. Existence of an extracellular pathway for the reversal of nitrate vascular tolerance by N-acetylcysteine. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 245, 524-530.
- FUNG, H.L. (1992). Do nitrates differ? Br. J. Clin. Pharmac., 34, 55-95.
- FURCHGOTT, R.F. (1984). The role of endothelium in the responses of vascular smooth muscle to drugs. Ann. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol., 24, 175-197.
- FURCHGOTT, R.F. (1988). Studies on relaxation of rabbit aorta by sodium nitrite : the basis for the proposal that the acid-activated inhibitory factor from retractor penis is inorganic nitrite and the endothelium-derived relaxing factor is nitric oxide. In : Vasodilatation : Vascular Smooth Muscle, Peptides, Autonomic Nerves and Endothelium, ed. by Vanhoutte, P.M., pp. 427-436, Raven Press, New York.
- FURCHGOTT, R.F. & BHADRAKOM, S. (1953). Reactions of strips of rabbit aorta to epinephrine, isopropylarterenol, sodium nitrite and other drugs. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 108, 129-143.
- FURCHGOTT, R.F. & ZAWADSKI, J.V. (1980). The obligatory role of endothelial cells in the relaxation of arterial smooth muscle by acetylcholine. Nature, 288, 373-376.

- GARLAND, C.J. & M<sup>c</sup>PHERSON, G.A. (1992). Evidence that nitric oxide does not mediate the hyperpolarization and relaxation to acetylcholine in the rat small mesenteric artery. Br. J. Pharmacol., **105**, 429-435.
- GARTHWAITE, J. (1990). Nitric oxide synthesis linked to activation of excitatory neurotransmitter receptors in the brain. In : Nitric Oxide from L-arginine : A Bioregulatory System, ed. by Moncada, S. & Higgs, E.A., pp. 115-137, Elsevier, Amsterdam, 1990.
- GERSHON, M.D. (1979). Non-adrenergic, non-cholinergic autonomic neurotransmission mechanisms. In : NRP Bulletin, vol. 17, ed. by Burnstock, G., Hökfelt, T., Gershon, M., Iversen, L.L., Kosterlitz, H.W. & Szurszewski, J.H., pp. 414-424, MIT press, Cambridge (Mass.).
- GERZER, R., KARRENBROCK, B., SEISS, W. & HEIM, J.-M. (1988). Direct comparison of the effects of nitroprusside, SIN 1, and various nitrates on platelet aggregation and soluble guanylate cyclase activity. Throm. Res., 52, 11-21.
- GIBSON, Q.H. & ROUGHTON, F.J.W. (1957). The kinetics and equilibria of the reactions of nitric oxide with sheep haemoglobin. J. Physiol., 136, 507-526.
- GILLESPIE, J.S. (1955). In : The extrinsic and intrinsic innervation of the colon. Ph. D. Thesis, University of Glasgow.
- GILLESPIE, J.S. (1962). Spontaneous mechanical and electrical activity of stretched and unstretched intestinal smooth muscle cells and their response to sympathetic nerve stimulation. J. Physiol., 162, 54-75.
- GILLESPIE, J.S. (1972). The rat anococcygeus muscle and its response to nerve stimulation and to some drugs. Br. J. Pharmacol., 45, 404-416.
- GILLESPIE, J.S. (1990). Nonpurine, nonpeptide mechanisms. Arch. Int. Pharmacodyn., **303**, 20-29.
- GILLESPIE, J.S. & MARTIN, W. (1978). A smooth muscle inhibitory material extracted from the bovine retractor penis and rat anococcygeus muscles. J. Physiol., 280, 45P.
- GILLESPIE, J.S. & SHENG, H. (1988). Influence of haemoglobin and erythrocytes on the effects of EDRF, a smooth muscle inhibitory factor, and nitric oxide on vascular and non-vascular smooth muscle. Br. J. Pharmacol., 95, 1151-1156.
- GILLESPIE, J.S. & SHENG, H. (1990). The effects of pyrogallol and hydroquinone on the response to NANC nerve stimulation in the rat anococcygeus and the bovine retractor penis muscles. Br. J. Pharmacol., 95, 1151-1156.
- GILLESPIE, J.S., HUNTER, J.C. & MARTIN, W. (1981). Some physical and chemical properties of the smooth muscle inhibitory factor in extracts of the bovine retractor penis muscle. J. Physiol., **315**, 111-125.
- GILLESPIE, J.S., LIU, X. & MARTIN, W. (1989). The effects of L-arginine and N<sup>G</sup>-monomethyl L-arginine on the response of the rat anococcygeus to NANC nerve stimulation. Br. J. Pharmacol., **98**, 1080-1082.
- GODFRAIND, T. (1986). EDRF and cyclic GMP control gating of receptoroperated calcium channels in vascular smooth muscle. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 126, 341-343.
- GOLENHOFEN, K. & VON LOH, D. (1970). Elektrophysiologische untersuchungen zur normalen spontanaktivität der isolierten taenia coli des meerschweinchens. Pflügers Arch., 314, 312-328.
- GOYAL, R.K. & RATTAN, S. (1976). Genesis of basal sphincter pressure : effect of tetrodotoxin on lower oesophageal sphincter pressure in opossum in vivo. Gastroenterology, 71, 62-67.
- GOYAL, R.K., RATTAN, S. & SAID, S.I. (1980). VIP as a possible neurotransmitter of non-cholinergic non-adrenergic inhibitory neurones. Nature, 288, 378-380.

- GRIDER, J.R., CABLE, M.B., SAID, S.I. & MAKHLOUF, G.M. (1985).Vasoactive intestinal peptide as a neural mediator of gastric relaxation.Am. J. Physiol., 248, G73-G78.
- GRIDER, J.R., MURTHY, K.S., JIN, J.-G. & MAKHLOUF, G.M. (1992).
  Stimulation of nitric oxide from muscle cells by VIP : prejunctional enhancement of VIP release. Am. J. Physiol., 262, G774-G778.
- GRIFFITH, T.M., EDWARDS, D.H., LEWIS, M.J., NEWBY, A.C. & HENDERSON, A.H. (1984). The nature of endothelium-derived vascular relaxant factor. Nature, 308, 645-647.
- GROSS, S.S., JAFFE, E.A., LEVI, R. & KILBOURN, R.G. (1991). Cytokine-activated endothelial cells express an isotype of nitric oxide synthase which is tetrahydrobiopterin-dependent, calmodulin-independent and inhibited by arginine analogs with a rank order of potency characteristic of activated macrophages. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., 187, 823-829.
- GRYGLEWSKI, R.J., PALMER, R.M.J. & MONCADA, S. (1986). Superoxide anion is involved in the breakdown of endothelium-derived vascular relaxing factor. Nature, 320, 454-456.
- GRYGLEWSKI, R.J., KORBUT, R. KALECINSKA, A. & ZEMBOWICZ, A. (1989). Interaction between stimulators of adenylate and guanylate cyclases in human leukocytes, platelets and arteries. Tissue React. Int. J., 11, 269-275.
- GRYGLEWSKI, R.J., ZEMBOWICZ, A., SALVEMINI, D. TAYLOR, G.W.
  & VANE, J.R. (1992). Modulation of the pharmacological actions of nitrovasodilators by methylene blue and pyocyanin. Br. J. Pharmacol., 106, 838-845.
- GRYNKIEWICZ, G., POENIE, M. & TSIEN, R.Y. (1985). A new generation of Ca<sup>2+</sup> indicators with greatly improved fluorescent properties. J. Biol. Chem., 260, 3440-3450.

- HALLAM, T.J., PEARSON, J.D. & NEEDHAM, L.A. (1988). Thrombin stimulated elevation of endothelial cell cytoplasmic free calcium concentration causes prostacyclin production. Biochem. J., 251, 243-249.
- HAMILTON, T.C., WEIR, S.W. & WESTON, A.H. (1986). Comparison of the effects of BRL 34915 and verapamil on electrical and mechanical activity in rat portal vein. Br. J. Pharmacol., 88, 103-111.
- HAY, M. (1883). The chemical nature and physiological action of nitroglycerine. Practitioner, **30**, 422-433.
- HE, X.D. & GOYAL, R.K. (1993). Nitric oxide involvement in the peptide VIP-associated inhibitory junction potential in the guinea pig ileum. J. Physiol., 461, 485-499.
- HENDERSON, V.E. & ROEPKE, M.H. (1934). The role of acetylcholine in bladder contractile mechanisms and in parasympathetic ganglia. J. Pharmacol., 51, 97-111.
- HENRY, P.J., DRUMMER, O.H. & HOROWITZ, J.D. (1989). Snitrosothiols as vasodilators : implications regarding tolerance to nitric oxide-containing vasodilators. Br. J. Pharmacol., 98, 757-766.
- HERMANN, L. (1865). Ueber die wirkungen des stickoxydulgases auf das blut. Arch. Anat. Physiol. Lpz., 469-481.
- HIBBS, J.B., JR., TAINTOR, R.R., VAVRIN, Z. & RACHLIN, E.M. (1988).
  Nitric oxide : a cytotoxic activated macrophage effector molecule.
  Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., 157, 87-94.
- HIBBS, J.B., JR., TAINTOR, R.R., VAVRIN, Z., GRANGER, D.L., DRAPIER, J.-C., AMBER, I.J. & LANCASTER, J.R., JR.(1990).
  Synthesis of nitric oxide from a terminal guanidino nitrogen atom of L-arginine : a molecular mechanism regulating cellular proliferation that targets intracellular iron. In : Nitric Oxide from L-arginine : A Bioregulatory Substance, ed. by Moncada, S. & Higgs, E.A., pp. 189-223, Elsevier, Amsterdam, 1990.

- HOLMAN, M.E. & HUGHES, J.R. (1965). Inhibition of intestinal smooth muscle. Aust. J. Exp. Biol. Med. Sci., 43, 277-290.
- HOROWITZ, J.D. & HENRY, P.J. (1987). Recent developments in nitrate therapy of ischaemic heart disease. Med. J. Aust., 146, 93-96.
- HOROWITZ, J.D., ANTMAN, E.M., LORELL, B.H., BARRY, W.H. & SMITH, T.W. (1983). Potentiation of the cardiovascular effects of nitroglycerin by N-acetylcysteine. Circulation, 68, 1247-1253.
- HUANG, A.H., BUSSE, R. & BASSENGE, E. (1988). Endotheliumdependent hyperpolarization of smooth muscle cells in rabbit femoral arteries is not mediated by EDRF (nitric oxide). Naunyn-Schmeideberg's Arch. Pharmacol., 338, 438-442.
- HUGHES, J. & VANE, J.R. (1967). An analysis of the responses of the isolated portal vein of the rabbit to electrical stimulation and to drugs. Br. J. Pharmac. Chemother., 30, 46-66.
- HUNT, R. (1915). Some physiological actions of the homocholins and of some of their derivatives. J. Pharmacol., 6, 477-525.
- HUTCHINSON, P.J.A., PALMER, R.M.J. & MONCADA, S. (1987). Comparative pharmacology of EDRF and nitric oxide on vascular strips. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 141, 445-451.
- IGNARRO, L.J. (1989). Biological actions and properties of endotheliumderived nitric oxide formed and released from artery and vein. Circ. Res., 65, 1-21.
- IGNARRO, L.J. & GRUETTER, C.A. (1980). Requirement of thiols for activation of coronary arterial guanylate cyclase by glyceryl trinitrate and sodium nitrite : possible involvement of S-nitrosothiols. Biochim. Biophys. Acta, 631, 221-231.
- IGNARRO, L.J. & KADOWITZ, P.J. (1985). The pharmacological and physiological role of cyclic GMP in vascular smooth muscle relaxation. Ann. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol., 25, 171-191.

- IGNARRO, L.J., BYRNS, R.E. & WOOD, K.S. (1988). Biochemical and pharmacological properties of endothelium-derived relaxing factor and its similarity to nitric oxide radical. In : Vasodilatation : Vascular Smooth Muscle, Peptides, Autonomic Nerves and Endothelium, ed. by Vanhoutte, P.M., pp. 427-436, Raven Press, New York.
- IGNARRO, L.J., BARRY, B.K., GRUETTER, D.Y., EDWARDS, J.C.,
  OHLSTEIN, E.H., GRUETTER, C.A. & BARICOS, W.H. (1980a).
  Guanylate cyclase activation by nitroprusside and nitrosoguanidine is
  related to formation of S-nitrosothiol intermediates. Biochem. Biophys.
  Res. Commun., 94, 93-100.
- IGNARRO, L.J., EDWARDS, J.C., GRUETTER, D.Y., BARRY,
  B.K. & GRUETTER, C.A. (1980b). Possible involvement of
  S-nitrosothiols in the activation of guanylate cyclase by nitroso
  compounds. FEBS Lett., 110, 275-278.
- IGNARRO, L.J., LIPPTON, H., EDWARDS, J.C., BARICOS, W.H., HYMAN, A. L, KADOWITZ, P.J. & GRUETTER, C.A. (1981).
  Mechanism of vascular smooth muscle relaxation by organic nitrates, nitrites, nitroprusside and nitric oxide : evidence for the involvement of S-nitrosothiols as active intermediates. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 218, 739-749.
- IMAIZUMI, Y. & WATANABE, M. (1981). The effect of tetraethylammonium chloride on potassium permeability in the smooth muscle cell membrane of canine trachea. J. Physiol., 316, 33-46.
- ITO, Y., SUZUKI, H. & KURIYAMA, H. (1978). Effects of sodium nitroprusside on smooth muscle cells of rabbit pulmonary artery and portal vein. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 207, 1022-1031.
- JELLIFFE, R.W. (1962). Dilator and constrictor effects of acetylcholine on isolated rabbit aortic chains. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., **135**, 349-353.

- KANADA, A., HATA, F., SUTHAMNATPONG, N., MAEHARA, T., ISHII, T., TAKEUCHI, T. & YAGASAKI, O. (1992). Key roles of nitric oxide and cyclic GMP in nonadrenergic and noncholinergic inhibition in rat ileum. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 216, 287-292.
- KATSUKI, S., ARNOLD, W, MITTAL, C. & MURAD, F. (1977).
  Stimulation of guanylate cyclase by sodium nitroprusside, nitroglycerin and nitric oxide in various tissue preparations and comparison to the effects of sodium azide and hydroxylamine. J. Cyclic Nucleotide Res., 3, 23-35.
- KEEN, J.H., HABIG, W.H. & JAKOBY, W.B. (1976). Mechanism for the several activities of the glutathione S-transferases. J. Biol. Chem., 251, 6183-6188.
- KIEDROWSKI, L, MANEV, H., COSTA, E. & WROBLENSKI, J.T. (1991). Inhibition of glutamate-induced cell death by sodium nitroprusside is not mediated by nitric oxide. Neuropharmacology, **30**, 1241-1243.
- KILBOURN, R.G., JUBRAN, A., GROSS, S.S., GRIFFITH, O.W., LEVI, R., ADAMS, J. & LODATO, R.F. (1990). Reversal of endotoxin-mediated shock by N<sup>G</sup>-methyl-L-arginine, an inhibitor of nitric oxide synthesis. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., **172**, 1132-1138.
- KIMURA, H., MITTAL, C.K. & MURAD, F. (1975a). Increases in cyclic GMP levels in brain and liver with sodium azide : an activator of guanylate cyclase. Nature, 257, 700-702.
- KIMURA, H., MITTAL, C.K. & MURAD, F.(1975b). Activation of guanylate cyclase from rat liver and other tissues by sodium azide. J. Biol. Chem., 250, 8016-8022.
- KITAMURA, K., LIAN, Q., CARL, A. & KURIYAMA, H. (1993).
  S-nitrosocysteine, but not sodium nitroprusside, produces apaminsensitive hyperpolarization in rat gastric fundus. Br. J. Pharmacol., 109, 415-423.

- KNOWLES, R.G., SALTER, M., BROOKS, S.L. & MONCADA, S. (1990).
  Anti-inflammatory glucocorticoids inhibit the induction by endotoxin of nitric oxide synthase in the lung, liver and aorta of the rat. Biochem.
  Biophys. Res. Commun., 172, 1042-1048.
- KNUDSEN, M.A., SUANE, D. & TØTTRUP, A. (1992). Action profile of nitric oxide, S-nitroso-L-cysteine, SNP, and NANC responses in opossum lower oesophageal sphincter. Am. J. Physiol., 262, G840-G846.
- KOMORI, K. & SUZUKI, H. (1987). Electrical responses of smooth muscle cells during cholinergic vasodilation in the rabbit saphenous artery. Circ. Res., 61, 586-593.
- KOMORI, K., LORENZ, R. & VANHOUTTE, P.M. (1988). Nitric oxide, ACh, and electrical and mechanical properties of canine arterial smooth muscle. Am. J. Physiol., 255, H207-H212.
- KRANTZ, J.C., CARR, C.J., FORMAN, S.E. & CONE, N. (1940).Mechanism and action of organic nitrates. J. Phamacol. Exp. Ther., 70, 323-327.
- KREBS, H.A. & HENSELEIT, K. (1932. Unter suchungen über die harnstoffbildung im tierkörper. Hoppe-Seylers Z. Physiol. Chem., 210, 33-66.
- KUKOVETZ, W.R., HOLZMANN, S., WURM, A. & PÖCH, G. (1979). Evidence for cyclic GMP-mediated relaxant effects of nitro-compounds in coronary smooth muscle. Naunyn-Schmeideberg's Arch. Pharmacol., 310, 129-138.
- LANGLEY, J.N. (1898). On inhibitory fibres in the vagus to the end of the oesophagus and stomach. J. Physiol., 23, 407-414.
- LANGLEY, J.N. & ANDERSON, H.K. (1895). The innervation of the pelvic and adjoining viscera. Parts III-V, J. Physiol., 19, 85-121.

- LEVY, W.S., KATZ, R.J., RUFFALO, R.L., LEIBOFF, R.H. & WASSERMAN, A.G. (1988). Potentiation of the hemodynamic effects of acutely administered nitroglycerin by methionine. Circulation, 78, 640-645.
- LEWIS, F.T. (1912). The development of the large intestine. In Manual of Human Embryology, ed. by Kiebel, F. & Mall, F.P., Philadelphia, PA : Lippincott, vol. 2, pp 393-403.
- LI, C.G. & RAND, M.J. (1989). Evidence for a role of nitric oxide in the neurotransmitter system mediating relaxation of the rat anococcygeus muscle. Clin. Exp. Pharmacol. Physiol., 16, 933-938.
- LI, C.G. & RAND, M.J. (1990). Nitric oxide and vasoactive intestinal polypeptide mediate non-adrenergic, non-cholinergic inhibitory transmission to smooth muscle of the rat gastric fundus. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 191, 303-309.
- LIM, S.P. & MUIR, T.C. (1983). The electrical basis for the inhibitory response of the guinea pig internal anal sphincter to nerve stimulation and drugs. In : Gastrointestinal Motility, ed. by Roman, C., Lancaster, MTP Press, pp. 413-420.
- LINCOLN, T.M. (1983). Effects of nitroprusside and 8-bromo-cyclic GMP on the contractile activity of the rat aorta. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 224, 100-107.
- LINDER, L., KIOWSKI, W., BUHLER, F.R. & LUSCHER, T.F. (1990). Indirect evidence for release of endothelium-derived relaxing factor in human forearm circulation *in vivo*. Blunted response in essential hypertension. Circulation, **81**, 1762-1767.
- LIU, X. (1993). In : Role of S-nitrosothiols in non-adrenergic non-cholinergic neurotransmission. Ph. D. Thesis, University of Glasgow.

- LOPEZ-JARAMILLO, P., GONZALEZ, M.C., PALMER, R.M.J. & MONCADA, S. (1990). The crucial role of physiological Ca<sup>++</sup> concentrations in the production of endothelial nitric oxide and the control of vascular tone. Br. J. Pharmacol., **101**, 489-493.
- LOSCALZO, J. (1985). N-acetylcysteine potentiates inhibition of platelet aggregation by nitroglycerin. J. Clin. Invest., 76, 703-708.
- LUNDBERG, J.M. & HÖKFELT, T. (1983). Co-existence of peptides and classical transmitters. Trends Neurosci., 6, 325-333.
- LUSCHER, T.F., RAIJ, L. & VANHOUTTE, P.M. (1987). Effect of hypertension and its reversal on endothelium-dependent relaxations in the rat aorta. J. Hypertens., 5, S153-S155.
- M<sup>c</sup>CALL, T.B., PALMER, R.M.J. & MONCADA, S. (1991). Induction of nitric oxide synthase in rat peritoneal neutrophils and its inhibition by dexamethasone. Eur. J. Immunol., 21, 2523-2527.
- MCALL, T.B., PALMER, R.M.J. & MONCADA, S. (1992). Interleukin-8 inhibits the induction of nitric oxide synthase in rat peritoneal neutrophils. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., 186, 680-685.
- MCDONALD, B.J. & BENNETT, B.M. (1990). Cytochrome P-450 mediated biotransformation of organic nitrates. Can. J. Physiol. Pharmacol., 68, 1552-1557.
- M<sup>c</sup>GRATH, J.C. (1973). In : The inhibitory and motor innervation of the anococcygeus muscle. Ph. D. Thesis, University of Glasgow.
- M<sup>c</sup>PHERSON, G.A. & ANGUS, J.A. (1990). Characterization of responses to cromakalim and pinacidil in smooth and cardiac muscle by use of selective antagonists. Br. J. Pharmacol., 100, 201-206.
- MAGGI, C.A., BARBANTI, G., TURINI, D. & GIULIANI, S. (1991). Effect of N<sup>G</sup>-monomethyl L-arginine (L-NMMA) and N<sup>G</sup>-nitro L-arginine (L-NOARG) on non-adrenergic non-cholinergic relaxation in circular muscle of the human ileum. Br. J. Pharmacol., 103, 1970-1972.

- MARÍN, J. & SÁNCHEZ-FERRER, C.F. (1990). Role of endotheliumformed nitric oxide on vascular responses. Gen. Pharmacol., 21, No. 5, 575-587.
- MARLETTA, M.A., YOON. P.S., IYENGAR, R., LEAF, C.D. &
  WISHNOK, J.S. (1988). Macrophage oxidation of L-arginine to nitrite and nitrate : nitric oxide is an intermediate. Biochemistry, 27, 8706-8711.
- MARSHALL, J.J., WEI, E.P. & KONTOS, H.A. (1988). Independent
  blockade of cerebral vasodilatation from acetylcholine and nitric oxide.
  Am. J. Physiol., 255, H847-H854.
- MARTIN, W. & GORDON, J.L. (1983). Differential calcium dependence of contractile responses and <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux from the rabbit aorta induced by vasoactive stimuli. J. Cell. Physiol., 115, 46-52.
- MARTIN, W., SMITH, J.A. & WHITE, D.G. (1986). The mechanisms by which haemoglobin inhibits the relaxation of rabbit aorta induced by nitrovasodilators, nitric oxide, or bovine retractor penis inhibitory factor. Br. J. Pharmacol., **89**, 563-571.
- MARTIN, W., SMITH, J.A., LEWIS, M.J. & HENDERSON, A.H. (1988). Evidence that inhibitory factor extracted from bovine retractor penis is nitrite whose acid -activated derivative is stabilized nitric oxide. Br. J. Pharmacol., 93, 579-586.
- MARTIN, W., VILLANI, G.M., JOTHIANANDAN, D. & FURCHGOTT,
  R.F. (1985). Selective blockade of endothelium-dependent and glyceryl trinitrate- induced relaxation by haemoglobin and by methylene blue in the rabbit aorta. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 232, 708-716.
- MARTINSON, J. (1965). Vagal relaxation of the stomach. Experimental re-investigation of the concept of the transmission mechanism. Acta Physiol. Scand., 64, 453-462.

- MATHIE, R.T., RALEVIC, V., ALEXANDER, B. & BURNSTOCK, G. (1991). Nitric oxide is the mediator of ATP-induced dilatation of the rabbit hepatic arterial vascular bed. Br. J. Pharmacol., **103**, 1602-1606.
- MAYER, B., SCHMIDT, K., HUMBERT, R. & BOHME, E. (1989).
  Biosynthesis of endothelium-derived relaxing factor : a cytosolic enzyme in porcine aortic endothelial cells Ca<sup>++</sup>-dependently converts L-arginine into an activator of soluble guanylate cyclase. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., 164, 678-685.
- MIDDLETON, S.J., CUTHBERT, A.W., SHORTHOUSE, M. & HUNTER, J.O. (1993). Nitric oxide affects mammalian distal colonic smooth muscle by tonic neural inhibition. Br. J. Pharmacol., 108, 974-979.
- MITCHELL, J.A., SHENG, H., FÖRSTERMANN, U. & MURAD, F. (1991).
  Characterization of nitric oxide synthases in non-adrenergic, noncholinergic nerve containing tissue from the rat anococcygeus muscle. Br. J. Pharmacol., 104, 289-291.
- MITTAL, C.K., KIMURA, H. & MURAD, F. (1975). Requirement for a macromolecular factor for sodium azide activation of guanylate cyclase.J. Cyclic Nucleotide Res., 1, 261-269.
- MOLLACE, V., SALVEMINI, D., ANGGARD, E. & VANE, J. (1991).
  Nitric oxide from vascular smooth muscle cells : regulation of platelet reactivity and smooth muscle cell guanylate cyclase. Br. J. Pharmacol., 104, 633-638.
- MONCADA, S. (1990). The first Robert Furchgott Lecture : From endothelium-dependent relaxation to the L-arginine:NO pathway. Blood Vessels, 27, 208-217.
- MONCADA, S., PALMER, R.M.J. & GRYGLEWSKI, R.J. (1986).
   Mechanism of action of some inhibitors of endothelium-derived relaxing factor. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 83, 9164-9168.

- MONCADA, S., PALMER, R.M.J. & HIGGS, E.A. (1991b). Nitric oxide : physiology, pathophysiology, and pharmacology. Pharmacol. Rev., 43, No. 2, 109-142.
- MÜLSCH, A., BASSENGE, E. & BUSSE, R. (1989). Nitric oxide synthesis in endothelial cytosol : evidence for a calcium-dependent and a calciumindependent mechanism. Naunyn-Schmeideberg's Arch. Pharmacol., **340**, 767-770.
- MÜLSCH, A., MORDVINTCEV, P., VANIN, A.F. & BUSSE, R. (1991). The potent vasodilating and guanylyl cyclase activating dinitrosyl-iron (II) complex is stored in a protein-bound form in vascular tissue and is released by thiols. FEBS Lett., **294**, 252-256.
- MURRELL, W. (1879). Nitro-glycerine as a remedy for angina pectoris. Lancet, i, 80-81.
- MYERS, P.R., MINOR, R.L., JR., GUERRA, R., JR., BATES, J.N. & HARRISON, D.G. (1990). Vasorelaxant properties of the endotheliumderived relaxing factor more closely resemble S-nitrosocysteine than nitric oxide. Nature, 345, 161-163.
- NEEDLEMAN, P. (1970). Tolerance to the vascular effects of glyceryl trinitrate. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 171, 98-102.
- NIKLASSON, L.-G., FASTH, S., HULTÉN, L. & DELBRO, D.S. (1992). Inhibition of nitric oxide synthase causes excitation of the circular muscle in rat distal colon. Acta Physiol. Scand., 144, 489-490.
- NOACK, E.A. (1984). Investigation on structure-activity relationship in organic nitrates. Meth. Find. Exp. Clin. Pharmacol., 6, 583-586.
- NURKO, S. & RATTAN, S. (1988). Role of vasoactive intestinal polypeptide in the internal anal sphincter of the opossum. J. Clin. Invest., 81, 1146-1153.

- NUSSLER, A., DRAPIER, J.-C., RENIA, L., PIED, S., MILTGEN, F., GENTILINI, M. & MAZIER, D. (1991). L-arginine-dependent destruction of intrahepatic malaria parasites in response to tumour necrosis factor and/or interleukin-6 stimulation. Eur. J. Immunol., **21**, 227-230.
- PACKER, M., LEE, W.H., KESSLER, W.H., GOTTLIEB, S.S., MEDINA, N.
  & YUSHAK, M. (1987). Prevention and reversal of nitrate tolerance in patients with congestive heart failure. N. Eng. J. Med., 317, 799-804.
- PALMER, R.M.J. & MONCADA, S. (1989). A novel citrulline-forming enzyme implicated in the formation of nitric oxide by vascular endothelial cells. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., 158, 348-352.
- PALMER, R.M.J., ASHTON, D.S. & MONCADA, S. (1988a). Vascular endothelial cells synthesize nitric oxide from L-arginine. Nature, 333, 664-666.
- PALMER, R.M.J., FERRIGE, A.G. & MONCADA, S. (1987). Nitric oxide release accounts for the biological activity of endothelium-derived relaxing factor. Nature, **327**, 524-526.
- PALMER, R.M.J., REES, D.D., ASHTON, D.S. & MONCADA, S. (1988b).
  L-arginine is the physiological precursor for the formation of nitric oxide in endothelium-dependent relaxation. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., 153, 1251-1256.
- PANZA, J.A., QUYYUMI, A.A., BRUSH, J.E., JR. & EPSTEIN, S.E.
  (1990). Abnormal endothelium-dependent vascular relaxation in patients with essential hypertension. N. Engl. J. Med., 323, 22-27.
- POPESCU, L.M., PANOIU, C., HINESCU, M. & NUTU,O. (1985). The mechanism of cGMP-induced relaxation in vascular smooth muscle. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 107, 393-394.
- QUAST, U. (1987). Effect of the K<sup>+</sup> efflux stimulating vasodilator BRL
  34915 on <sup>86</sup>Rb<sup>+</sup> efflux and spontaneous activity in guinea pig portal vein.
  Br. J. Pharmacol., 91, 569-578.

- RADOMSKI, M.W., PALMER, R.M.J. & MONCADA, S. (1987a).
  Comparative pharmacology of endothelium-derived relaxing factor, nitric oxide and prostacyclin in platelets. Br. J. Pharmacol., 92, 181-187.
- RADOMSKI, M.W., PALMER, R.M.J. & MONCADA, S. (1987b). The anti-aggregating properties of vascular endothelium : interactions between prostacyclin and nitric oxide. Br. J. Pharmacol., 92, 639-646.

RADOMSKI, M.W., PALMER, R.M.J. & MONCADA, S. (1987c).
Endogenous nitric oxide inhibits human platelet adhesion to vascular endothelium. Lancet, ii, 1057-1058.

- RADOMSKI, M.W., PALMER, R.M.J. & MONCADA, S. (1987d). The role of nitric oxide and cGMP in platelet adhesion to vascular endothelium.
  Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., 148, 1482-1489.
- RADOMSKI, M.W., PALMER, R.M.J. & MONCADA, S. (1990a). An L-arginine : nitric oxide pathway present in human platelets regulates aggregation. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 87, 5193-5197.
- RADOMSKI, M.W., PALMER, R.M.J. & MONCADA, S. (1990b).
  Glucocorticoids inhibit the expression of an inducible, but not the constitutive, nitric oxide synthase in vascular endothelial cells. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 87, 10043-10047.
- RAE, M.G. & MUIR, T.C. (1993). Neuronally-mediated inhibition in guinea pig internal anal sphincter (gpIAS) indirect nitric oxide involvementJ. Gastrointestinal Motility, 5 (3), 211.
- RAE, M.G. & MUIR, T.C. (1994). Both ATP and nitric oxide (NO) may be involved in the neuronally-mediated relaxation of the guinea pig internal anal sphincter (gpIAS). Br. J. Pharmacol., **112**, 64P.
- RAND, M.J. (1992). Nitrergic transmission : nitric oxide as a mediator of non-adrenergic, non-cholinergic neuro-effector transmission. Clin. Exp. Pharmacol. Physiol., 19, 147-169.

- RAND, V.E. & GARLAND, C.J. (1992). Endothelium-dependent relaxation to acetylcholine in the rabbit basilar artery : importance of membrane hyperpolarization. Br. J. Pharmacol., 106, 143-150.
- RAND, M.J. & LI, C.G. (1990). Nitric oxide mediates non-adrenergic noncholinergic relaxation in some neuroeffector systems : examples of nitrergic transmission. XIth International Congress of Pharmacology, Amsterdam. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 183, 1144.
- RAPOPORT, R.M. & MURAD, F. (1983). Agonist-induced endotheliumdependent relaxation in rat thoracic aorta may be mediated through cGMP. Circ. Res., 52, 352-357.
- RAPOPORT, R.M., DRAZNIN, M.B. & MURAD, F. (1983). Endotheliumdependent relaxation in rat aorta may be mediated through cyclic GMPdependent protein phosphorylation. Nature, 306, 174-176.
- RATTAN, S. & CHAKDER, S. (1992). Role of nitric oxide as a mediator of internal anal sphincter relaxation. Am. J. Physiol., 262, G107-G112.
- REES, D.D., PALMER, R.M.J., & MONCADA, S. (1989). Role of endothelium-derived nitric oxide in the regulation of blood pressure. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 86, 3375-3378.
- REES, D.D., CELLEK, C. PALMER, R.M.J. & MONCADA, S. (1990).
  Dexamethasone prevents the induction by endotoxin of a nitric oxide synthase and the associated effects on vascular tone : an insight into endotoxin shock. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., 173, 541-547.
- RUBANYI, G.M. & VANHOUTTE, P.M. (1986). Superoxide anions and hyperoxia inactivate endothelium-derived relaxing factor. Am. J. Physiol., 250, H822-H827.
- RUBANYI, G.M., LORENZ, R.R. & VANHOUTTE, P.M. (1985). Bioassay of endothelium-derived relaxing factor(s) : inactivation by catecholamines. Am. J. Physiol., 249, H95-H101.

- SAHA, J.K., HIRANO, I. & GOYAL, R.K. (1993). Biphasic effect of SNP on opossum oesophageal longitudinal muscle : involvement of cGMP and eicosanoids. Am. J. Physiol., 265, G403-G407.
- SALVEMINI, D., PISTELLI, A. & VANE, J. (1993). Conversion of glyceryl trinitrate to nitric oxide in tolerant and non-tolerant smooth muscle and endothelial cells. Br. J. Pharmacol., 108, 162-169.
- SANDERS, K.M. & SMITH, T.K. (1989). Electrophysiology of colonic smooth muscle. In : Handbook of Physiology. The Gastrointestinal System. Motility and Circulation. Bethesda, MD : Am. Physiol. Soc., sect. 6, vol. I, part 1, chapt. 7, pp. 251-271.
- SANDERS, K.M. & WARD, S.M. (1992). Nitric oxide as a mediator of nonadrenergic noncholinergic neurotransmission. Am. J. Physiol., 262, G379-G392.
- SCHELLING, J. & LASAGNE, L. (1967). A study of cross-tolerance to circulatory effects of organic nitrates. Clin. Pharmacol. Ther., 8, 256-260.
- SCHINI, V.B. & VANHOUTTE, P.M. (1992). Inhibitors of calmodulin impair the constitutive but not the inducible nitric oxide synthase activity in the rat aorta. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 261, 553-559.
- SCHINI, V., MALTA, E. & MILLER, R.C. (1987). Effect of endothelium and carbachol on alpha-adrenoceptor agonist stimulated uptake and efflux of <sup>45</sup>Ca in rat isolated aorta. Naunyn-Schmeideberg's Arch. Pharmacol., 336, 287-294.
- SCHINI, V.B., JUNQUERO, D.C., SCOTT-BURDEN, T. & VANHOUTTE,
  P.M. (1991). Interleukin-1β induces the production of an L-argininederived relaxing factor from cultured smooth muscle cells from rat aorta.
  Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., 176, 114-121.

- SCHINI, V.B., DURANTE, W. SCOTT-BURDEN, T., JUNQUERO, D.C.,
  SCHAFER, A.I. & VANHOUTTE, P.M. (1992). The induction of nitric oxide synthase activity in cultured smooth muscle cells exposed to interleukin-1β is attenuated by members of the transforming growth factor-β and platelet-derived growth factor families. In Biology of Nitric Oxide, part 1, ed. by Moncada, S., Marletta, M.A., Hibbs, J.B., JR. & Higgs, E.A., pp. 28-31, Portland Press, London.
- SCHMIDT, H.H.H.W., WILKE, P. EVERS, B. & BOHME, E. (1989).
  Enzymatic formation of nitrogen oxides from L-arginine in bovine brain cytosol. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., 165, 284-291.
- SCHRÖDER, H. (1992). Cytochrome P-450 mediates bioactivation of organic nitrates. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 262, 298-302.
- SCHULTZ, K.-D., SCHULTZ, K. & SCHULTZ, G. (1977). Sodium nitroprusside and other smooth muscle-relaxants increase cyclic GMP levels in rat ductus deferens. Nature, 265, 750-751.
- SEIDEL, C.L. & LAROCHELLE, J. (1987). Venous and arterial endothelia : different dilator abilities in dog vessels. Circ. Res., 60, 626-630.
- SHENG, H., SCHMIDT, H.H.H.W., NAKANE, M., MITCHELL, J.A.,
  POLLOCK, J.S., FÖRSTERMANN, U. & MURAD, F. (1992).
  Characterization and localization of nitric oxide synthase in non-adrenergic non-cholinergic nerves from bovine retractor penis muscles. Br. J.
  Pharmacol., 106, 768-773.
- SHETTY, S.S. & WEISS, G.B. (1987). Dissociation of actions of BRL 34915 in the rat portal vein. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 141, 485-488.

SHIMAMURA, K., FUJISAWA, A., TODA, N. & SUNANO,S. (1993). Effects of N<sup>G</sup>-nitro-L-arginine on electrical and mechanical responses to stimulation of non-adrenergic, non-cholinergic inhibitory nerves in circular muscle of the rat gastric fundus. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 231, 103-109.

- SINGER, H.A. & PEACH, M.J. (1983). Endothelium-dependent relaxation of rabbit aorta. 1. Relaxation stimulated by arachidonic acid. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 226, 790-795.
- STARK, M.E. & SZURSZEWSKI, J.H. (1992). Role of nitric oxide in gastrointestinal and hepatic function and disease. Gastroenterology, 103, 1928-1949.
- STARK, M.E., BAUER, A.J. & SZURSZEWSKI, J.H. (1991). Effect of nitric oxide on circular muscle of the canine small intestine. J. Physiol., 444, 743-761.
- STARKE, K. (1977). Regulation of noradrenaline release by presynaptic receptor systems. Rev. Physiol. Biochem. Pharmacol., 77, 1-124.
- STUEHR, D.J., CHO, H.J., KWON, N.S., WEISE, M.F. & NATHAN, C.F. (1991). Purification and characterization of the cytokine-induced macrophage nitric oxide synthase : an FAD- and FMN-containing flavoprotein. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 88, 7773-7777.
- STUEHR, D.J., GROSS, S., SAKUMA, I., LEVI, V. & NATHAN, C. (1989). Activated murine macrophages secrete a metabolite of arginine with the bioactivity of endothelium-derived relaxing factor and the chemical reactivity of nitric oxide. J. Exp. Med., 169, 1011-1020.
- SUGISAWA, K., KOMORI, S., TAKEWAKI, T. & OHASHI, H. (1991). Stimulative effect of sodium nitroprusside on peristaltic reflex in isolated guinea pig ileal segments. Japan. J. Pharmacol., 57, 279-289.
- SUTTER, M.C. (1990). The mesenteric-portal vein in research. Pharmacol. Rev., 42, 287-325.
- SUZUKI, H., CHEN, G. & YAMAMOTO, Y. (1992). Endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor (EDHF). Jpn. Circ. J., 56, 170-174.

- SZABÓ, C., MITCHELL, J.A., THIEMERMANN, C. & VANE, J.R. (1993).
  Nitric oxide-mediated hyporeactivity to noradrenaline precedes the induction of nitric oxide synthase in endotoxin shock. Br. J. Pharmacol., 108, 786-792.
- TARE, M., PARKINGTON, H.C., COLEMAN, H.A., NEILD, T.O. & DUSTING, G.J. (1990). Hyperpolarization and relaxation of arterial smooth muscle caused by nitric oxide derived from the endothelium. Nature, 346, 69-71.
- TAYLOR, S.G., SOUTHERTON, J.S., WESTON, A.H. & BAKER, J.R.J.
  (1988). Endothelium-dependent effects of acetylcholine in rat aorta : a comparison with sodium nitroprusside and cromakalim. Br. J. Pharmacol., 94, 853-863.
- THOMAS, G. & RAMWELL, P.W. (1989). Vascular relaxation mediated by hydroxylamines and oximes : their conversion to nitrites and mechanism of endothelium dependent vascular relaxation. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., 164, 889-893.
- THORNBURY, K.D., WARD, S.M., DALZIEL, H.H., CARL, A., WESTFALL, D.P. & SANDERS, K.M. (1991). Nitric oxide and nitrosocysteine mimic non-adrenergic, non-cholinergic hyperpolarization in canine proximal colon. Am. J. Physiol., 261, G553-G557.
- TODA, N., BABA, H. & OKAMURA, T. (1990). Role of nitric oxide in nonadrenergic, non-cholinergic nerve-mediated relaxation in dog duodenal longitudinal muscle strips. Japan. J. Pharmacol., 53, 281-284.
- TØTTRUP, A., KNUDSEN, M.A. & GREGERSON, H. (1991). The role of the L-arginine-nitric oxide pathway in relaxation of the opossum lower oesophageal sphincter. Br. J. Pharmacol., 104, 113-116.
- TSIEN, R.Y., POZZAN, T. & RINK, T.J. (1982a). T-cell mitogens cause early changes in cytoplasmic free Ca<sup>2+</sup> and membrane potential in lymphocytes. Nature, 295, 68-71.

- TSIEN, R.Y., POZZAN, T. & RINK, T.J. (1982b). Calcium homeostasis in intact lymphocytes : cytoplasmic free calcium monitored with a new, intracellularly trapped fluorescent indicator. J. Cell. Biol., 94, 325-334.
- TZENG, T.-B. & FUNG, H.-L. (1992). Structure activity relationship of organic nitrates ; an exploratory hypothesis via molecular models. Medical Hypothesis, 37, 58-62.
- VEDERNIKOV, Y.P., MORDVINTCEV, P. I., MALENKOVA, I.V. & VANIN, A.F. (1992). Similarity between the vasorelaxing activity of dinitrosyl iron cysteine complexes and endothelium-derived relaxing factor. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 211, 313-317.
- WALDMAN, S.A. & MURAD, F.(1987). Cyclic GMP synthesis and function. Pharmacol. Rev., 39, 163-196.
- WALDMAN, S.A., RAPOPORT, R.M., GINSBURG, R. & MURAD, F.
  (1986). Desensitization to nitroglycerin in vascular smooth muscle from rat and human. Biochem. Pharmacol., 35, 3525-3531.
- WARD, S.M., M<sup>c</sup>KEEN, E.S. & SANDERS, K.M. (1992a). Role of nitric oxide in non-adrenergic, non-cholinergic inhibitory junction potentials in canine ileocolonic sphincter. Br. J. Pharmacol., 105, 776-782.
- WARD, S.M., DALZIEL, H.H., THORNBURY, K.D., WESTFALL, D.P. & SANDERS, K.M. (1992b). Nonadrenergic, noncholinergic inhibition and rebound excitation in canine colon depend on nitric oxide. Am. J. Physiol., 262, G237-G243.
- WEIR, S.H. & WESTON, A.H. (1986a). Effect of apamin on responses to BRL 34915, nicorandil and other relaxants in the guinea-pig taenia caeci.
  Br. J. Pharmacol., 88, 113-120.
- WEIR, S.W. & WESTON, A.H. (1986b). The effects of BRL 34915 and nicorandil on electrical and mechanical activity and on <sup>86</sup>Rb efflux in rat blood vessels. Br. J. Pharmacol., 88, 121-128.

- WELLS, T.A.G. (1959). Three Vertebrates : A Practical Guide. Heinemann Educational Books Ltd., London.
- WINQUIST, R.J., BUNTING, P.B., BASKIN. E.P. & WALLACE, A.A.
  (1984). Decreased endothelium-dependent relaxation in New Zealand genetic hypertensive rats. J. Hypertens., 2, 541-545.
- WYLIE, D.J.A., (1988). In : The effects of smooth muscle relaxants on the rat portal vein. B. Sc. Thesis, University of Glasgow.
- YEATES, R.A., LAEFEN, H. & LEITOLD, M. (1985). The reaction between organic nitrates and sulfhydryl compounds - A possible model system for the action of organic nitrates. Mol. Pharmacol., 28, 555-559.

